ResearchOnline@JCU



This file is part of the following work:

Vangaveti, Venkat N. (2011) Oxidised fatty acid derivatives and their putative receptors in atherosclerosis and diabetes. PhD Thesis, James Cook University.

Access to this file is available from: https://doi.org/10.25903/ymvt%2Dma64

Copyright © 2011 Venkat N. Vangaveti

The author has certified to JCU that they have made a reasonable effort to gain permission and acknowledge the owners of any third party copyright material included in this document. If you believe that this is not the case, please email researchonline@jcu.edu.au

OXIDISED FATTY ACID DERIVATIVES AND THEIR PUTATIVE RECEPTORS IN ATHEROSCLEROSIS AND DIABETES

Thesis submitted by VENKAT N. VANGAVETI MSc. (INDIA) FEBRUARY 2011

for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy in the School of Medicine and Dentistry James Cook University, QLD AUSTRALIA

Declaration

I, the undersigned declare that this research investigation was carried out on my own and it has not been previously submitted anywhere for another degree or diploma at any university or institution of tertiary education in or out of Australia. Information derived from the published or unpublished works of others has been acknowledged in the text and a list of references is given.

Venkat N. Vangaveti

February 2011

Statement of Access to Thesis

I, the undersigned, author of this thesis, understand that James Cook University will make this work available for use within the university library and, by microfilm or other photographic means, allow access to users in other approved libraries.

Venkat N. Vangaveti

February 2011

Declaration on Ethics

The research presented and reported in this thesis was conducted within the guidelines for research ethics outlined in the *National Statement on Ethics Conduct in Research Involving Human* (1999), the *joint NHMRC/AVCC Statement and Guidelines on Research Practice* (1997), the *James Cook University Policy on Experimental Ethics. Standard Practices and Guidelines* (2001), and the *James Cook University Statement and Guidelines on Research Practice* (2001). The proposed research methodology received clearance from the James Cook University Experimental Ethics Review Committee approval number **H3992**

Venkat N. Vangaveti

February 2011

Acknowledgements

Firstly, sincere thanks to my supervisor Professor Lee Kennedy for his constant encouragement, guidance and the confidence he had in me to complete this work. He was involved in planning the experiments throughout the period during which this work was undertaken. I also thank Professor Bernhard Baune for his input and encouragement, particularly during the planning and writing phases, and also his advice on analysis of the cytokine data. I thank Associate Professor Venkatesh Shashidhar for his help with scoring histology slides and for his support during the period of my studentship. Thanks to the School of Medicine and Dentistry, James Cook University, for providing me with a friendly and enjoyable environment as well as laboratory facilities to pursue the doctoral program. The University also provided a Faculty Scholarship, to allow me to train in Real-time PCR and Microscopy, and financial help to attend conferences. I acknowledge the considerable financial support from the Townsville Hospital Private Practice Trust Fund which provided the funding for reagents and assays used for this study. A grant from the Graduate Research School of James Cook University provided the funding for gene knockdown studies.

The work was carried out in the laboratory of the School of Medicine and Dentistry in Townsville. I also thank all the members of Obesity and Diabetes research group Linda Thomas, Monsur Kazi and Frances Wood teaching me to set up tissue culture, cell culture experiments, Real-time PCR, immunocytochemistry and cell proliferation assays. Thanks also to Catherine Rush, Erik Biros, Roby Jose and Smriti Krishna of the Vascular Biology Unit, James Cook University for their help with ELISA, western blots, cytokine bead array and flow cytometry studies. I owe a great deal to the considerable expertise of this group in the field of vascular biology. I appreciate the training given in FACS analysis in the laboratory of Professor Heinrich Korner in the Department of Molecular Sciences at James Cook University.

I also thank Dr Kunwarjit Sangla, consultant physician and endocrinologist, and his team at the Townsville Hospital for monitoring the human studies and collecting blood samples. Thanks to Bruce Bowden, School of Molecular Sciences, James Cook University for providing the facilities and training for measuring cell viability, cytotoxicity and apoptosis. Also my sincere thanks to Liana Haverson from the

Wallenberg laboratory for Cardiovascular Research, Goteborg, Sweden and Amit Tiwari from Institute of Molecular Cancer Research, University of Zurich, for their advice on siRNA transfection experiments.

My wholehearted thanks also go to my parents, brother, sister and her family for their loving support throughout.

I also take this opportunity to thank all the friends from Townsville for their wonderful company and for making me feel at home.

Abstract

Atherosclerosis, a disease of the arteries is one of the leading causes of mortality throughout the world. A variety of risk factors contribute to this cardiovascular disease including genetic factors, diet, lack of exercise and other lifestyle changes that have become prevalent during the last few decades. These risk factors contribute to two important characteristic features; increased levels of lipids in the arterial wall and oxidative stress - both leading to accumulation of oxidised lipids. Once modified, lipids are reactive with arterial endothelial cells, vascular smooth muscle cells and macrophages. The latter are one of the primary cell types that are attracted to sites of inflammation in the arterial wall, and are derived from circulating monocytes. Macrophages have immune functions and phagocytic properties enabling them to take up oxidised lipids. These latter molecules are known to be key regulators of atherosclerosis. Understanding the fundamental mechanisms of interaction between oxidised lipids and macrophages might enable us to modulate metabolic processes involved in atherosclerosis. Two components of oxidised lipids are the hydroxyderivatives of linoleic acid, derived by action of the enzyme lipoxygenase during early stages, and non-enzymatically during the later stages of atherosclerosis. The products of this oxidation 9-hydroxyoctadecadienoic (9-HODE) are acid and 13hydroxyoctadecadienioc acid (13-HODE). The nature of their interaction with macrophages and how they influence key processes involved in disease progression are not completely understood. We therefore, tested the hypothesis, in this study, that 9-HODE and 13-HODE would have differing effects on monocytes and macrophages in regulating atherosclerosis. We aimed to test the effects of HODEs and their parent fatty acid linoleic acid and the n-3 fatty acid α -linolenic acid on cell proliferation, differentiation, genes of lipid metabolism and generation of inflammatory mediators in THP-1 monocyte-macrophage cells. We wished to establish whether HODEs might act through the recently described G protein-coupled receptors for long-chain fatty acids GPR120 and GPR132. This study investigates regulation of expression of these receptors in THP1 cells and in primary monocyte cultures from diabetic patients where they were studied alongside serum markers for cardiovascular risk.

HODEs decreased cell viability in both monocytes and macrophages in a dosedependent manner. This was found to be a result of apoptosis, an effect not seen with α - linolenic and linoleic acids. Gene expression studies revealed increased expression of the intracellular lipid transporter FABP4 in both monocytes and macrophages with HODEs. Also, an increase in expression of scavenger receptor B (decreasing lipid burden) with HODEs in macrophages was observed. These processes were accompanied by an increase in expression of the transcription factor peroxisome proliferated-activated receptor- γ (PPAR- γ), which regulates inflammation. GPR132 was highly up-regulated by HODEs in monocytes, while HODEs decreased expression of GPR120 in macrophages. None of these effects were observed with α -linolenic acid or linoleic acid. Similar effects of HODEs on lipid regulatory genes were documented to occur during macrophage differentiation.

Overall, studies with Oil Red O and gene expression suggested that HODEs enhance processes that are associated with reduction of lipid burden. Further studies with HODEs demonstrated that they are involved in regulating secretion of pro-inflammatory cytokines with effects mediated through both PPAR- γ and GPR132. By decreasing both lipid accumulation and vascular inflammation, HODEs may thus have an overall protective effect as far as atherosclerosis is concerned. The mechanisms underlying these protective effects was investigated using specific PPAR-y antagonists and by silencing the GPR132 gene. Here, successfully for the first time GPR132 was silenced in THP-1 macrophages. Experiments with HODEs revealed a partial role for PPAR- γ in regulating expression of FABP4, and also that regulation of inflammatory mediators by HODEs was largely GPR132 independent. Expression of GPR132 was also investigated in primary monocytes from diabetic subjects. Mononuclear cells from diabetic subjects expressed higher levels of differentiation markers CD14, CD54 and CD36 (identified using flow cytometry) compared with normal controls. Gene expression studies revealed increased expression of GR132 in monocytes from diabetic subjects. Furthermore, this correlated with increased serum levels of inflammatory proteins, indicating that increased GPR132 might be associated with increased vascular risk.

This study shows that components of the oxidised lipid in atheroma, the hydroxyoctadecadienoic acids, may be involved in regulating disease progression by promoting development of macrophages with protective phenotype. Effects of the two HODEs were broadly similar in THP1 cells, but findings of this study were consistent with the notion that 13-HODE might exert protective effects in early atherosclerosis while the combination of 9-HODE and 13-HODE in later stages may promote atheroma formation. The receptors GPR120 and GPR132 were shown, for the first time, to be expressed on THP-1 cells using immunohistochemistry. In this work, we have examined the role of GPR132 in the control of inflammation mediated by HODEs. These oxidised lipids appear to regulate the differentiation of monocytes into a protective M2 phenotype. HODEs are abundant in atherosclerotic plaque, and have important regulatory functions. This work suggests that measurement of HODEs or expression of the receptors for long-chain fatty acids may be significant biomarkers for the atherosclerotic process. Perhaps more important, the effects of HODEs through cell surface G protein-coupled receptors and nuclear transcription factors may represent novel therapeutic targets leading to development of treatments that retard the process of atheroma formation.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Abstractv
Chapter 1
Introduction and Literature Review1
Overall Aim of the Thesis2
Atherosclerosis and Clinical Background
Modification of LDL and Components of Atherosclerotic Lesions
n-3 and n-6 Fatty Acids11
Lipoproteins and Reverse Cholesterol Transport16
Eicosanoids and Generation of HODEs18
HODEs - Are They Pro- or Anti- atherogenic?20
Effects of HODEs on Different Cell Types
Endothelial Cells23
Vascular Smooth Muscle Cells23
Platelets
Monocytes and Macrophages24
Fatty Acid Binding Proteins and Stearoyl-CoA Desaturase
Macrophages – Role in Complications of Diabetes and Obesity
Diabetic Complications
Obesity
The THP-1 Cell Line
Receptors Involved in Fatty Acid Signalling

Toll-like Receptors	
Scavenger Receptors	
G Protein-coupled Receptors	
Peroxisome Proliferator-activated Receptors	
Other Transcription Factors	
Hypothesis and Aims	47
General Aim:	47
Specific Aims:	47
Summary	

Materials and methods	
Materials	51
Cell culture and differentiation	
Differentiation of Monocytes into Macrophages	
Fatty Acid Treatment	
Differentiation Experiments	
Cell Counts	53
Viability, Apoptosis and Cytotoxicity Assays	
Real-time RT-PCR analysis of mRNA expression	55
Immunocytochemistry	56
DAB Method	56
Immunofluorescence	
Oil Red O studies-foam cell assay	
Slides	
Quantification	
Antagonist studies	
siRNA studies	
Human Peripheral Mononuclear Cells	60
Isolation of leucocytes	
Magnetic bead separation	
Flow Cytometry	61
Human Mononuclear cells	61
Protein Studies	61
SDS-PAGE	61
Western Blot	
Cytokine studies	
Statistical Analysis	64

Specific Effects of Hydroxyoctadecadienoic Acids on Apoptosis and Genes of Lipid Signalling in Monocytes and Macrophages	
Introduction	68
Results	70
Monocytes: Cell Viability	
Cell viability, Apoptosis and Cytotoxicity	72
Oil Red O studies	77
Quantification	77
Gene Expression Studies	79
Fatty Acid Signalling Receptors	
Immunocytochemistry	
Cytokine Assays	
Down- regulation of Pro-inflammatory Cytokine in Macrophage CM	by HODEs90
Discussion	

Chapter 4

Hydroxyoctadecadienoic Acids Enhance Foam Cell Formation and Lipid Regulatory Gene Expression in Macrophages..........96

Introduction	97
Results	
Increased Foam Cell Formation with HODEs Treatment	
Gene Expression Studies	100
Determination of PMA dose	100
Effect of HODEs on Macrophage Differentiation Markers	101
Genes of Reverse Cholesterol Transport Highly Up-regulated	102
Increased Expression of PPAR-y, FABP4 and SCD	106
Differential Effects on GPR120 and GPR132 During Monocyte Different	tiation109
Effects on Viability and Apoptosis during Differentiation	110

Cytokine Assays	112
Proinflammatory cytokines IL-8 and IL-1 β suppressed by HODEs	113
Discussion	114

Role of Transcription Factor PPAR-y and GPR132 in HODE	
Signalling in Macrophages	
Introduction	
Results	
Role of PPAR-y in HODE signalling	
Preliminary studies	
HODEs partially signal through PPAR-y	
Cytokine Studies	
Cytokine regulation by rosiglitazone and HODEs is partly ind	dependent of PPAR-y127
siRNA Gene Silencing of GPR132	
Preliminary Studies	
Optimal conditions	
Silencing of MAPK and GPR132	
Effects of HODEs and Rosiglitazone on FABP4 and SCRB	upon Silencing of GPR132
Cytokine Analysis Following siGPR132 and HODEs	
Discussion	

Chapter 6

Expression of Differentiation Markers and GPR132 in Peripheral Mononuclear Cells of Patients with Type 2 Diabetes	
Introduction	
Results	
Preparation of mononuclear cells	

Flow cytometry studies	146
Sample acquisition and analysis	147
Markers of Differentiation in Peripheral Monocytes	149
Markers of differentiation on peripheral monocytes increased in diabetic	c patients149
Gene expression of GPR132 increased in circulating CD14+ monocyte	s of diabetic
patients	150
Obesity related cytokines are up-regulated in diabetic patients	152
Discussion	155

General Discussion	and Future Directions	s 159
--------------------	-----------------------	-------

General Discussion	160
HODEs Induce Specific Effects on Monocytes and Macrophages	160
HODEs Promote Differentiation of Monocytes into M2 Macrophage Phenotype	162
Partial Role of PPAR-y and GPR132 Independent Mechanisms Involved in Regu	lating
Expression of FABP4	164
Peripheral Monocytes Exhibit Increased Levels of GPR132 in Diabetic Patients	166
Limitations and Future Directions	168
Summary	169

Bibliography	171
Λ ΡΡΕΝΙΣΙ Ι ΕΤΗΙΟς ΑΡΡΟΥΛΙ	103

APPENDIX 1- ETHICS APPROVAL	
APPENDIX 2- LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS	
APPENDIX 3. LIST OF SUPPLIERS	
APPENDIX 4. REAGENTS AND SOLUTIONS	
APPENDIX 5. COMMUNICATIONS ARISING FROM THIS WORK	

List of Tables

Table 1.1 Compositions of Fatty Acids in Atherosclerotic Plaque	10
Table 1.2 Properties of Apolipoproteins	16
Table 1.3 Types of Scavenger Receptors	
Table 1.4 Effects of oxLDL Monocytes and Macrophages	46
Table 2.1 SDS-PAGE Gel Preparation	62
Table 2.2 Cytokine Panels	64
Table 5.1 Optimisation of siRNA	

List of Figures

Figure 1.1 Foam Cell Formation	7
Figure 1.2 Advanced Stages of Atherogenesis	9
Figure 1.3 Structures of Some Long Chain Fatty Acids	15
Figure 1.4 Generation of Leukotrienes and Prostaglandins	19
Figure 1.5 Oxidised Lipids and Macrophages	27
Figure 1.6 Macrophage Involvement in Metabolic Syndrome	31
Figure 1.7 Monocyte and Macrophage	35
Figure 1.8 Outline of Thesis	49
Figure 3.1 Effect of Fatty Acids on Cell Count	71
Figure 3.2 Cell Count in High FBS Medium	71
Figure 3.3 Cell Viability Assay	74
Figure 3.4 Apoptosis Assay	75
Figure 3.5 Cytotoxicity Assay	76
Figure 3.6 Oil Red O Quantification	78
Figure 3.7 GPR120 and GPR132 Expression in Monocytes	80
Figure 3.8 GPR120 and GPR132 Expression in Macrophages	81
Figure 3.9 SCRA Expression in Monocytes and Macrophages	82
Figure 3.10 SCRB Expression in Monocytes and Macrophages	84
Figure 3.11 ABCA1 Expression in Macrophages	85
Figure 3.12 PPAR-γ Expression in Monocytes and Macrophages	85
Figure 3.13 TR4 and FABP5 Expression in Macrophages	86
Figure 3.14 FABP4 Expression in Monocytes and Macrophages	87
Figure 3.15 SCD Expression in Monocytes and Macrophages	88
Figure 3.16 Immunocytochemistry for GPR120 and GPR132	89
Figure 3.17 Cytokine Secretion from Macrophages	91
	00

Figure 4.1 HODEs Increase Foam Cell Formation	
Figure 4.2 Relative Expression of SCRA	
Figure 4.3 Gene Expression Studies	
Figure 4.4 Gene Expression Studies	
Figure 4.5 Gene Expression Studies	

Figure 4.6 GPR120 and GPR132 Gene Expression	110
Figure 4.7 Cell Proliferation Assay	112
Figure 4.8 Cytokine Assay	114

Figure 5.1 Dose Response with Rosiglitazone	123
Figure 5. 2 Gene Expression Studies with T0070907	126
Figure 5. 3 Cytokine Studies	129
Figure 5.4 siRNA MAPK Transfection	133
Figure 5.5 siRNA GPR132 Transfection	133
Figure 5.6 Gene Expression Studies	135
Figure 5.7 Cytokine Secretion with HODEs Treatment after GPR132 Silencing	138

Figure 6.1 Flow Cytometry Analysis	148
Figure 6.2 Flow Cytometry Studies	149
Figure 6.3 Peripheral Monocyte Markers of Differentiation	150
Figure 6.4 GPR120 Gene Expression	151
Figure 6.5 GPR132 Gene Expression	151
Figure 6.6 Resistin Gene Expression	152
Figure 6.7 Plasma Cytokine Levels	153
Figure 6.8 Serum Cytokine Levels	154

Figure 7.1 Proposed Actions of HODEs on Monocytes and Macrophages	.161
Figure 7.2 Proposed Actions of HODEs on Monocyte Differentiation	.164
Figure 7.3 Role of PPAR-y and GPR132 in Macrophage FABP4 Expression	.166
Figure 7.4 Peripheral Monocytes and Serum Markers in Diabetic Subjects	.168

Introduction and Literature Review

Overall Aim of the Thesis

Lipid accumulation in the vascular wall and oxidative stress are two key processes in atherosclerosis. They lead to accumulation of oxidized lipids at sites of vascular damage and inflammation. Oxidized lipids, particularly oxidized low-density lipoprotein (oxLDL), have long been known to regulate many of the cellular processes involved in atheroma formation. However, relatively little is known about which components of the oxidized lipid fraction are involved in regulating atherosclerosis, and which signalling processes mediate these functions. Hydroxyoctadecadienoic acids (HODEs) are stable oxidation products of the omega-6 (n-6) fatty acid linoleic acid (LA). HODEs are abundant in atherosclerotic plaque and, indeed are the most abundant fatty acids at sites of vascular damage. In this thesis, I examined the effects of HODEs (9-HODE and 13-HODE) on monocytes and macrophages. My interest in this area was stimulated by two recent developments:

- 1. Fatty acids have been shown to have specific signalling functions. Cao et al.¹ used a lipidomic approach to show that palmitoleate regulated insulin sensitivity in mice. This paved the way for study of a new class of hormone that they termed "lipokines".
- 2. A series of G protein-coupled receptors (GPCR) for which fatty acids are the natural ligands has been identified and characterized. ^{2, 3} These GPCR have specificities for fatty acids of differing chain length and degree of saturation. GPR120 and GPR132 are receptors for long-chain fatty acids.

Macrophages in the arterial wall are derived from circulating monocytes, and regulate the responses to lipid accumulation and oxidative stress. In this thesis, I have examined the effect of HODEs on macrophage cell number, apoptosis, genes involved in lipid trafficking, and generation of inflammatory mediators. Previous studies ^{4, 5} have shown that HODEs can affect some of these processes in cells of monocyte/macrophage lineage. I set out to examine whether the two major HODEs, 9-HODE and 13-HODE, had similar or differing effects. GPR132 has been identified as a receptor for 9-HODE in keratinocytes but this receptor does not interact with 13-HODE. It is therefore possible that 9-HODE and 13-HODE have distinct regulatory functions. I have also compared the effect of HODEs with that of other C18 fatty acids – the n-6 fatty acid LA and the n-3 fatty acid α -linolenic acid (ALA). The previous literature has not considered possible differences between monocytes and cells that have been differentiated into macrophages. In this study, I have examined these differences using the human monocytic cell line THP-1. I have also investigated whether the receptors GPR120 and GPR132 could be useful markers of monocyte activation both in THP-1 cells and in primary cultures of monocytes from patients with diabetes and obesity. These studies add to the body of knowledge on how the processes involved in atherosclerosis are regulated. They may ultimately help identify new drug targets and novel markers of susceptibility in high-risk groups such as patients with diabetes.

Atherosclerosis and Clinical Background

Cardiovascular disease is a leading cause of death in the world, ⁶ and a major health concern for Australia. Heart, stroke, and vascular disease accounted for 50,294 deaths (37.6% of all deaths) in Australia in 2002 – more than any other disease group. ⁷ Atherosclerotic vascular diseases affect nearly 4 million Australians, and more than a million are considered to be disabled because of these conditions. Although life expectancy is improving for some cardiovascular disorders because of advances in medical care, the prevalence of heart, and vascular diseases has increased. This increase amounted to 18.2% in the decade 1994 - 2004, and the prevalence of cardiovascular disorders will continue to increase because of the aging population and the high prevalence of cardiovascular risk factors. Indigenous Australians are particularly vulnerable to heart, stroke and vascular diseases. ⁸ Compared with non-Indigenous Australians, those of Aboriginal or Torres Strait Islander descent are 2 - 3 times more likely to die from, or be hospitalised because of, coronary heart disease, cardiac failure, or stroke. 7, 9 The reasons for this increased risk in Indigenous Australians include increased prevalence of risk factors such as obesity, diabetes, harmful levels of alcohol intake, and renal disease. Health-care expenditure on cardiovascular diseases was \$5.9 billion in Australia in the year 2004-2005, amounting to 11% of total expenditure of the health system. ^{10, 11}

The classic risk factors for atherosclerosis are dyslipidaemia, diabetes, obesity, smoking, hypertension, lack of exercise and a positive family history. In addition, psychosocial factors such as depression, stress, social isolation and lack of social support contribute to increased cardiovascular disorders. ¹² The clustering of dyslipidaemia, hypertension, abdominal obesity and glucose intolerance is known as "the metabolic syndrome" and now affects one in four adults. The prevalence of cardiovascular risk factors is high in Australia: 60% of adults is overweight (7.4 million); 51% have high blood cholesterol (6.4 million and 30% have high blood pressure (3.7 million); Diabetes now affects 8% of adults, and the prevalence continues to increase; Less than half of the population are sufficiently active to protect their health, 20% of the population continue to smoke, and 10% drink alcohol to a degree that is harmful to health. Smoking has decreased slightly over the past decade, and the present government is taking active steps to reduce this even further. Control of hypertension has improved through wider use of effective prescription drugs. However, other risk factors have not improved. In particular, the prevalence of obesity, physical inactivity, and diabetes continues to increase while there has been no improvement in prevalence of hyperlipidaemia.⁷

The American Heart Association and Centers for Disease Control have very recently published their 2011 review of the prevalence of cardiovascular disease in the United States. ¹³ Heart, stroke or other vascular disorders accounted for 1 of every 2.9 deaths. More than 2,200 Americans die from cardiovascular disease each day – one death every 39 seconds. Most of these deaths are premature. Coronary heart disease accounts for one in six deaths in the United States. Each year, an estimated 785,000 Americans have a new coronary event while 470,000 suffer a recurrent event. On average, there will be one coronary event affecting an American citizen every 25 seconds. Each year, approximately 795,000 Americans will suffer a stroke – one every 40 seconds. As in Australia, the prevalence of cardiovascular risk factors remains high with obesity and diabetes on the increase. Hypertension is particularly common, and poorly controlled, in African Americans. Diabetes affects 8% of the American population with African Americans, Mexican Americans, those of Hispanic or Latino descent, and other minority ethnics groups being particularly susceptible. Many Americans (23.1% of men and 18.3% of women) choose to continue smoking. Cardiovascular disease places an

enormous burden on the health and social care systems. Annual direct and indirect costs in the United States are estimated at \$286 billion.

A key feature in the pathogenesis of atherosclerosis is accumulation of lipids. This and oxidative stress in the arterial wall gives rise to a complex interaction between oxidized lipids, inflammatory secreted factors, endothelial cells, vascular smooth muscle cells (VSMC) and macrophages. Although atherosclerosis is known to be a lipid accumulative disorder, its pathogenesis is not fully understood. Of particular interest is the role of macrophages which are involved in mature complex plaque that may rupture or erode, and which may lead to an acute coronary syndrome or ischaemic stroke. Their role in intracellular accumulation of oxidised lipids and foam cell formation has been studied extensively, but the nature of their interactions and signalling mechanisms involved remain to be fully elucidated.¹⁴ This study aimed to investigate the effects of two oxidized lipids, namely the hydroxyoctadecadienoic acids, which are stable oxidative products of linoleic acid. Work on monocytes and macrophages included studies on cell proliferation, transmembrane signalling receptors, transcription factors, and fatty acid metabolism. This Chapter begins with the pathogenesis of atherosclerosis and associated lipid abnormalities. This is followed by classification of fatty acids, generation of oxidised lipids, and the effect of different classes of fatty acid on human health. Interaction between various cell types and oxidised lipids with specific reference to macrophages is reviewed in the latter half of the Chapter followed by detailed aims of the work carried out for this thesis.

Atherosclerosis is a disease of hardening of arteries due to accumulation of fat deposits and inflammation. Lipid accumulation initially as fatty streaks is a characteristic feature observed in intima of arteries, leading to its degeneration.¹⁵ ¹⁶ Multiple factors contribute to the development of fatty streaks including interaction with circulating oxidized lipoproteins, hemodynamic factors and interactions with various cell types including macrophages, vascular smooth muscle cells (VSMC), endothelial cells and T lymphocytes. Other classic risk factors include hypertension, insulin resistance, obesity and dyslipidemia. ¹⁷ This changes the endothelial permeability leading to migration of moncytes into the subendothelial space thereby increasing retention of low-density lipoprotein (LDL) (which is subsequently transformed into minimally modified LDL and eventually into oxLDL). Normally, LDL which enters the subendothelial space is dynamically transported back out. However, in developing atherosclerotic lesions, it becomes adherent to proteoglycans and is then taken up by macrophages. ⁶ (Figure 1.1). The role of the macrophage in pathogenesis of atherosclerosis is a complex area of study. They have been implicated during the initial and progressive stages. Monocytederived macrophages take up lipids (oxLDL) via a family of transmembrane scavenger receptors. Release of monocyte chemoattractant protein-1 (MCP-1), further increases attraction of monocytes to sites of inflammation.¹⁸ Lipid uptake in the form of oxidized and acetylated lipoproteins results in formation of foam cells. These cells have a role in eliminating excess lipids through ATP-binding cassette transporters favouring binding of high-density lipoproteins (HDL). Increased levels of oxLDL in the circulation of high-risk individuals result in increased inflammation leading to migration of VSMC from the tunica media to the intima of arteries, along with altered secretion of extracellular matrix. This is the basis for the atherosclerotic plaque, which subsequently undergoes calcification and renders the artery walls both rigid and fragile. When plaque ruptures, there is formation of thrombus, the artery becomes blocked and the tissue supplied by the artery becomes ischaemic. ^{15, 19}

It is vital to understand the role of oxLDL (which contains oxidized forms of long chain fatty acids) and their interactions with the various cell types involved in atherogenesis. Of the above cell types, monocytes and macrophages are of considerable interest because of their extensive involvement throughout the process of atherogenesis. Modifying the activity of pathways regulated by fatty acid derivatives may lead to development of novel therapeutic approaches. Such a strategy is supported by the recent description of a lipokine (palmitoleic acid) that enhances insulin sensitivity. ¹ Furthermore, measurement of oxidised fatty acids or receptors for long-chain fatty acids (LCFA) may be useful as a marker for high risk of vascular disease – including in patients with diabetes.



Figure 1.1 Foam Cell Formation

Changes in the intimal region of the artery during foam cell formation. Decreased levels of antioxidants and increased levels of LDL could trigger damage to endothelium. Increase in adhesion molecules (ICAM-1 and VCAM-1) allow the circulating cells to adhere and enter into the intimal layer. When activated monocytes differentiate into macrophages, they release chemoattractant factors (e.g. MCP-1) thereby recruiting more leucocytes. Macrophages in the arterial wall then take up modified lipids through scavenger receptors. Excess lipids are effluxed to enhance formation of HDL. When unable to process the increased levels of LDL these cells accumulate lipids and turn into foam cells.^{15 6, 19, 20}

Modification of LDL and Components of Atherosclerotic Lesions

Under normal circumstances, cholesteryl ester carrying LDL pass through the intimal layer. Antioxidants such as α -tocopherol (vitamin E), ²¹ help to prevent oxidation of LDL in the circulation. ²² Other important antioxidants include γ -tocopherol, α and β carotene, lycopene, ubiquinol-10.²¹ In a complex process, which is not clearly understood (but which involves macrophages, VSMC and endothelial cells), LDLcholesterol undergoes oxidation resulting in minimally modified low-density lipoprotein (mm-LDL) and subsequently further oxidation to ox-LDL. Two major factors that promote these processes are increased lipid accumulation and oxidative stress. Low antioxidant status leads to modification of native LDL into the oxidised form. A high saturated fatty acid rich diet contributes to higher levels of LDL in the circulation. High levels of free radicals arise due to various factors including smoking, diabetes and hypertension.²³ Lipids modified under conditions of oxidative stress contribute to attraction of monocytes (which differentiate into macrophages) and T lymphocytes to sites of inflammation. At later stages, increased smooth muscle cells also containing lipid droplets are observed where there is vascular damage (Figure 1.2). The resulting yellow lipid deposit is described as a "fatty streak" – the precursor to an atherosclerotic plaque. 24

Studies conducted to determine the composition of fatty streak in human aorta have shown that the major component is cholesterol with relatively lower amounts of phospholipids and triglycerides. Most of the cholesterol is esterified. Adjacent normal tissues have far less cholesterol, but similar levels of triglycerides to those present in fatty streak. ²⁵ Lang and Insull ²⁶ showed that lipid droplets isolated from fatty streaks contained up to 95% cholesteryl esters, and less than 2% of phospholipids, triglycerides and free cholesterol. Further examining the percentage of individual fatty acids in the lipid droplets using gas-liquid chromatography, the same study revealed high amounts of oleic acid, and 15% linoleic acid. Studying composition of atherosclerotic plaque and examining fatty acids and their derivates, it was observed that principal products were oxidised derivatives of arachidonic acid (AA) – hydroxyeicosatetraenoicacids (HETES), and LA derivatives - HODEs and oxo-octadecaenoic acids (oxoODEs). HODEs in particular varied in amounts depending on the condition of the plaque (Table 1.1). ²⁷



Figure 1.2 Advanced Stages of Atherogenesis

With progression of atherogenesis, increased foam cells and a variety of cells including mast cells, T cells and platelets are observed at the site of the lesion. The smooth muscle cells also contain lipid droplets. The necrotic core consists of apoptotic bodies surrounded by VSMCs and formation of a fibrous cap. ^{6, 15, 19, 20}

Composition of Fatty Streaks		
Total cholesterol	23 mg/g	
Percentage esterified cholesterol	65 %	
Phospholipids	5 mg/g	
Triglycerides	1.2 mg/g	
Components of Lipid droplets of fatty streak (%)		
Total cholesterol	95	
Percentage esterified cholesterol	1.7	
Phospholipids	1	
Triglycerides	2.5	
Fatty acids in Lipid droplets of fatty streak (%)		
Oleic acid	50	
Linoleic acid	15	
Palmitic acid	9	
Palmitoleic acid	6	
Eicosatrienoic acid	7	
Arachidonic acid	7	
Myristic acid	2	
Stearic acid	2	
Composition of oxidised products		
Total HODEs and oxoODEs	20 ng/µg LA	
Total HETEs, oxoETEs	13 ng/µg of AA	
HODEs in Different Plaque (ng/µg Linoleic acid)		
Lipid of advanced plaque	11	
Calcified plaque	15	
Plaque with Thrombosis	13	
Fibrotic advanced plaque	28	

Table 1.1 Compositions of Fatty Acids in Atherosclerotic Plaque

A major percentage of cholesterol in fatty streak is esterified, unlike in lipid droplets. Linoleic acid and its oxidised products HODEs are present in high concentration in fatty streak and advanced stages of atherosclerosis.^{24, 25, 27}

n-3 and n-6 Fatty Acids

Fatty acids are composed of hydrocarbon chains with varying degrees of unsaturation and terminating with a carboxylic acid group. Saturated fatty acids do not contain any double bonds. These fatty acids form straight chains that are densely packed, assisting with easy energy storage in living organisms. The shortest fatty acid is formic acid (C1). The most studied short-chain fatty acid is butyric acid, which is a 4-carbon compound (C4). Fatty acids with double bonds are either mono- or poly-unsaturated. Broadly, fatty acids (FA) are classified according to the number of carbons present. FA with up to 8 carbon chains are short chain fatty acids (SCFA), 8-14 carbons are medium chain fatty acids (MCFA), and more than 14 are long chain fatty acids (LCFA).²⁸ Depending on the adjacent carbon on either side of double bond, they can either be in the cis or the trans configuration. When adjacent carbons are on the same side of double bond, they are said to be in the *cis* configuration, and if they are on opposite side it is said to be in the trans configuration. A cis configuration induces a bend in the chain resulting in restricted conformational freedom. FAs with trans configuration are also called trans fats, and they have similar properties to saturated fatty acids. This difference in the structure plays an important role when considered in complex biological systems such as cell membranes. Depending on the position of the double bond from the methyl end of chain, fatty acids can be classified as n-x or ω -x (ω = omega) for a fatty acid that has the double bond at x^{th} carbon from methyl end of the chain. For example, α -linolenic acid is an 18 carbon n-3 polyunsaturated fatty acid with 3 double bonds.²⁹

Two main families of long chain polyunsaturated fatty acids (LC-PUFA) have been extensively studied namely the n-3 and the n-6 fatty acids. These fatty acids have been widely studied because of their distinctive biological properties. Linoleic acid (18:2n6) and α -linolenic acid (18:3n3) are parent PUFA that were collectively known as Vitamin F in the 1920s. They are now widely known as LC-PUFA. Other LC-PUFA are derived from these two parent fatty acids, although ALA is poorly metabolised in humans. ³⁰ LC-PUFA are derived from ALA and LA as follows:

From α -linolenic acid (18:3n3)

- 1. Eicosapentaenoic acid (EPA) (20:5)
- 2. Docosahexaenoic acid (DHA) (22:6)

From linoleic acid (18:2n6)

- 1. Gamma-linolenic acid (GLA) (18:3)
- 2. Dihomo-gamma-linolenic acid (DGLA) (20:3)
- 3. Arachidonic acid (AA) (20:4)

n-6 LC-PUFA sources include safflower oil, peanuts, corn oil and soybean. ³¹ A combination of both n-3 and n-6 LC-PUFA is considered important since they have an effect on eicosanoids with hormonal and local regulatory activity. The ideal ratio of intake of n-3 and n-6 has been under considerable debate since studies show that both these fatty acids compete for metabolic enzymes required for production of hormones. In addition, a higher ratio of n-3 to n-6 is beneficial to the body as high consumption of n-6 leads to changes that favour inflammation, tissue damage, thrombus, cancer, osteoporosis and high mortality due to coronary heart disease. ^{32, 33} Over the years, there has been a general increase in consumption of n-6: n-3 ratio from 1:1 in primitive diets to 17:1 in modern diets. Studies show that lower n-6 consumption in certain regions e.g. Mediterranean diet is associated with lower mortality rates from heart disease. ³⁴ In Israel, increased consumption n-6 in preference to saturated fats resulted in a higher incidence of cardiac complications - this was known as "Israeli paradox". 35 Saturated fatty acid consumption increases LDL cholesterol in plasma and is therefore proatherogenic, ³⁶ while monounsaturated fatty acids (MUFA) have been found to decrease LDL, and are therefore considered beneficial.³⁷ A recent position statement by the American Heart Association has considered the available clinical and epidemiological evidence in this area. ³⁸ It is recommended that 5- 10% of energy intake should be from n-6 fatty acids, but this intake must be combined with other lifestyle measure to decrease cardiovascular risk including adequate intake of n-3 fatty acids.

Fish living in cold water (oily fish) are the major source of n-3 PUFA, with docosapentaenoic acid (DPA), docosahexaenoic acid (DHA), and eicosahexaenoic acid (EHA) being the major FAs associated with health benefits. ^{39, 40} ALA is derived from

plants including walnut, flaxseed, and soybean and also has health benefits but is not as protective against cardiovascular disease as are the marine-derived n-3 PUFA. It is currently recommended that all adults consume 500 mg per day of DHA/EPA either as oily fish (2 - 3 serves per week) or as supplements. A daily intake of ALA of 2 grams is also recommended. 1000 mg per of marine PUFA is recommended for those with established coronary heart disease, while those with hypertriglyceridaemia may require up to 4,000 mg per day. The beneficial effects of n-3, and to an extent n-6, FAs on plasma lipid profile have been extensively documented. ⁴¹⁻⁴³ Marine n-3 PUFAs decrease serum triglycerides by 20 - 30%, modestly increase HDL-cholesterol but do not decrease LDL-cholesterol. The benefit is largely from improved metabolism of VLDL to IDL and LDL. ⁴⁴ Consumption of diets rich in marine n-3 fatty acids have been shown to decrease risk of cardiovascular events. ³⁹⁻⁴³ Furthermore, the high incidence of sudden cardiac death that occurs after myocardial infarction ⁴⁵ is reduced by administration of marine n-3 fatty acids. Potential benefits of n-3 fatty acids have also been reported in a range of other disorders: attention deficit/hyperactivity disorder, ⁴⁹ in animal models of Parkinson's disease, ⁵⁰ Alzheimer's disease, ⁵¹ depression, ^{52 53} and hypertension. ⁵⁴ They have also been shown to enhance maturation of the immune system in infants. ⁵⁵ At the cellular level, n-3 FAs alter the lipid composition of cells membranes, affect the activity of a number of enzymes involved in carbohydrate and lipid metabolism, and increase mitochondrial beta oxidation. The cardiovascular benefits of n-3 supplementation are not only through their effect on plasma lipid profile - they also improve endothelial function, modulate inflammatory responses, decrease plasma leptin, lower blood pressure, and increase the threshold for ventricular arrhythmias through effects on cardiac ion channels. The biological and clinical properties of n-3 fatty acids has recently been reviewed. 44

Consumption of diets rich in n-3 fatty acids e.g. fish oil, which contains EPA and DHA decrease cardiovascular risk.⁴⁵⁻⁴⁹ Omega-3 fatty acid consumption reduces the serum tryglyderide levels by 20-30% and increases the LDL-cholesterol levels by 5 to 10% and HDL-Cholesterol by 1 to 3%. The benefit is largely from improved metabolism of VLDL to IDL and LDL.⁵⁰ A high incidence of sudden cardiac death is known to occur in patients who survive myocardial infarction.⁵¹ Post-infarction management includes increased intake of fish oils, which has shown to benefit patients reducing risk from sudden cardiac death.⁵²⁻⁵⁴

n-3 fatty acids may also be beneficial in managing attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder. ⁵⁵ Treatment with n-3 PUFA has been reported to have favourable effects in animal models of Parkinson's disease ⁵⁶ and Alzheimer's disease, ⁵⁷ in reducing depression, ^{58, 59} managing hypertension, ⁶⁰ and in the maturation of the immune system in infants. ⁶¹

The principal aim of this study was to investigate the effects of ALA (n-3), LA (n-6) and the LA derivatives HODEs (9-HODE; n-6 and 13-HODE; n-7) on monocytes and macrophages, along with their mechanism of action. Understanding the mechanism may help us design therapeutics that could be used for managing risks associated with cardiovascular diseases. Some of the structures of fatty acids are shown in Figure 1.3.

Fatty Acid	Structure
Stearic Acid Octadecanoic Acid C ₁₈ H ₃₆ O ₂	СООН
α -Linolenic Acid (n-3) 9c,12c,15c-Octadecatrienoic Acid $C_{18}H_{30}O_2$	Соон
EPA (n-3) 5,8,11,14,17-Eicosapentaenoic Acid $C_{20}H_{30}O_2$	
DHA (n-3) 4,7,10,13,16,19-Decosahexaenoic Acid $C_{22}H_{32}O_2$	Соон
Linoleic Acid (n-6) 9c,12c-Octadecadienoic Acid C ₁₈ H ₃₂ O ₂	СООН
9-HODE (n-6) 9-Hydroxy-10,12-Octadecadienoic Acid C ₁₈ H ₃₂ O ₃	но
Palmitoleic Acid (n-7) (9Z)-hexadecenoic acid $C_{16}H_{30}O_2$	Соон
13-HODE (n-7) 13-Hydroxy-9,11-Octadecadienoic Acid C ₁₈ H ₃₂ O ₃	СООН
Oleic Acid (n-9) 9-Octadecenoic Acid C ₁₈ H ₃₄ O ₂	СООН

Figure 1.3 Structures of Some Long Chain Fatty Acids. ^{29, 62}

Lipoproteins and Reverse Cholesterol Transport

Dietary fatty acids are absorbed by the body and are transported in the circulation as lipoproteins. The action of enzyme lipoprotein lipase (LpL) is to cleave lipids from lipoproteins, allowing them to enter cells that require these lipids for structural and signalling functions. Lipoproteins can be defined as, 'macromolecular complexes composed of various amounts of triglycerides, free and esterified cholesterol, phospholipids, and proteins'. Their main role is in transportation of hydrophobic triglycerides and cholesteryl esters from the intestine or liver to peripheral muscle and adipose tissues. Based on the density of lipids they transport they can be broadly classified into:

- i) Chylomicrons.
- ii) Very low-density lipoproteins (VLDL).
- iii) Intermediate-density lipoproteins (IDL).
- iv) Low-density lipoproteins.
- v) High-density lipoproteins.

The surface proteins of lipoproteins are called "apolipoproteins", and these play important role in lipoprotein metabolism by acting as ligands for lipoprotein receptors. Lipoproteins can also be described according to the apolipoprotein present on their surface, including apoA-I and apo-B. The latter has two types namely apoB100 which is made in liver and apoB48 which is truncated in size, and is made in intestine. Table 1.2 shows the various apolipoproteins and their properties. ⁶³

Apolipoprotien	Type of Lipoprotein	Atherogenic
Apo-A I	HDL and Chylomicrons	Anti-atherogenic
Аро-В Аро В -48 Аро В-100	Chylomicrons VLDL, IDL, HDL	Except Chylomicrons, all these lipoproteins have potential to initiate atherogenesis

Table 1.2 Properties	s of Apolipoproteins
----------------------	----------------------

In general, low levels of LDL cholesterol and higher levels of HDL cholesterol in the circulation are considered components of a good lipid profile. Circulating levels of LDL- and HDL- cholesterol are used in clinical practice to estimate the risk of coronary heart disease. ⁶⁴ HDL is involved in transporting excess cholesterol from extra-hepatic tissues to the liver. The cholesterol is later excreted, involving the pathway known as reverse cholesterol transport. ⁶⁵ The liver has a unique ability to metabolise excess cholesterol, resulting in decreased cholesterol accumulation in the body, thereby maintaining cholesterol homeostasis. ⁶⁶ In the present study, the effect of 9-HODE and 13-HODE in modulating genes involved in reverse cholesterol transport was determined. The two keys involved are scavenger receptor B (SCRB) and ATP binding cassette transporter-A1 (ABCA1), both of which aid in reducing lipid burden on cells. ⁶⁷

Diabetic dyslipidaemia is a condition in which there is an excess of VLDL and apo-B, along with lower levels of HDL-cholesterol and apo-AI. It is associated with considerably increased risk of macrovascular complications. ^{68, 69} Defects in lipid metabolism in both type 1 and type 2 diabetes have been reported. In type 1 diabetes, increased levels of VLDL are due to reduced activity of lipoprotein lipase. This is an insulin-regulated enzyme secreted by adipose and muscle cells, and which hydrolyses triglycerides of VLDL and chylomicrons. ⁷⁰ Lipoprotein abnormalities are also observed in type 2 diabetes, and characterized by higher levels of triglycerides and LDL and low levels of HDL cholesterol. ^{71, 72}

In the early stages of atherosclerosis, accumulation of lipoprotein particles in the subendothelial space is observed. Decreased circulating antioxidants is one factor that leads to oxidative stress. This, in turn, induces oxidation of LDL and formation of oxidized lipids. Oxidized lipids are harmful and, as a protective mechanism, differentiated macrophages take up these lipids and assimilate them. Excessive accumulation of these oxidised lipids leads to uncontrolled uptake of these lipids by macrophages resulting in foam cell formation.

Eicosanoids and Generation of HODEs

Oxidation of fatty acids occurs as a consequence of various metabolic pathways. The enzymes involved depend on the cell type and fatty acid involved. The enzymes include lipoxygenase, myeloperoxidase, xanthine synthase, NADPH oxidases. All of these enzymes produce reactive oxygen species (ROS) that then oxidise LDL. 73 Polyunsaturated fatty acids in cholesteryl esters, triglycerides also react with ROS, giving rise to other lipid products, which are lipid hydroperoxides and cyclic peroxides. ⁷⁴ Oxidation of fatty acids enzymatically results in formation of eicosanoids. These are signalling molecules that have major influences on immunity and inflammation. They are derived as a result of enzymatic action on the n-3 and n-6 EFA series. The principal eicosanoids include prostaglandins and leukotrienes from which various other eicosanoids are derived. Eicosanoids are derived from EPA, which belongs to the n-3 series, as well as from arachidonic acid and DGLA from the n-6 FA series. These lipids are acted upon by two classes of enzymes: cyclooxygenase (COX) and lipoxygenase (LO) resulting in formation of prostanoids and leukotrienes (LT) respectively. 75, 76 Types of prostanoids include prostaglandins (PG), prostacyclins (PGI) and thromboxanes (TX).

Synthesis of eicosanoids takes place as and when required. Fatty acids are present in the cell membrane or nuclear membrane and are stored in glycerol-esterified form in phospholipids. When activated by G protein-coupled receptors (GPCR), the ligands for which are cytokines or other messengers, FA are released into the cytoplasm where they are acted on by enzymes (including the phospholipases). Different types of phospholipase differ in their capacity to free FA from the phospholipid backbone. Free FA could either diffuse outside the cell and undergo metabolism or reincorporate to phospholipids. They are acted upon by COX and LO resulting in production of prostanoids and LT (Figure 1.4).⁷⁷

Prostaglandins



Figure 1.4 Generation of Leukotrienes and Prostaglandins

n-3 and n-6 fatty acids are acted upon by enzymes, cyclooxygenase and lipoxygenase resulting in the formation of eicosanoids, namely prostaglandins, prostacyclins and leukotrienes. 76^{-76}

Lipoxygenases are non-haem dioxygenases that oxidise PUFA. They are thought to be involved in pathological processes including atherosclerosis, cancer and inflammation. Their exact role in atherogenesis is not fully understood. Two isoforms, 15-LOX-1 (the human orthologue of LO) and 15-LOX-2 have been isolated from human macrophages. These oxidise AA esterified in phospholipids and cholesteryl esters resulting in formation of 15-*S*-hydroperoxy-5*Z*, 8*Z*, 11*Z*, 13E-eicosatetraenoic acid (15*S*-HpETE) and12-*S*-hydroperoxy-5*Z*, 8*Z*, 10E, 14Z-eicosatetraenoic acid (12*S*-HpETE). ⁷⁸ LA is the substrate for 15-LOX-1 which oxidises at C9 or C13 resulting in formation of 9-*S*-hydroperoxy-10*E*, 12Z-octadecadienoic acid (9*S*-HpODE) and 13-*S*-hydroperoxy-9*Z*, 11E-octadecadienoic acid (13*S*-HpODE). These peroxy products are unstable and are reduced to the hydroxyl form by glutathione peroxidise forming 12*S*- or 15*S*-hydroxyeicosatetraenoic acid (HETE). In the case of LA, the products are 9*S*- or 13*S*-hydroxyoctadecadienoic acid (HODE).

Non-enzymatically, HODEs are derived from LDL by lipid-peroxidation induced by free radicals present in the circulation or extracellular fluids. ⁷⁹ It has also been suggested that the peroxy products act in signalling via cell surface receptors and hydroxyl products in signalling through nuclear receptors. ⁸⁰ Hydroxyoctadecadienoic
acids are stable oxidized products of LA. The latter is present abundantly in atherosclerotic plaque and is oxidised by lipoxygenases resulting in formation of HODEs.

Oxidised lipids are pathologically important since they have been found at the site of tissue injury, atherosclerotic plaque and myocardial infarction. A direct correlation between the amount of aortic lipid peroxides (later reduced to HODEs)⁸¹ and atherosclerosis has been shown in animal models and in humans.⁸² In vivo generation of HODES as a result of action of lipoxygenase present in plasma membranes of reticulocytes has been reported. Culturing LDL isolated from plasma with monocytes and analysing the resulting oxidised LDL by HPLC revealed a high concentration of esterified hydroperoxyoctadecadienoic acid (HPODE). There were also relatively small amounts of hydroxyoctadecadienoic acid.⁸³ HODEs can be generated from LA in endothelial cells, resulting in predominantly 9-HODE rather than 13-HODE.⁸⁴ Neutrophils have been shown to have omega-6-LOX which catalyses formation of 13-HODE from LA.⁸⁵ When the amount of HODEs in LDL of young patients with atherosclerosis was quantified, it was found that they had levels of HODEs up to twenty-fold higher than those found in normal controls.⁸⁶ Patients with rheumatoid arthritis are at increased risk of developing atherosclerosis, and have been shown to have higher levels of HODEs in circulating LDL.⁸⁷

HODEs - Are They Pro- or Anti- atherogenic?

It is important to understand what effects HODEs have on atherogenesis. Structurally, the two isomers 9-HODE (n-6) and 13-HODE (n-7) differ very little but they could have distinct biological effects. High quantities both these oxidised FA have been found in atherosclerotic plaque. ²⁷ HPLC and gas chromatography-mass spectroscopy (GC-MS) studies have been used to measure HODEs qualitatively and quantitatively. It has been shown that when LA is the substrate for 15-LOX-1, the predominant product is 13-HODE while a mixture of 12 and 15-HETE are produced when AA is the substrate. It is interesting to note that non-enzymatic oxidation using copper sulphate (CuSO₄; an oxidising agent) of LA results in equal mixture of 9-HODE and 13-HODE (and equal amounts of S and R enantiomers). ^{88, 89} There is considerable debate as to whether

lipoxygenases and their products are protective or not in relation to atherogenesis. There is published evidence reporting either protective or pro-atherogenic effects.

5-lipoxygenase (5-LOX) and 15-LOX-1 are present in the initial stages of atherogenesis in animal models, and in early atherosclerotic lesions in humans where they are colocalised with LDL at macrophage rich areas of lesions. ⁹⁰ Zhu et al. ⁹¹ showed that LDL particles are oxidised due to translocation of 12/15 LO from cytoplasm of macrophages to the plasma membrane. LDL particles then attach to low-density receptor related protein (LRP) on the macrophage membrane and are then oxidised by the lipoxygenase. Evidence suggests that 15-LOX increases the expression of CD36 in macrophages thereby increasing foam cell formation through peroxisome proliferatoractivated receptors- γ (PPAR- γ). ⁹² HDL particles have also been shown to be oxidised by 15-LOX, thus decreasing their capability in reverse cholesterol transport. ⁹³

By contrast, it has also been noted that 15-LOX metabolite 13-HODE increases the expression of ABCA1 involved in reverse cholesterol transport through PPAR-α and PPAR-y.⁹⁴ Studying the presence and involvement of HODEs during disease progression of atherosclerosis in high cholesterol fed rabbits, it was found that enzymatically derived HODEs predominated in the early stages, while at later stages had non-enzymatically derived HODEs predominated. ⁷⁰ The presence of nonenzymatically derived oxidized products during the later stages of lesion could be due to the sensitive nature of LOX as it is known to undergo suicidal inactivation on oxidising lipids. With increase in the levels of LDL, the momentum shifts to non-enzymatic derivation of oxLDL. 95 Whether HODEs are generated enzymatically or nonenzymatically, the peroxy products are formed first and then, being unstable, are reduced to hydroxy products. For example, 13-hydroperoxy-oxydecadienoic acid (13-HPODE) is formed first and is quickly reduced to 13-HODE. A similar mechanism applies to the formation of 9-HODE. Recently, the gasotransmitter hydrogen sulphide (H₂S) has been suggested to be an anti-atherogenic agent. H₂S might be involved in converting peroxy products to hydroxy products. The latter are less reactive compounds than are peroxy products. ⁹⁶ With the presence of LOX and HODEs at lesion sites recognized, we need to understand what role they play in lesion formation.

The metabolite products of 15-LOX namely 13-HODE and 15-HETE have been considered to be anti-atherogenic. Over-expression of 15-LO has a variety of consequences in animal models of atherosclerosis. In a study in which 15-LO was over-expressed in LDL^{-/-} transgenic mice, more lesions were observed in the aorta than in wild-type animals. ⁹⁰ By contrast, 15-LO was suggested to be protective in a transgenic rabbit model where 15-LO was expressed in macrophages. The macrophage lesion areas were significantly decreased compared to controls and this macrophage specific 15-LO expression was protective at early stages of atherosclerosis. ⁹⁷ Human 15-LOX-1 has been reported to be pro-atherogenic since its activity is increased in atheromatous arteries and the enzyme increases oxidation of lipids and thus enhances lesion formation. ⁹⁸

HODEs are known to occur in barley, malt and adlay seeds. ^{99, 100} It is not known whether dietary HODEs are of any benefit or whether they influence bodily processes such as atherosclerosis. LA is known to decrease platelet adhesion and thrombogenicity. It is quite possible that some of the beneficial effects ascribed to LA are due to its oxidised products. ¹⁰¹ HODEs are also used as an indicator of oxidative stress. ^{102, 103} When exogenous antioxidant supplements are administered their effect can be measured using HODE radioimmunoassay. ¹⁰⁴ Compared to the F₂-osprostanes, which are conventionally used as a measure of oxidative stress, HODEs are twenty-fold higher during conditions of oxidative stress. ¹⁰⁵ It would be useful to understand the role of HODEs, which are abundantly present in different cell types involved in atherogenesis.

Effects of HODEs on Different Cell Types

Endothelial cells (EC), vascular smooth muscle cells and macrophages are the principal cell types involved in the pathogenesis of atherosclerosis. The endothelium of artery consists of monolayer of cells, which acts as a barrier between blood flow and subendothelial space. Damage to this layer leads to a state of inflammation and a series of events take place which include activation of EC, release of inflammatory, prothrombotic and chemotactic mediators.

Endothelial Cells

EC are known to generate 9-HODE and 13-HODE enzymatically via lipoxygenase. ^{106,} ¹⁰⁷ oxLDL but not LDL has been shown to induce apoptosis in these cells. Incubation of oxLDL with human umbilical venous endothelial cells (HUVEC) leads to apoptosis, and this is dose-related. ¹⁰⁸ HODEs decrease the adhesion of platelets to EC; however, HODEs do not bind to the EC but directly affect platelet adhesion. ⁷⁹ On the other hand, HODEs have shown to increase the expression of plasminogen activator inhibitor type-1 (PAI-1) in EC. Increased plasma levels of PAI-1 have been linked to MI and venous thrombosis. Human EC, when treated with HODEs, showed increased PAI-1 mRNA expression possibly via PPAR-γ. PAI-1 expression has been also been reported to be regulated by LDL in adipocytes suggesting involvement of common regulatory mechanisms between obesity, insulin resistance and vascular risk. ¹⁰⁹ 13-HODE has been reported to increase expression of intercellular adhesion molecule (ICAM-1). This mediator helps monocytes adhere to the endothelial surface, a process that is thought to be regulated by PPAR-γ. ¹¹¹

Vascular Smooth Muscle Cells

In the later stages of atherosclerosis, VSMC migrate to the intimal portion of the arterial wall. They then proliferate and secrete proteins of the extracellular matrix, which form a fibrous cap protecting against plaque rupture and thrombosis. VSMC are known to synthesise HODEs - predominantly 13-HODE with lesser amounts of 9-HODE. ¹¹² 15-HETE and 13-HODE promote differentiation of VSMC, while 12-HETE increases prostacyclin synthesis and motility of VSMC, ¹¹³ and also has been shown to increase intracellular. ¹¹⁴ Free fatty acids also induce apoptosis in VSMC, possibly weakening the fibrous cap. ¹¹⁵ oxLDL has also been shown in induce apoptosis in VSMC. ¹¹⁶ 13-HODE, 12- and 15-HETE increased the expression of PPAR- γ in these cells. Rosiglitazone also increased PPAR γ -2 expression along with increase in 12-LO and 15-LO. The increased expression of PPAR γ -2 with rosiglitazone could be prevented by adding the LO inhibitor baicalein. This suggests that the increase in expression of PPAR γ -2 was regulated by lipoxygenase metabolites. ¹¹⁷ HODEs may also increase

expression of chemokine receptor CXCR1 (regulated by PPAR- γ in macrophages), thus making it pro-adhesive to coronary VSMC.¹¹⁸

Platelets

Thrombus formation is another critical process in vascular disease with initial accumulation of platelets and their interaction with EC. Once adhered to EC, they increase inflammation by releasing cytokines and attracting other cells. Platelets also produce HODEs; ability of human platelets to convert LA to predominantly 13-HODE (85%) and to a lesser extent 9-HODE was reported by Daret et al. ¹¹⁹ HODEs might be anti-thrombotic by inhibiting cyclooxygenase and by regulating cytoplasmic calcium levels. ¹²⁰ Incubation with HODEs has been reported to decrease platelet adherence to EC. ¹²¹ Contrasting effects have been reported by another group, which reported no effect of 13-HODE on platelet-endothelial interaction. ¹²² The peroxy product 13-HPODE may inhibit cyclooxygenase selectively, an effect that may not be apparent with its hydroxyl product 13-HODE. ¹²³

Monocytes and Macrophages

Monocytes and macrophages are of considerable importance in atherogenesis: Monocytes are one of the earliest cell types to migrate to sites of inflammation, and during the process of this they differentiate into macrophages. A clearer understanding of their role and how they interact with oxidised lipids and regulate various aspects of metabolism is one of the primary aims of this work. HODEs are known to effect viability and apoptosis in macrophages. Ox-LDL increases macrophage proliferation and promotes secretion of pro-inflammatory cytokines. ¹²⁴ Culturing bone marrow derived macrophages with ox-LDL resulted in increase in cell survival and DNA synthesis. When supplemented with GM-CSF and colony stimulating factor (CSF), oxLDL had a significant effect on cell proliferation and survival suggesting that oxLDL could increase macrophage numbers in atheromatous lesions. oxLDL, but not native LDL, was reported to promote monocyte-macrophage differentiation using CD11b as maturation maker (flow cytometry) and this maturation required activation of receptor for GM-CSF possibly by components of oxLDL. Maturation of monocytes occurred with uptake of oxLDL followed by its degradation in cells. This suggests that oxLDL, which is taken up by cells, is processed by intracellular enzymes. ¹²⁵ Studying the effects of HODES on monocytes, Nagy et al. (1998) ¹²⁶ demonstrated that oxLDL and HODEs could help trigger monocyte maturation. Using flow cytometry, they reported that expression of the maturation marker CD14 increases with oxLDL interaction. There is no published detailed study of the effect of HODEs on cell viability, apoptosis and cytotoxicity in THP-1 cells.

Treatment of human monocyte-macrophages with AA, DHA and EPA, ALA and LA was undertaken to investigate whether they had effects on apoptosis.¹²⁷ AA was the most potent promoter of apoptosis, followed by DHA and EPA. ALA had a lower effect and LA did not affect the cells. oxLDL but not LDL has been shown to induce apoptosis in macrophages similar to what has been observed with EC and VSMC. Hardwick et al. ¹²⁸ demonstrated that oxLDL induces apoptosis in human macrophages that was concentration dependent. They also showed that with increase in incubation time, apoptosis induction increased. 13-HODE was shown to induce apoptosis in monocytes. This also accompanied by an increase in expression of CD36. When 13-HODE was added along with pro-caspase inhibitor, it suppressed apoptosis. ⁵ Another study⁴ examined the effects of both HODES on the U937 monocytic cell line and demonstrated that 9-HODE selectively induced apoptosis. Based on the nature of synthesis of HODEs, wherein predominantly 13-HODE is derived enzymatically during early stages of atherogenesis and equal amounts of both 9-HODE and 13-HODE derived non-enzymatically during late stages.^{88, 90} It would be appropriate to study the effects of 13-HODE on monocytes (early atherosclerosis) and effects of both HODEs with macrophages (late stages of atherosclerosis) would help understand the role of oxidised lipids.

Foam cell formation is a characteristic feature of atherosclerosis. Macrophages under normal circumstances have down-regulated genes for LDL receptor and are therefore unable to take up circulating LDL-cholesterol. However, they are able to take up oxLDL, acetyl-LDL through scavenger receptors (SCRA) (in oxLDL environment). ¹²⁹ Fatty acids from oxidised LDL could be released by action of various endogenous macrophage enzymes. Phospholipase A2 and lysosomal esterases released from macrophages due to oxidative stress could trigger fatty acid release from oxLDL. ¹³⁰ The role of cytokines in homing cells derived from bone marrow is another crucial step. MCP-1 is most potent of chemoattractant factors ^{131, 132} produced by EC, T lymphocytes, fibroblasts and tissue macrophages. Other important chemoattractants include MCP-2, MCP-3, MCP-4, macrophage colony-stimulating factor (M-CSF), granulocyte/macrophage colony stimulating factor (GM-CSF), TNF- α , TGF- β and RANTES, and inflammatory cytokines IFN- γ , IL- β , IL-6, and TNF- α . ¹³³ Under unstimulated conditions, monocytes undergo apoptosis and thus do not enter peripheral tissues. ¹³⁴ Once OxLDL are taken up by monocytes and macrophages many different effects have been observed. They influence viability, induce apoptosis, and also regulate genes involved in inflammatory responses and lipid metabolism. It is important to understand how the FA and oxidised lipids interact since they have been known to exert varied effects on cells (Figure 1.5).



Figure 1.5 Oxidised Lipids and Macrophages

Oxidised lipids have a variety of effects on macrophages. Some of these may involve their signalling pathways that include the GPCRs for long-chain fatty acids. Lipids are taken up by scavenger receptors Inter cellular transport of lipids involves the lipid transporter FABP that could be regulated by SCD. Other processes that are altered when oxidised lipids interact with macrophages are induction of apoptosis and reverse cholesterol transport. Intracellular transcription factors have been implicated in these processes.

Fatty Acid Binding Proteins and Stearoyl-CoA Desaturase

Fatty acid binding proteins (FABPs) are intracellular proteins, which bind to wide range of hydrophobic compounds. ¹³⁵ Adipocyte lipid binding protein (ALBP/aP2/FABP4) belongs to family of FABP. This protein is highly expressed in cytoplasm and nucleus of adipocytes, and is involved with transport of lipids by binding to hydrophobic regions of long chain fatty acids. These proteins are well known to be regulation of lipid accumulation in macrophages and formation of foam cells. ¹³⁶⁻¹³⁸ They have been implicated in protecting PUFA against peroxidation. ¹³⁹

Expression of FABP4 was reported in THP-1 macrophages when they were treated with oxidised LDL. This included expression of mRNA and aP2 protein determined by northern blot assays and immunochemical analysis respectively. In addition, activation of NF-kB pathway was observed. ¹⁴⁰ The same authors also suggested that increase in aP2 could promote foam cell formation. They observed an increase in this gene when THP-1 macrophages were treated with 9-HODE, 13-HODE and 15-dPGJ₂ and when aP2 is over-expressed by adenovirus construct studies.¹⁴¹ A decrease in the expression of ABCA1 was also reported in these aP2 over-expressing cells. ¹⁴² Macrophages from aP2 deficient mice displayed defects in cholesterol accumulation. Increased PPAR- γ and CD36 expression and decreased expression of NF-kB was observed with increased uptake of modified resulting in repression of proinflammatory cytokines.¹⁴³ Inhibiting aP2 expression using an inhibitor to suppress the activity of aP2 was an effective therapeutic agent in mouse models. It inhibited the expression of MCP-1 thereby preventing atherosclerosis and was quite effective when administered during late stages of disease.¹⁴⁴ The effect of both HODEs on aP2 expression has not been studied in detail. Their role in foam cell formation could be studied with the help of oil-red O stain studies.¹⁴⁵ The Oil Red O stain is a red dye specifically binds to the lipid droplets and in the cells.

FABP5 (mal1) is also expressed in macrophages. ¹⁴⁶ Both FABP4 and FABP5 are considered important as aP2^{-/-} mice do not develop insulin resistance and diabetes when induced obesity with diet and do not express pro-inflammatory TNF- α . ¹⁴⁷ Mice deficient in FABP5 exhibit higher insulin sensitivity. ¹⁴⁸ When both these FABP are deficient the mice they displayed better lipid metabolism, insulin sensitivity and

reduced atherosclerosis. Interestingly, these mice also have very low expression of stearoyl-CoA desaturase-1 (SCD-1) in the liver. ¹⁴⁹

SCD-1, an enzyme primarily involved in catalysing Δ^9 -cis desaturation of fatty acid-CoA for e.g. palmitoyl-CoA and stearoyl-CoA to palmitoleoyl-CoA and oleoyl-CoA respectively. ¹⁵⁰ The ratio of saturated and unsaturated fatty acids in cell membrane is critical in maintaining membrane fluidity. Abnormality in this ratio has been correlated with disease states including diabetes and vascular disease. ¹⁵¹ Treatment with AA and LA have shown to decrease the expression if hepatic SCD. ¹⁵² Cao et al., ¹ studying double deficient aP2-mal1^{-/-} mice, found higher levels of circulating palmitoleate and in adipose tissue. They demonstrated that increased levels of palmitoleate from adipose tissue suppresses the expression SCD-1 in the liver, an example of enzymatic negative feedback mechanism since SCD-1 is involved in generation of palmitoleate from palmitate increasing insulin sensitivity in cells. On the other hand palmitate reduced insulin sensitivity. They suggested that palmitoleate plays an important role in regulating lipid metabolism. They coined the term "lipokine", with hormonal functions. This study is significant since 13-HODE is also an omega-7 fatty acid like palmitoleate and it would be interesting to study the effects of 13-HODE on FABPs and SCD-1.

Macrophages – Role in Complications of Diabetes and Obesity

Macrophages are a population of cells that are widely distributed and perform a variety of functions. ¹⁵³ The term "macrophage" was coined by Metchnikoff in 1882 to denote a population of cells that were large and phagocytic, and were present in all invertebrates and vertebrates. ¹⁵⁴ In 1924, Aschoff described the reticuloendothelial system (RES) which comprised reticulum cells, reticuloendothelial cells and histiocytes, and which were positive for lithium carmine stain. In the 1960s, advances in histochemistry, microscopy and immunology revealed that macrophages were distinct from reticulum and reticuloendothelial cells with respect to function, morphology and origin. ¹⁵³ It was also reported that macrophages were derived from monocytes, which originated from progenitor cells in bone marrow. ¹⁵⁵ This was first suggested by Amano et al. in 1948 in studies which used supravital stains. The sequential development was illustrated as follows: Progenitor cells- monoblasts- promonocytes – monocytes to macrophages. ¹⁵⁶

In 1972, Van Furth introduced the concept of mononuclear phagocytes in which reticulum cells, reticuloendothelial cells and fibroblasts were considered separate from macrophages thus, replacing the concept of RES. One of the main drawbacks of this theory was that macrophages were claimed to lack proliferative capacity, ^{72, 157, 158} while others reported that macrophages divide and proliferate. ¹⁵⁹

During inflammation, monocytes from bone marrow migrate in the blood stream to sites of inflammation and differentiate into macrophages. Monocyte chemoattractant protein-1 produced by endothelial cells, T lymphocytes, fibroblasts and tissue macrophages help attract monocytes to sites of inflammation. Other chemoattractants include MCP-2, MCP-3, MCP-4, macrophage colony-stimulating factor (M-CSF), granulocyte/macrophage colony stimulating factor (GM-CSF), tumor necrosis factor-a (TNF- α), transforming growth factor- β (TGF- β) and RANTES (Regulated on Activation, Normal T cell Expresses and Secreted). MCP-1 is the most potent of these chemoattractant factors.^{131, 132} In unstimulated conditions, the monocytes undergo apoptosis and thus do not enter peripheral tissues.¹³⁴ Recent studies have provided abundant evidence that macrophages are involved in atherosclerosis, diabetes and other complications of obesity (Figure 1.6).



Figure 1.6 Macrophage Involvement in Metabolic Syndrome

Diabetic Complications

Diabetes mellitus is characterized by hyperglycemia and is due to defective insulin action, defective insulin secretion, or both. Symptoms include polyuria (excessive urination), polydipsia (excessive thirst), and polyphagia (excessive hunger). Insulin deficiency results in a catabolic state, evidenced by weight loss. Long-term complications include microvascular (eye, kidney and nerves) and macrovascular (coronary artery disease, stroke and peripheral vascular disease) conditions. Diabetes can be classified into two major types: A) Type 1 diabetes is associated with absolute deficiency of insulin production by the β cells in the pancreatic islets of Langerhans. It accounts for 5-10 % cases of diabetes, and results from autoimmune destruction of insulin the β cells by autoantibodies ^{160, 161} and autoreactive T cells. ¹⁶² Unless treated with insulin, this disease is fatal. The autoimmune destruction of the β cells is due a combination of genetic and environmental factors. Patients with type 1 diabetes are prone to other autoimmune diseases including Hashimoto's thyroiditis, Grave's disease, Addison's disease, and myasthenia gravis. ^{163, 164} B) Type 2 diabetes is due to a combination of insulin resistance and defective insulin secretion. This accounts for 90-95% of cases. Patients with type 2 diabetes are usually overweight or obese, and this is

a major factor in insulin resistance. They are initially treated with diet, although many go on to require oral hypoglycaemic drugs and ultimately insulin treatment. Another type of diabetes is gestational diabetes, which arises from insulin resistance in pregnancy.

Recent studies suggest that macrophages play an important role in complications of diabetes. In diabetic nephropathy, accumulation of macrophages in the glomeruli and renal interstitium occurs early ¹⁶⁵⁻¹⁶⁷ Macrophage accumulation has also been observed in the db/db mouse model and the degree of infiltration correlates with severity of renal damage. ¹⁶⁸ Diabetic neuropathy is associated with loss of sensation and some motor functions mainly affecting the feet. ¹⁶⁹ Macrophage infiltration has been observed in the initial stages, and this may play a role in causing nerve damage. ^{170, 171} Diabetic retinopathy is a common cause of visual impairment. ¹⁷² Immunohistochemical studies of the iris in patients with early diabetic retinopathy showed increased macrophage infiltration. ¹⁷³ Patients with diabetes develop atherosclerosis prematurely, suffer from widespread atherosclerotic disease, and 80% of those with type 2 diabetes ultimately die from macrovascular complications.¹⁷⁴ Macrophage accumulation has been well documented in atherosclerotic plaques in patients with diabetes. ¹⁷⁵ Although the exact pathogenesis of these complications is not yet fully understood, it is clear that macrophage plays a significant role in promoting inflammation within the lesions that lead to vascular complications.

Obesity

A combination of obesity and diabetes increases the risk of cardiovascular disease. ¹⁷⁶ Obesity is a major risk factor for type 2 diabetes. ¹⁷⁷ Treatment with insulin, sulphonylureas or thiazolidinediones promotes weight gain, and this may offset some of the potential benefits of these drugs. ^{178, 179} There is a direct correlation between weight loss and improved insulin sensitivity. With weight loss, there is improved insulin-mediated glucose uptake by tissues. ^{163, 180, 181} Adipose tissues from obese individuals release more pro-inflammatory adipokines. These have direct effects on metabolism and promote insulin resistance. The molecules involved include TNF- α , ¹⁸² MCP-1, ¹⁸³ IL-6, ¹⁸⁴ and TGF- β . ¹⁸⁵ An increase in adipose tissue, particularly visceral adipose tissue, has

direct effects on metabolic and endocrine functions. For example, leptin, which is involved in regulating energy intake, energy storage and insulin sensitivity, is secreted in direct proportion to the amount of adipose tissue. ¹⁸⁶

Association between macrophages and obesity has been emphasized by Weisberg et al. ¹⁸⁷ Subcutaneous adipose tissue samples from humans given a high-fat diet for eight weeks were examined. Immunohistochemical studies revealed macrophage accumulation. Reverse transcriptase-polymerase chain reaction (RT-PCR) studies also revealed higher expression of CD-68 (macrophage identification marker) compared to non-obese subjects. Macrophages comprised around 10% of the cells of adipose tissues in non-obese subjects, but 40 - 50% in adipose tissues of obese subjects. Interaction between the macrophages and adipocytes leads to increased adipokine secretion. This leads to a low-grade systemic inflammatory state, which contributes to insulin resistance and macrovascular complications. ¹⁸⁸ In vivo studies investigated the interaction between mouse macrophages and adipocytes using the 3T3-L1 adipocyte line and RAW264 macrophage line. Co-cultured cells expressed high levels of $TNF-\alpha$, MCP-1 and IL-6. In addition, the free fatty acids released by 3T3-L1 cells promote release of TNF- α by macrophages. The interaction between these two cell types in adipose tissue depots is at the heart of the low-grade inflammatory response that accompanies obesity.¹⁸⁹

Recently, Takayoshi et al. ¹⁹⁰ reported that the free fatty acids (FFA) released by adipocytes might be natural ligands for the toll-like receptor-4 (TLR-4) which is expressed on both adipocytes and macrophages. The interaction between FFA and TLR-4 may enhance secretion of TNF- α which, in turn, could trigger the NF- κ B pathway, leading to release of pro-inflammatory cytokines. ¹⁹⁰ Co-culture medium contained markedly increased IL-6 compared to individual cultures of either adipocytes or macrophages. ¹⁹¹ Carey et al.¹⁹² reported that macrophage-secreted factors impair insulin-mediated GLUT4 translocation to plasma membrane thereby causing insulin resistance and a pro-inflammatory state. This was reversed by addition of TNF- α neutralising antibody to macrophage-conditioned medium before treating the adipocytes. *In vivo* studies have demonstrated that growth of adipocytes is promoted by macrophage colony-stimulating factor (MCSF). ¹⁹³ Culturing 3T3-L1 pre-adipocytes and human abdominal pre-adipocytes with conditioned medium (CM) from THP-1 cells

revealed that factors in the CM decreased adipogenesis. Triglycerol accumulation was decreased, along with which there was increased expression of fatty acid synthase (FASN), PPAR- γ and adiponectin. ¹⁹⁴ Similar results were reported by Lacasa et al. ¹⁹⁵ who cultured human primary pre-adipocytes in the presence of CM from macrophages differentiated from blood monocytes.

Lipopolysaccharide-treated macrophages were shown to release pro-inflammatory cytokines that induced preadipocyte proliferation. CM from macrophages derived from adipose tissue also decreased differentiation of preadipocytes. Treating 3T3-L1 adipocytes with CM obtained from LPS-stimulated RAW264.7 cells led to increased expression of TNF- α . When K-111, a PPAR- γ agonist, was added to 3T3-L1 adipocytes, TNF- α expression was decreased and this correlated with increased IL-6 expression. siRNA transfection experiments were performed to silence IL-6 in RAW264.7 cells. CM from these cells treated with K-111 failed to decrease TNF- α production by 3T3- L1 adipocytes, suggesting that activation of PPAR- γ induces production of IL-6, which inhibits TNF- α expression. ¹⁹⁴

The THP-1 Cell Line

This cell line has monocytic characteristics, and was established by Tsuchiya and his colleagues in 1980. ¹⁹⁶ The cells were derived from the blood of a young male suffering from monocytic leukaemia, and its characteristics include lysozyme secretion and phagocytotic properties. The cell line can maintain monocyte characteristics for more than a year of continuous culture. On treatment with phorbol diester, THP-1 cells were observed to become adherent to the culture plate. They also retained their phagocytotic properties, demonstrated when yeast and IgG-coated sheep erythrocytes were added to culture. ¹⁹⁷ This cell line can be converted to mature cells with phorbol diester treatment, and these cells are well known to exhibit many of the functions of macrophages. A wide range of methodologies has been adopted to study the effects of long chain fatty acids on monocytes and macrophages. Cell lines are suitable models to study some of the fundamental effects elucidated by stimulants and fatty acids. A range of cell lines including HL-60 ¹⁹⁸, K562 ¹⁹⁹, THP-1 ¹⁹⁶, MM6 ⁵ and U-937 ⁴ monocytic cell lines have been used a model for studying monocytes and macrophages. THP-1 cell

line is widely used for studying macrophages, and has been chosen as the initial cell model for the work of this thesis.



Figure 1.7 Monocyte and Macrophage

THP-1 cells were stained using hematoxylin (left) and differential quick stain on the right. Macrophages were differentiated using PMA

Receptors Involved in Fatty Acid Signalling

Fatty acids could act through various receptors present on the cell surface, thus triggering intracellular pathways. The mechanisms by which fatty acids regulate metabolic and immune responses could be directly via receptors present on cell surface, which include:

- i) Toll like receptors (TLR)
- ii) Scavenger receptors
- iii) G-protein coupling receptors (GPCR)

Apart from this FA also modulate cellular processes by effecting intracellular signalling pathways, generating active metabolites. In addition they also induce changes in cell membrane and lipid rafts and in production of eicosanoids. Intracellular signalling by FA results in regulation of immune responses and cell proliferation. ²⁰⁰ n-3 FA affects the extracellular signal regulated kinase 1/2 (ERK 1/2) which belongs to the mitogen-

activated protein kinase (MAPK) pathway and which is involved in proliferation and differentiation of cells. Macrophage studies have shown that FA inhibited ERK1/2 and JNK phosphorylation, which is involved in regulating activator protein-1 (AP-1), a transcription factor for proinflammatory cytokines. ²⁰¹ THP-1 cell studies showed that FA had an effect on GM-CSF by increasing its secretion by activating protein kinase. ²⁰² FA have also been reported to change the biophysical properties of plasma membrane, by affecting lipid rafts which cholesterol laden micro domains in plasma membrane known to play an important role in T cell signalling. ²⁰⁰

Toll-like Receptors

TLRs are a group of transmembrane receptors involved in recognition and induction of inflammatory responses. ²⁰³ In total, eleven members of the family have been identified, ²⁰⁴ of which TLR4 has been reported to be induced by saturated FA, resulting in activation of COX-2 (cyclooxygenase-2) in macrophages. ²⁰⁵ Unsaturated FA inhibit the effect induced by TLRs. n-3 PUFA are more effective than n-6 PUFA in inhibiting the TLR-induced activation of NF-κB and COX-2. ²⁰⁶ The TLR4 ligand lipopolysaccharide (LPS) has been shown to promote foam cell formation in RAW264 macrophages. ¹⁹¹

Scavenger Receptors

Principal receptors responsible for uptake of modified lipids are cell surface transmembrane proteins known as scavenger receptors. ²⁰⁷ These receptors were identified in resident macrophages which are characteristic of atherosclerotic lesions and arise when monocytes are attracted to sites of inflammation caused by damage to the endothelium of the artery. When macrophages are unable to excrete high amounts of cholesterol, excess cholesterol is stored in the cytoplasm as lipid droplets, in the form of neutral lipids (triglycerides, cholesteryl esters and phospholipids). These cells, when observed under microscope, have a foamy appearance - hence their description as foam cells. ²⁰⁸ Resident macrophages ingest and degrade cholesterol-carrying lipoproteins, which are then released into blood stream because of damaged endothelium. Steinbrecher et al. ²⁰⁹ reported that the oxidised form of LDL is up taken by macrophages. The acetyl LDL receptor was later named as a scavenger receptor. ²¹⁰

Scavenger receptors are of two types, Type I and Type II, and have a broad range of ligands apart from LDL. Both types of receptor are expressed in macrophages. They were earlier identified as acetyl LDL receptors, but later renamed due to the receptors ability to bind with various ligands including polyribonucleotide, polysaccharides and phospholipids. Later, with cloning studies it was known that there are more groups of them. Based on the tertiary structure of the receptor these receptors are now classified into six groups (Table 1.3):

Туре	Sub types	Ligands		
SR-A	SR-AI, SR-AII, SR-AIII,	oxLDL (SR-A I and II), acLDL, LPS, AGE		
	MARCO	modified proteins		
SR-B	SR-BI, CD36	oxLDL, acLDL, LDL, HDL, vLDL,		
		collagen (CD36)		
SR-C	dSR-CI	acLDL, β-glucan		
SR-D	CD68	oxLDL		
SR-E	LOX-I	oxLDL		
SR-F	SREC	oxLDL, acLDL		

Table 1.3 Types of Scavenger Receptors

Scavenger receptors are classified into six groups with two principal ones SCRA and SCRB which are primarily involved in lipid accumulation in macrophages.^{211, 212}

Oxidized LDL has been studied extensively due to its importance in the development of microvascular and macrovascular complications by foam cells. These cause release of MCPs, MCSF, and MG-CSF by the endothelial cells. This could affect the differentiation, migration and proliferation of macrophages, which could further increase the process of atherogenesis. ^{213, 214} Scavenger receptor class A-I/II are the principal receptors for uptake of oxidized LDL. SR-BI, CD36 (fatty acid translocase), along with ABCA1 are considered important in process of reverse cholesterol transport.

Mice lacking SCRA receptor and CD36 had extremely reduced uptake of oxidized lipids and these two receptors account for close to 90% of uptake of oxidized and acetylated LDL. ²⁰⁷ Polyinosinic acid and fucoidan ligands (which bind to scavenger receptors) induced interleukin-1 (IL-1) production when THP-1 macrophages were treated with these ligands. ²¹⁵ IL-1 has been reported to be pro-inflammatory and to

promote atherogenesis by increasing ICAM-1 expression on endothelial cell wall thus augmenting adherence of cells. ²¹⁶ CD36, another receptor for oxLDL ²¹⁷ is expressed on macrophages, adipocytes, platelets, endothelial cells and muscle cells. Macrophages of CD36^{-/-} mouse have been shown to accumulate lesser lipid and phospholipids. These mice do not develop advanced atherosclerosis features including thrombus formation. Though SCRA and CD36 are considered important in lipid uptake by macrophages, Moore et al. ²¹⁸ have shown that in mice lacking SCRA or CD36 had lower macrophage lipid accumulation but an increase in aortic sinus lesions was observed suggesting involvement of other pathways apart from scavenger receptors for lipid accumulation. Increased expression of CD36 with PPAR agonists has been reported, ^{92, 219} although different pathways including the retinoic acid pathway ²²⁰ and testicular orphan nuclear receptor 4 (TR4) ²²¹ might be involved in regulating this receptor.

SR-BI has been recognised as a unique receptor for HDL, ²²² and has anti-atherogenic properties. Studies with the SR-B1/ApoE double mutant mouse model for studying coronary heart disease studies showed increase in lipid and fibrin in the artery, defective muscular system, MI and premature death. ²²³ This demonstrates the protective role of SR-BI in helping to promote reverse cholesterol transport, preventing accumulation of lipoproteins in plasma and efflux of cholesterol from sub-endothelial macrophages to HDL. Along with SCRB-I, ABCA1 is considered important in efflux of excess cholesterol from peripheral tissues to HDL. oxLDL was shown to increase the expression of ABCA1 in THP-1 macrophages, a process involving PPAR-γ pathway. ⁶⁷

Advanced glycosylation end products (AGE) are formed in increased amounts with diabetes due to the excessive glucose the circulation reacting with proteins. ²²⁴ Receptors present on macrophage take up AGE to degrade them. Interaction of AGE with their receptors on macrophages results in secretion of TNF- α and IL-1. AGEs are known to influence THP-1 cells resulting in increased scavenger receptors particularly MSR-A, CD36 and MSR-B I. Increase in PPAR- γ and NF- κ B was also observed. Morphological studies showed increased LDL uptake and enhanced foam cell formation after AGE treatment. ²²⁵ An increase in gene expression of CD36, ABCA1, ⁶⁷ and SRB1 was observed when incubated with oxLDL in a time-dependent manner. Gene expression studies revealed increase in scavenger receptors namely SR-A and CD36 (by flow cytometry), a member of SR-B receptor family. ¹²⁵ HODEs have been shown to

increase the expression of CD36 in monocytes while not sharing common pathway in oxLDL inducing apoptosis.¹²⁶

Lectin-like oxidised LDL receptor-1 (LOX-1) was identified as receptor for oxLDL in endothelial cells, and the up-regulation of this receptor promoted atherosclerosis. ²²⁶ LOX-1 expression was also reported in macrophages, and could be functioning as scavenger receptors but not found to be expressed in monocytes. Its expression was not observed in either THP-1 monocytes or human monocytes, but was observed in differentiated THP-1 macrophages. Immunofluorescence and flow cytometry studies showed that this receptor was present on the plasma membrane. ²²⁷

G Protein-coupled Receptors

GPCR are a ubiquitous and complex group of receptors with seven transmembrane domains, and form the largest family of cell surface receptors. Common cellular and physiological processes signalled through them include, sense of smell, pain, taste, vision, neurotransmission and digestion and cardiac regulation. They also play an important role in innate and adaptive immunity.²²⁸

GPCR can be classified to three main families. The rhodopsin family is the largest consisting rhodopsin, olfactory and chemokine receptors. Around twenty-five different receptors have been classified as secretin type, including the receptors for secretin, glucagon, intestinal peptides and calcitonin. The metabotropic family is smallest family, examples of which include receptors involved in taste, as well as the GABA_B and calcium-sensing receptors. ²²⁹ Basic signalling via GPCRs involves heterotrimeric G-proteins, a $\beta\gamma$ - subunit and a GDP- bound α -subunit. The latter disassociates when an agonist triggers the signalling leading to structural changes in the GPCR and allowing the subunits to bind and activate. Activated subunits then regulate enzyme cascades that may have positive or negative effects within the cell. ²²⁸ Feedback mechanisms result in impeding of the signal involving desensitisation by GPCR kinases (GRKs), secondary messenger protein kinases and arrestins. They are also involved in regulation of GPCR trafficking, recycling of receptors, and in downstream signalling. ^{230, 231}

The two principal receptors examined in this thesis were GPR120 and GPR132. Recent literature is increasingly suggestive of their role in lipid metabolisms. In macrophages, GPCR are involved in regulating chemotaxis, cell contact, activation and survival. ²²⁸ GPR43²³² and GPR120²³³ have been identified as receptors for short- and long- chain FA respectively. LA, DHA and palmitoleic acid were shown to increase Ca2⁺⁺ in the cells in a dose-dependent manner while they increased the expression of fluorescent tagged GPR120. GPR120 is highly expressed in the intestine. When activated by long chain FA, it was reported to have an anti-apoptotic in the enteroendocrine STC-1 cell line. ²³⁴ Its role in pancreatic-beta cells has been proposed but its exact role remains unclear ²³⁵. GPR120 was postulated to be important in adipocyte differentiation and development, processes that correlated with increased levels of GPR120 mRNA expression in mouse models. However, a specific role of GPR120 was confirmed in adipocyte differentiation when siRNA for GPR120 inhibited adipocyte differentiation. ²³⁶ Recently, a clear role for GPR120 in RAW264.7 macrophages while treated with n-3 fatty acids was shown by Da et al.²³⁷ by silencing GPR120 using siRNA they observed abrogation of anti-inflammatory effects elucidated by n-3 fatty acids.

G2A, another GPCR is expressed in lymphocytes. It is thought to be accumulated during G2 phase of cell cycle acting as anti-proliferative regulator hence the name G2A (A-Accumulation). On activation, this receptor triggers signalling cascade of MAP kinases. Its exact pathophysiological role is not understood while its natural ligands are yet to be identified. It was suggested that this receptor is expressed when there is any damage to DNA in lymphocytes until the cell machinery undergoes repair. ²³⁸ G2A or GPR132 was identified as a receptor for 9-HODE ²³⁹ and was reported to be involved in preventing inflammation of vasculature and atherosclerosis. A role of G2A mediated proinflammatory effects (increased intracellular calcium and inhibition of cell proliferation) by 9-HODE has been recently suggested in skin keratinocytes under oxidative stress conditions, while 13-HODE did not exhibit these effects. ²⁴⁰

Expression of GPR132 in murine and human macrophages in atherosclerotic regions was reported by Rikitake et al. ²⁴¹ Absence of GPR132 in mouse models led to increased interaction between monocytes and endothelial cells thus promoting plaque formation. Using a G2A knockout mouse model, interaction between monocytes and EC were examined. The EC from G2A deficient mice had increased ICAM-1 and E-

selectin expression along with increased secretion of IL-6 and MCP-1 compared with controls. With reversal of G2A expression, secretions reversed thereby decreased interaction between monocytes and EC were observed, suggesting a protective role of G2A against atherosclerosis.²⁴² The same group recently ²⁴³ also studied the role of macrophages from double deficient mouse model for G2A^{-/-} apoE^{-/-} mice and found them to have lower levels of apoptosis with M1 proinflammatory phenotype with lower phagocytic activity. The G2A deficiencies also lead to increased lesion size possibly due to decreased apoptosis in aorta. Another study by Parks et al.²⁴⁴ investigating at the role of G2A in LDLR^{-/-} mice fed with high fat diet had increased atherosclerotic lesions. However in G2A deficient model, decreased numbers of intimal macrophages and higher HDL-cholesterol were observed with lower incidence atherosclerosis. The same authors also demonstrated that G2A^{-/-}LDLR^{-/-} mice secrete more Apo1 and ApoE and HDL-cholesterol fraction compared against controls with. They suggested that atheroprotective role in G2A deficient mice were dependent on ApoE and double deficient mice for G2A^{-/-}ApoE^{-/-} and mice deficient for ApoE^{-/-}LDLR^{-/-} had higher levels of atherosclerosis and decreased HDL. ²⁴⁵ Signal transduction of GPR132 involves subunits-G_{12/13} and G $_{q/11.} \ ^{246, \ 247}$

Peroxisome Proliferator-activated Receptors

PPARs constitute a family of nuclear receptors which, when activated, regulate gene expression. ²⁴⁸ Three types of PPAR - PPAR-α, -β, and -γ - have been characterised, ²⁴⁹ each activating expression of target genes by forming heterodimers with the 9-cisretinoic acid receptor (RXR). ²⁵⁰ Once bound, the PPAR/RXR heterodimers activate transcription by binding to peroxisome proliferator response elements (PPRE) which are located at 5 end of target genes. ²⁵¹ PPAR-γ has two isoforms namely γ1 and γ2. The former is expressed in spleen, liver, heart, skeletal muscle, and intestine. The latter is mainly expressed in adipocytes. ²⁵² Fatty acids and eicosanoids have been identified as natural ligands for PPAR activation and through this interaction regulate lipid metabolism. Synthetic ligands of PPAR, thiazolidinediones, are widely used in treatment of diabetes, although there is controversy regarding whether they promote or protect atherosclerosis. ²⁴⁹

PPAR- γ has a number of roles in atherogenesis regulating inflammatory responses, in apoptosis, vascular adhesion, up-regulation of receptors for lipid uptake, intracellular fatty acid transport, and cholesterol efflux. Up-regulation of PPAR-y has been observed when monocytes differentiate into macrophages, ²⁵³ and this is involved in regulation of NO (nitrous oxide) production in rodent macrophages.²⁵⁴ LC-PUFA have been recognised to be high-affinity ligands for PPAR, with binding leading to activation of PPAR-regulated pathways. ²⁵⁵ Clearly, preventing the inflammatory responses of macrophages could help in reducing macrovascular complications. Studying the effects of polyunsaturated fatty acids on THP-1 cells, it was shown that LA, ALA and DHA had anti-inflammatory properties, in contrast to the effect of palmitic acid. When THP-1 cells were incubated with lipopolysaccharide, expression of IL-6, IL-1 β and TNF- α all decreased with ALA and DHA compared to treatment with palmitic acid, suggesting anti-inflammatory effect due to reduction in NK-kB activation through increased activity of PPAR- γ . ²⁵⁶ NF- κ B, transcription factor nuclear factor is associated with promotion of proinflammatory cytokines in atherosclerosis. $^{257, 258}$ PPAR- γ , on the other hand, is associated with inflammation control.²⁵⁹⁻²⁶¹ and activation results in decreased IL-6, IL-1 and TNF- α . ^{254, 262} PPAR- α activator fenofibrate has been shown to decrease the VCAM-1 and adhesion of U-937 monocytic cells to human endothelial cells. ¹⁶⁵

Atheroprotective effects of PPAR- δ agonist GW0742X has been shown in LDLR^{-/-} mice in which treatment led to decrease in ICAM-1, MCP-1 and TNF- α expression.²⁶³ In adipocyte differentiation, PPAR- γ is involved in regulation of expression of number of proteins in adipose tissues including FABP4, ²⁶⁴ CD36, ²⁶⁵ acyl-coA synthetase that are required for lipid catabolism.²⁶⁶ Additionally, it suppresses secretion of TNF- α .²⁶⁷ PPARs play an important role in fatty acid transportation, oxidation and storage by regulating various genes. PPAR- γ has been shown to regulate expression of lipoprotein lipase that is required for release of fatty acids from lipoproteins. Once released fatty acids can be taken up by cells (including adipocytes and hepatocytes).²⁶⁸ PPAR- γ also regulates the expression of fatty acid transport of and in promotion of fatty acid and cholesterol uptake, ²⁶⁹ as well as in transport of fatty acids by up regulating fatty acid transport proteins. Once into the cell, fatty acids undergo acylation with acyl CoA which is also regulated by PPAR- γ by regulating expression of acyl-CoA synthetase (ACS). ²⁷⁰

An increase in PPAR- γ has also shown to decrease the expression of SCRA in macrophages when treated with anti-diabetic thiazolidinedione drugs suggesting an antifoam cell role by PPAR- γ . ²⁷¹ PPAR- α and PPAR- γ agonists reduce the expression of apoB-48R in THP-1 and human macrophages thereby conferring anti-atherogenic effects. ²⁷² As mentioned above, aP2 is important in adipocyte differentiation, a process thought to be regulated by PPAR- γ . ²⁶⁹ This appears to be true in case of macrophages as well. ¹⁴¹ PPAR agonists have also shown to increase the expression of hepatic SCD. ²⁷³ PPAR- α/γ has shown to regulate increase in expression of SCRB and apoA-I and HDL mediated cholesterol efflux involving ABCA1 in macrophages, resulting in increased reverse cholesterol transport. ^{274, 275}

PPAR- γ (but not PPAR- α / δ) influences primary monocytes to differentiate into M2 macrophages (anti-inflammatory macrophage phenotype) rather than into proatherogenic M1 macrophage phenotype. PPAR- γ does not increase M2 markers on resting macrophage in atherosclerotic lesions. ^{276, 277} HODEs have been shown to induce apoptosis in macrophages. Hampel et al. ⁴ studied the U-937 monocytic cell line and the effect of HODEs in cell proliferation and apoptosis. On incubating monocytes with 9 and 13-HODE, they demonstrated that 9-HODE inhibited cell proliferation and induced apoptosis and increased PPAR- γ 2 transcription while no significant changes in expression of PPAR- γ was observed with both HODEs, which was to be expected since these cells express very low levels of PPAR- γ at basal state.

Studies on THP-1 cell on effects of HODEs showed an increase in PPAR- γ and vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) responsible for inducing vascular permeability and in promoting macrophage migration. VEGF, a growth factor which promotes vascular permeability and attracts monocytes ^{278, 279} is expressed when human monocyte derived macrophages were treated with oxidised LDL. ²⁸⁰ Expression of VEGF with an increase in concentration of ox-LDL was suggested to be a consequence partly by the activation of PPAR- γ . ²⁸¹

Both 9- and 13- HODE are ligands of PPAR- γ , which could in turn induce lipid uptake via scavenger receptor. PPAR- γ is activated when THP-1 monocytes are treated with oxidised LDL and this in turn results in up-regulation of scavenger receptor CD36, and increased uptake of oxidised LDL, demonstrating that PPAR- γ is important in regulation of lipid metabolism in macrophages. ¹²⁶ It would be relevant to investigate whether HODEs influence M1 or M2 type phenotype in circulating monocytes, and also their effect on other PPARs since PPAR- γ in particular has been in general found to be protective in controlling lipid metabolism.

Other Transcription Factors

Even though PPARs are one of the major transcription factors studied, it would be worthwhile to investigate whether other nuclear receptors could be involved in macrophages when treated with oxLDL. One such receptor of interest is testicular nuclear transcription factor (TR4). TR4 involvement has been reported in myeloid progenitor cell proliferation, ²⁸² regulating apoptosis induced by retinoic acid in carcinoma cells ²⁸³ and in regulating oxidative stress. The natural ligands for TR4 have yet to be identified. ²⁸⁴ Recently, Xie et al. ²²¹ demonstrated that mice lacking TR4 had decreased expression of CD36, which correlated with lower foam cell formation. They suggested that HODEs might be a ligand for TR4 as treatment of HODES led to increased expression of CD36 and TR4.

NF-κB (nuclear factor kappa B) is another transcription factor, which is important in regulation of genes involved in inflammation. It exists as heterodimer complex with an inhibitory complex protein IκB (inhibitor of NF-κB) in the cytosol of cells. Activation of NF-κB by various ligands which include TNF- α , IL-1, UV radiation and LPS, results in phosphorylation of IκB by IκB kinase, which then translocates to nucleus regulating target genes involved in inflammation and cell growth control. ²⁸⁵ The effect of PUFA on activation of NF-κB is to inhibit the binding of NF-κB to DNA, and its downstream gene regulation in macrophages. Weldon et al. ²⁸⁶ studied the effect of LC-PUFA (EPA and DHA) on LPS-stimulated THP-1 macrophages, examining the expression of NF-κB. The two FA inhibited expression of NF-κB itself. ²⁸⁶ Similar results were reported

by Novak et al. 287 who showed that FA inactivated NF- κ B and inhibited I κ B phosphorylation. Documented effects of oxidised lipids on monocytes and macrophages are tabled below (Table 1.5).

Cell Type	Fatty acid/ Oxidised	Gene and effects	Refere
Murine	n-3 Fatty acid emulsion	Reduction ap-1 (secreting pro-	201
macrophages		inflammatory cytokines)	
Macrophages	Non esterified FA	Increased GM-CSF expression,	202
		protein kinase C	
Murine	Linolenic acid	GPR120 receptor activates ERK	234
enteroenrocrine		and PI3K-Akt pathway inhibiting	
STC-1 cells		apoptosis.	
Macrophages	Lysophosphotidylcholine	GPR132, role in atherosclerosis	241
	component of oxLDL		
Monocytes	n-3 FA	Inhibited TLR induced activation	206
		of NF-kb and COX-2	
Macrophages	oxLDL with GM-CSF	Macrophage survival	124
Monocytes	oxLDL	Increased CD11b (cell	125
		differentiation), activation of GM-	
		CSF	
Macrophages	LCPUFA, oxLDL	Induces Apoptosis	127 128
Monocytes	9 and 13-HODE	Induces apoptosis, increase in	4, 5 126
		CD14 (maturation marker) and	
		expression of CD36 via PPAR	
Macrophages	oxLDL	Increase in SCRA and CD36	207 218
Macrophages	РМА	LOX-1	227
Macrophages	oxLDL	Increase in ABCA1	67
Macrophages	oxLDL, HODE	aP2 expression increasing NF-kB,	141 140
		foam cell formation and decrease	
		in ABCA1	
Macrophages	LCPUFA	Increase in PPAR and reduction	256 286
		in NF-kB leading reduction in IL-	287
		6, IL-1 β and TNF- α (pro-	
		inflammatory cytokines)	

Table 1.4 Effects of oxLDL Monocytes and Macrophages

Hypothesis and Aims

Although studies have been carried out to investigate the effects of oxidised lipids on macrophages, the role of HODEs on monocytes and macrophages, specifically on the widely used THP-1 cell line, have not been studied in detail. Since 13-HODE is predominantly produced at initial stages of atherogenesis, it would be ideal to study its effect on monocytes and the effect of 9-HODE, on macrophages. Very few studies have investigated changes in monocytes while they differentiate into macrophages. A study involving the HODEs with or without PMA would help us understand the effects the oxidised lipids have while the cells are differentiating. Differentiation markers and also pro- or anti-inflammatory cytokines released by them (conditioned medium or serum) can be studied using flow cytometry. Specific inhibitors of transcription factors and the recent technique of silencing genes of interest using RNA interference (RNAi) was employed in this study to understand fatty acid signalling. Differentiation and activation markers on human monocytic cells and serum levels of obesity markers were also studied.

It was hypothesized that 9-HODE and 13-HODE would have differing effects in regulating macrophage differentiation and in inducing expression of adipocyte molecules in macrophages compared with ALA and LA. We further hypothesised that HODEs would mediate inflammatory functions signalling through GPCRs for long-chain fatty acids.

General Aim:

To study the effect of α -linolenic, linoleic, 9-hydroxyoctadecadieonic and 13hydroxydecadieonioc acid on cell proliferation and fundamental mechanisms involved in modulating lipid metabolisms in monocytes and macrophages using THP-1 cell line and extending the studies to clinical study.

Specific Aims:

Aim 1: To study the effect of LCFA on the key processes viability, apoptosis and cytotoxicity on THP-1 monocytes and macrophages.

Aim 2: To study the effect of LCFA on lipid metabolism genes in monocytes and macrophages.

Aim 3: To study the effect of LCFA at different stages during the differentiation of monocytes to macrophages

Aim 4: To determine the role of transcription factors and long chain GPCR using specific antagonists and gene silencing techniques.

Aim 5: To understand the role of activation and differentiation markers on monocytes derived from diabetic and obese patients with cardiovascular risk factors.

Summary

Lipid accumulation and oxidative stress are characteristic features observed in atherosclerosis. Not much is known about the interaction between components of oxidised lipids HODEs abundantly present in vascular wall during atherogenesis with monocytes and macrophages. This study attempted to fill some of the knowledge gaps relating to how oxidised lipids influence these cells by examining their role in cell proliferation, apoptosis, lipid accumulation, and genes involved in regulating lipid metabolism in macrophages. It is vital to consider the role of transmembrane receptors involved in HODEs signalling and the putative receptor for 9-HODE, GPR132. Effects of HODEs on the regulation of transcription factor PPAR- γ involved in control of inflammation needs to be examined in detail due to its involvement in controlling inflammation. One of the major challenges has been to understand the heterogeneity of monocytes and the circumstances leading to monocytes being differentiated into M2macrophages (known to have protective functions in controlling inflammation). Diabetic patients are predisposed to developing cardiovascular problems. This study also examined the role of GRP132 as a candidate marker of monocyte activation in these patients. GPR132 could serve as a diagnostic marker in risk stratification, and also may be a potential candidate for modulating monocytes thereby having therapeutic application as drug targets.

The outline for the thesis is as follows:



Figure 1.8 Outline of Thesis

Chapter 2

Materials and methods

Materials

Materials and reagents were purchased as follows: Tissue culture materials including serological pipettes (5, 10 and 25 mL), transfer pipettes (3.5mL) and centrifuge tubes (15 and 50mL) from Sarstedt (Ingle Farm, South Australia, Australia); Cell culture plates (6, 12, 24 and 96 well) from Nunc (Thermo Fischer Scientific, Scoresby, VIC, Australia); THP-1 cells, (PMA), trypan blue, ethanol, chloroform, Ficoll-Hypaque (Histopaque), ALA and LA from Sigma-Aldrich (Castle Hill, NSW, Australia); 9- and 13-hydroxyoctadecadienioc acid (HODEs), rosiglitazone, PPAR-y antagonists 2-chloro-5-nitro-N-4-pyridinyl-benzamide (T0070907) 2-chloro-5-nitrobenzanilide and (GW9662) from Cayman Chemicals (Sapphire Biosciences, Redfern, NSW, Australia address); Antibodies (all rabbit polyclonal) to GPR120, GPR132 and FABP4 from Abcam (Sapphire Biosciences, Redfern, NSW, Australia); RPMI medium (without L-Glutamine), fetal bovine serum (FBS), L-glutamine, penicillin/streptomycin, Dulbecco's Phosphate Buffered Saline (DPBS), trypsin, lipofectamine RNAiMAX transfection reagent from Invitrogen (Mulgrave, VIC, Australia); Anti-Rabbit IgG, 3,3'-Diaminobenzidine (DAB) and VectaMount from Vector Labs (Abacus ALS, Brisbane, QLD, Australia); Faramount Aqueous mounting medium from Dako (Campbellfield, VIC, Australia); Streptavidin conjugated horseradish peroxidase (HRP) from Perkin Elmer (Melbourne, VIC, Australia); Glass slides, saline glass slides, Oil Red O dye and coverslips from Starfrost (Proscitech, Kirwan, QLD, Australia); Adipogenesis assay kit from Millipore (North Ryde, NSW, Australia); 4',6-Diamidino-2-phenylindole (DAPI) from Thermo Fischer Scientific (Scoresby, VIC, Australia); CellTiter-Glo luminescent cell viability assay, Cyto Tox-Glo assay and Apo-ONE Homogeneous Caspase-3/7 assay from Promega (Alexandria, NSW, Australia); 96 well sterile white culture plates for assay measurements were purchased from Perkin Elmer (Melbourne, VIC, Australia); RNeasy Mini extraction kit, DNase, QIAzol and QuantiTect SYBR Green RT-PCR kit, 0.1 ml PCR tubes, RNAi starter kit, siRNA for GPR132 (G2A) from Qiagen Pty Ltd (Doncaster, VIC, Australia); SAbiosciences RT² PCR Primer sets for human GPR120, PPAR-y, MSR1, SCARB1, SCD, TR4, FABP4, FABP5, ABCA1, ITGAM, CD36, PPIA, RBP-4 and RETN, human multiplex cytokine kits Th1/Th2 11plex and Obesity 9plex kit from Bender Medsystems from Jomar Diagnostics Pty Ltd (SA, Australia); GPR132 (Sense primer ACGAGATGAGACGGAACTG and antisense CTGCCTCTGTGCCTTAGC) primer from Sigma-Aldrich (Castle Hill, NSW,

Australia); Flow cytometry antibodies, CD36 fluorescien isothiocynate (FITC), CD11b phycoerythrin (PE), CD14 phycoerythrin-cyanin7 (PECY7), CD54 allophycocyanin (APC), isotype controls and flow cytometry round bottom tubes from BD biosciences (North Ryde, NSW, Australia); FcR blocking reagent, CD14 magnetic beads and MS columns from Miltenyi Biotec (North Ryde, NSW, Australia); Flow cytometry sheath fluid from Beckham Coulter (Gladsville, NSW, Australia); Electrophoresis materials - acrylamide, electrophoresis setup, gel cast, western blot apparatus (blot papers and filter papers), from BIO-RAD (Gladesville, NSW, Australia).

Cell culture and differentiation

THP-1 Human monocytic leukemia cell line was obtained from ATTCC Sigma-Aldrich (Castle Hill, NSW, Australia) The stock cells were maintained in liquid nitrogen. An aliquot of cells were taken out and cultured in RPMI medium with additives containing 10% decomplimented FBS (heat-inactivated), 4mM L-glutamine and antibiotics (100U/mL penicillin and 100 μ g/mL streptomycin) in T75 cm² flasks at 37^oC in a 5% CO₂ and 95% air humidified atmosphere. ¹⁴¹ The cell line was regularly maintained at a density of 2×10⁵ to 1×10⁶ cells/mL. The cells were kept well supplemented and passaged regularly by adding fresh medium after centrifugation at 500g for 5minutes, following which the supernatant was discarded. All cell culture work was carried out under sterile conditions.

Differentiation of Monocytes into Macrophages

For the purpose of experiments, one million monocytes (in triplicate) were differentiated into macrophages by treating THP-1 cells with 2mL 100nM PMA for 36 hours in a six-well plate in RPMI medium with additives. Cells were then washed with DPBS three times and rested for 24 hours in 2mL of low serum RPMI media (0.4% FBS) with antibiotics and L-glutamine.

A concentration of 30µM of long chain fatty acids (LCFA) ALA, LA, 9- and 13-HODE, was used to study their effects on monocytes and macrophages. The cells were incubated for 24 – 48 hours. Following experimental time point micrographs were captured using a NIKON Eclipse 50i camera (Coherent Scientific, Hilton, SA, Australia). Macrophages were washed with DPBS after removing the conditioned medium (stored for protein studies), treated with 0.05% trypsin solution made from 0.25% trypsin stock solution (2.5g/L trypsin and 0.38g/L ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid), and incubated for 5 minutes at 37°C. Action of enzyme was stopped by adding RPMI medium and displaced cells were resuspended. A sterile cell scraper was used to ensure maximal yield of cells. Monocytes and macrophages were then centrifuged at 400g for 5 minutes, after which conditioned medium (from monocytic culture) and cell pellet were collected separately and stored at -80°C for ELISA and RNA extraction respectively.

Differentiation Experiments

For these experiments, the effects of fatty acids were studied at a stage during which the cells were differentiating into macrophages. One million THP-1 cells were treated with 1 - 100nM PMA with or without LCFA; ALA, LA, 9-HODE and 13-HODE for 24 hours. Micrographs were recorded using the NIKON Eclipse 50i camera. Conditioned medium and cell pellet were stored at -80° C for ELISA and RNA extraction.

Cell Counts

Trypan blue exclusion and cell counting were performed after the monocytes and macrophages were treated with LCFA. After completion of experiments, 10μ L of cell suspension was added to 10μ l of trypan blue and counted using a haemocytometer (Hausser Scientific, Horsham, PA, USA). The total cell count was carried out using the formula:

Total count = cell count of 10 chambers \times dilution factor \times 1000 cells/mL.

Viability, Apoptosis and Cytotoxicity Assays

The protocols for these assays were similar to the above experiments but with the number of cells scaled down. 24,000 THP-1 monocytes or macrophages (differentiated using PMA) were cultured in 50 μ L RPMI medium (0.4% FBS with additives) in a white 96 well opaque plate. They were treated for 24 – 48 hours incubated at 37°C with 5% CO₂. LCFA with increasing concentrations 0, 30, 70 and 100 μ M was used.

A luminescence based assay, the Celltiter-Glo Luminescent cell viability assay was used. This produces luminescence in proportion to the ATP present in viable cells. Using a recombinant luciferase system that is stable against ATPases, this in the presence of ATP is catalysed and emits a luminescent signal proportional to the ATP present.

The apoptotis assay (Apo-ONE Homogeneous Caspase-3/7 Assay) is based on the presence of caspase 3/7 activity and the resulting fluorescence due to cleavage of pro fluorescent reagent rhodamine-110 (bis-(N-CBZL- aspartyl-L-glutamyl-L-valyl-L-aspartic acid amide; Z-DEVD-R110) by caspase, releasing DEVD peptides. The rhodamine group released is intensely fluorescent. This was measured at an excitation wavelength 499nm and emission wavelength 521nm.

The cytotoxicity assay is a luminescent-based assay measuring the dead cells protease activity. Using a luminogenic peptide substrate (alanyl-alanylphenylalanyl-Aminoluciferin) that reacts with proteases released from dead cells resulting in generation of aminouciferin, emitting a luminescent signal.

Briefly, as per the manufacturers recommended protocol for each assay, an equal amount of assay reagent (a homogeneous mixture of substrate and buffer) was added to the cell culture after LCFA treatment and incubated for 30 minutes at room temperature on an orbital shaker (350 rpm). The plate was pre-equilibrated to room temperature for 30 minutes for the viability assay after which reaction reagent was added and incubated. Luminescence (viability and cytotoxicity) and fluorescence (apoptosis) was then measured using Wallac 1420 multi-label reader (Perkin Elmer, Australia). Measurements were taken using the default settings for luminescence and fluorescence

for a 96 well plate. An additional step for a shake and settling of 10 seconds each was included before the measurements were taken.

Real-time RT-PCR analysis of mRNA expression

Total RNA was extracted from frozen cells (-80°C) using RNeasy extraction kits on a dedicated RNA free bench. Briefly, the samples were thawed to room temperature after which, 200µL of Qiazol (this method for extraction was adopted since using the conventional method of RLT buffer for these cells resulted in high DNA contamination) was added and vortexed. 800µL of Qiazol was then added, vortexed and incubated at room temperature for 5 minutes. 200µL of chloroform was then added, shaken vigorously for 10 - 15 seconds and incubated at room temperature for 2 - 3 minutes. After centrifuging at 12,000g for 15 minutes (4°C), the clear aqueous layer was removed carefully. An equal amount of 70% ethanol (EtOH) was added, mixed well, and added to a new spin column and centrifuged immediately at 8000g for 25 seconds. The filtrate was discarded and columns were washed with 350µL RW1 buffer twice. After this, the column was washed with 250µL of 100% EtOH leaving the column dry before DNase treatment (10µL+70µL RDD buffer) for 30 minutes at 37°C. Columns were washed twice with RW1 and RPE buffer (8000g, 25 seconds). The columns were then centrifuged for 2 minutes at 16,000g to remove any residual RPE. Columns were placed in new collection tubes and 80µL of RNase-free water was added (40µL, twice) and centrifuged for 1 minute at 8000g. The resultant eluant contained RNA.

RNA was quantified using Nanodrop spectrophotometer (Thermoscientific, Australia). The samples were checked for any DNA contamination by running a no RT (reverse transcriptase) reaction on the PCR. Real-time RT-PCR was performed on Corbett Rotogene 6000 (Qiagen Pty Ltd, Doncaster, VIC, Australia) acquired at SYBR green channel. The reactions were performed in duplicates in a volume of 15µL containing 40-100ng/µL RNA, 7.5µl SYBR green master mix, 0.15µl RT mix and 0.6µl of appropriate primer in a 0.1ml RNase-DNase free PCR tubes. Some of the runs were performed as a 10 µl reaction with 5 µl of master mix, 0.1µl RT mix and 0.4µl of appropriate primer. Samples were normalized and quantified against one of the reference genes (internal control) peptidylpropyl isomerase A (PPIA), β -actin or
glyceraldehyde 3-phosphate dehydrogenase (GAPDH). Thermal cycling program used was 50^{0} C for 30 minutes for cDNA synthesis, 95^{0} C for 10 minutes (enzyme activation), 40 cycles of 94^{0} C, 15 seconds (denaturation), 55^{0} C for 30 seconds (annealing), 72^{0} C for 30 seconds (extension) for GPR120, GPR132, PPAR- γ and PPIA. Cycling program for MSR1, SCARB1, FABP4, FABP5, SCD, TR4, ITGAM, CD36 and ABCA1 was a two-step cycling of 95^{0} C for 15 seconds and 60^{0} C for 60 seconds (recommended by SA Biosciences).

Immunocytochemistry

GPR120, GPR132 and FABP4 rabbit polyclonal antibody expression on monocytes and macrophages was performed. Briefly, 100,000 monocytes were differentiated (PMA) into macrophages by adding 200µL cells on the sterile coverslip carefully not allowing it to flow out to the wells on a 24-well plate. After 10 - 15minutes, an additional 300µL of PMA medium was added to the wells and incubated for 36 hours at 37°C with 5% CO₂. Coverslips were then washed with DPBS and fresh medium added (0.4% FBS) followed by incubation for another 24 hours. Once the cells had differentiated, they were then fixed in 75% EtOH in DPBS for 10 minutes. Coverslips were then mounted on a slide, left to dry at 37°C, and stained with specific antibodies.

Monocytes (100,000 cells in 200µL medium) were added onto the cytospun cuvette, which was placed on the slide holder under which blotting paper was placed on a sialinised slide. The slides were then cytospun (Cytospin 4 centrifuge, Thermo Fischer Scientific, Scoresby, VIC, Australia) for 5 minutes at 500rpm. The blotting paper was carefully removed and slides were air-dried for 10 minutes and fixed in 75% EtOH in DPBS for 10 minutes and air dried at 37°C. Two methods were adopted for staining namely, DAB-based immunoreaction product and indirect immunofluorescent-tagged product.

DAB Method

3,3'-Diaminobenzidine (DAB) reacts with peroxidase to give a brown colour. The method used was as follows: Slides were rehydrated with DPBS and incubated with

0.5% H₂O₂ for 10 minutes (for monocytes it was changed every 5 minutes). Slides were then washed with Tris-buffered Saline Tween-20; 0.05% Tween-20 (TBST buffer). This was followed by Tris Neutral Buffer (TNB) buffer blocking non-specific antigens for 30 minutes followed by addition of anti-rabbit GPR120 or GPR132 or isotype control (1:300; 45 minutes), biotinylated rabbit IgG-G (1:750; 30 minutes), HRP-streptavidin (1:100; 30 minutes) with TBST wash (1 minute) in between each step followed by addition of DAB chromogen. Slides were subjected to dehydration steps using an alcohol and xylene series, after staining for the nucleus using Mayer's haematoxylin. They were then mounted with coverslips (VectaMount) and photographed using the NIKON Eclipse 50i camera. The slides were then analysed and the staining intensity was scored independently by a pathologist.

Immunofluorescence

The second and more sensitive method employed was using indirect-immunofluorescent tagging. FABP4 was also stained with this method along with GPR120 and GPR132. Essentially, the protocol adopted was similar to the DAB method. Additional steps of avidin and biotin block (30 minutes), and streptavidin-FITC (1:200; 30 minutes) stain was added after biotinylated-anti-rabbit IgG incubation step and the wash steps were increased to 5 minutes between each wash step. DAPI was used to mount the slides. The fluorescent micrographs captured using the state of the art Zeiss Imager Z.1 (Carl Zeiss, North Ryde, NSW, Australia).

Oil Red O studies-foam cell assay

Slides

Macrophages were cultured on coverslips using a similar protocol adopted for immunocytochemistry. They (in triplicate) were treated with fatty acids ALA, LA, 9- and 13- HODE for 24 hours. Cells were fixed in neutral buffered formalin (NBF) for 10 minutes. Dried coverslips were then mounted on slides and treated with 50µL of Oil Red O stain for 20 minutes and carefully washed with distilled water for 2 minutes. Nuclear staining was performed using Mayer's haematoxylin and slides were mounted

using aqueous mounting media. Micrographs were captured using the Zeiss imager. Accumulation of lipids was scored by an independent observer on blinded slides based on droplets accumulated per cell. ^{288, 289}

Quantification

Accumulation of lipids was quantified for the experiments were carried out for treatment of fatty acids ALA and LA on a six-well plate. One million THP-1 cells were differentiated into macrophages using 100nM PMA for 36 hours. After 24 hours incubation in low serum medium, the macrophages were treated with ALA, LA, 9-HODE or 13-HODE. Following 48 hours of treatment, medium was removed and the cells were washed with DPBS twice. 0.5 ml of Oil Red O solution was added to each well and incubated for 15 minutes at room temperature on an orbital shaker. Staining solution was removed and the wells were washed with wash solution (3 x 1mL). Micrographs were captured and 0.5ml of dye extraction solution was added to each well, following which plates were placed on orbital shaker for 15 minutes. The extracted dye was then pipetted out into a 96-well plate and absorbance was read on a spectrophotometer (TECAN, Sunrise) at 492nm with plate shaken for 5 seconds and allowed to settle for 10 seconds before measurements. The measurements were also taken using spectrophotometer at 520nm.

Antagonist studies

A total of 5×10^5 THP-1 monocytes (in triplicate) were differentiated into macrophages (100nM PMA) for 36 hours in 1mL of RPMI medium containing 10% FBS, L-glutamine and antibiotics in a 12-well plate. The cells were washed with DPBS and incubated for 24 hours in 0.4% FBS medium with additives. Cells were then treated with or without PPAR- γ antagonist T0070907 (10µM) for 2 hours, washed with DPBS three times and treated with or without 9-HODE/ 13-HODE (30µM) or the PPAR- γ agonist rosiglitazone (0.1µM) for 24 hours. Conditioned medium and cell pellet were collected and stored at -80°C as described previously.

Macrophages were obtained by differentiating 5×10^5 THP-1 monocytes (in triplicate) by treatment with 100nM PMA in 1mL RPMI medium containing 10% FBS and L-glutamine but no antibiotics for 36 hours in a 12-well plate. Cells were washed with DPBS and incubated for another 24 hours with RPMI medium containing 0.4% FBS without antibiotics. The medium was removed and 900µL of fresh medium was added. siRNA treatment was carried out using a combination of the four sequences derived from the GPR132 gene structure:

CAGGATTGCCGGGTACTACTA ACGGACCATTCCCGCCAAGAA CTGGGTCACCATCGAGATCAA TACCAATTTCTCGTTCCTGAA

A mixture was prepared by incubating 1µL of 10µM siRNA and 2µL/sample of transfection reagent lipofectamine RNAiMAX for 15 minutes at room temperature in 97µL/sample RPMI medium devoid of serum and antibiotics. Control groups included transfection reagent, negative control (all stars negative control supplied by manufacturer containing scrambled sequences which doesn't bind to any mRNA) and positive control siRNA for silencing MAPK (validated sequence). Transfection complex was added drop-by-drop into treatment wells and thoroughly mixed giving a final concentration of 10nM. After six hours treatment, the medium was removed and 1mL of RPMI medium containing 10% FBS and L-glutamine without antibiotics was added for another 18 hours. The cells were then treated with 9-HODE/13-HODE (30μ M) or rosiglitazone (0.1μ M) for 24 hours. Conditioned medium and cell pellet were collected and stored at-80°C for protein and gene expression studies respectively.

Isolation of leucocytes

A total of 24mL of venous blood was collected from consented donors in heparinised tubes from diabetic/control subjects. Equal amount of DPBS (room temperature) was added and mixed well. 10mL of Ficoll-Hypaque (room temperature) was added to a 50mL Falcon tube and 40mL of DPBS- blood was gently added over Ficoll-hypaque layer. The tubes were centrifuged at 550g for 12 minutes at room temperature with brakes off. The top aqueous layer containing plasma and platelets was aspirated and discarded. The buffy coat was carefully pipetted out and added collectively (pooling the tubes from same sample) into a 50mL tube. Granulocytes and erythrocytes formed a red pellet which was discarded. The tube was filled with DPBS and centrifuged at 600g for 10 minutes at room temperature. Once supernatant (which contains remnant Ficoll-hypaque and plasma) was discarded, DPBS was added (up to 50mL) and centrifuged at 300g for 8 minutes, which aided in removal of platelets. Cells were then resuspended in 5mL of DPBS and a cell count was performed using a haemocytometer. A total of 1 million cells was used for flow cytometry studies. Magnetic bead separation was employed for separation of monocytes.

Magnetic bead separation

Monocytes and macrophages were separated by positive selection of CD14 micro beads. Cells were resuspended into a concentration of 10^7 total cells in 80µL buffer (DPBS containing 0.5% FBS and 2mM EDTA). To this 20µL of CD14 micro beads were added and incubated for 15 minutes in the refrigerator (2 - 4°C). Cells were then washed by adding 2mL of buffer, and centrifuged at 300g for 5 minutes at 4°C. Supernatant was then discarded and pellet was resuspended in 500µL of buffer. Magnetic separation was carried out on a MS column. An MS MACS column was placed on the MACS separator, which was placed on stand. The column was prepared by adding 500µL of buffer. The cell suspension was then added to the column. Once the flow through was completed, the column was removed from the separator and placed on a new collection tube. 1mL of buffer was added to the column, and flushed by pushing the plunger into the column. The cells were counted and stored at -80°C for RNA extraction and gene expression studies.

Flow Cytometry

Human mononuclear cells examined for differentiation markers using flow cytometry studies.

Human Mononuclear cells

One million cells were stained for flow cytometry studies. Cells were first washed with cold flow cytometry buffer (DPBS, containing 0.5% BSA and 2mL of 0.5M EDTA in 500mL of DPBS) and centrifuged at 300g for 5 minutes at 4°C. The supernatant was discarded and cells were incubated with FcR block (1:50 dilution) for 15 minutes at 4°C. The antibody cocktail was then added directly to the cells (CD14-PE-CY7, CD11b-PE, CD36-FITC and CD54-APC or isotype controls) and incubated for 30 minutes at 4°C. Cells were then washed by adding 500µL of flow cytometry buffer and centrifuged at 300g for 5 minutes at 4°C. 300µL of buffer was then added and samples were run on the Fluorescence Activated Cell Sorter (FACS) Calibur (BD Australia, North Ryde, NSW, Australia).

Protein Studies

SDS-PAGE

Conditioned medium collected from experiments were examined for the presence of FABP4. 30µL of sample was loaded with equal amount of loading buffer, heated for 5 minutes at 95°C. Samples were then run on a 12% sodium dodecyl sulphate polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis (SDS-PAGE) gel. A mini gel consisting resolving gel and stacking gel was prepared in duplicate in the following quantities:

Ingredient	Resolving gel	Stacking gel
Acrylamide (30%) (mL)	4.04 mL	375 μL
Running gel buffer (mL)	2.5 mL	625 μL
$ddH_20(mL)$	3.51 mL	1500 μL
Ammonium persulphate 10% (µL)	37.5 μL	12.5 μL
TEMED (µL)	10 µL	3.75 μL
Total (mL)	10.1mL	2.51mL

Table 2.1 SDS-PAGE Gel Preparation

Electrophoresis plates were arranged as per manufacturer's instructions, resolving gel was poured and a thin layer of isopropanol was added, and gel allowed to set for 30 minutes. The isopropanol was washed with water and excess water removed. Stacking gel was poured, and comb was placed. This layer was also allowed to set while the samples were prepared. Samples were run for 10 minutes at 70V followed by 120V for 30 minutes. The gels were removed and one was stained for coomassie blue for 30 minutes followed by destaining solution for 1hour and pictures taken using Biorad Chemidoc System. The other gel was used for western blots.

Western Blot

Gel and nitrocellulose membrane and filter papers were equilibrated in transfer buffer (tris-glycine-methanol) for 30 minutes. The gel was then placed in the following manner from anode to cathode polarity: Pre-wet filter paper, nitrocellulose membrane, gel and filter paper. This was subjected to electroblotting for 30 minutes at 10V. The gel was rinsed with water, rinse any particles of gel off the blot then incubate it in Ponceau S solution for 1 minute. The gel was then rinsed in water until the background is reduced. The membrane was placed on a transparency sheet and photocopied for a permanent transfer record. The blot was rinsed several times in TBS-Tween to remove the stain. After transfer, the membrane was washed for 5 minutes in TBST-T before blocking on a rocker. A 5% block solution was used to incubate the membrane for 1 hour at room temperature followed by addition of primary antibody (FABP4) 1:2000 dilution after tipping off excess blocking solution for 2 hours. Membrane was washed with TBS-T for 10 minutes three times. Secondary antibody was added and incubated for 1 hour

followed by a wash with TBS-T three times as in the previous step, and a 5 minute wash with TBS twice. Pictures were taken using Biorad Chemidoc System.

Cytokine studies

Cytokine were analysed using the multiplex flowcytomix kit from Bender Medsystems. This multiplex it works on the basis of beads that are coated with antibodies, which are differentiated by their variable sizes and spectral addresses. A mixture of antibody-beads of interest is incubated. The analytes from the sample bind to these fluorescent beads. Biotin-conjugated secondary antibodies added then bind to the first captured antibodies. Streptavidin-PE is added next which binds to biotin emitting fluorescent signal when exited by flow cytometer. The secreted proteins were detected in cell culture supernatants and serum. The analysis was performed using the software provided by manufacturer (FlowCytomix 2.3, Bender Medsystems).

Cell culture supernatants were stored as described earlier after the LCFA treatment at -80°C. Human Th1/Th2 cytokine multiplex kit (IL-1β, IL-2, IL-4, IL-5, IL-6, IL-8, IL-10, IL-12 (p70), TNF- α , TNF- β and IFN- γ) was used to determine the cytokines secreted into the medium by after treatment. The protocol recommended by the manufacturer was followed. Briefly, bead mixture, biotin-conjugate mixture, and standard mixture and dilutions were prepared. Samples were stained using flow cytometry tubes. Blank control had 25µl assay buffer, standard dilution mixture for cytometer setup, standard dilutions (S1-S7 dilutions) and samples (25µL) were incubated with bead mixture and biotin-conjugate mixture at room temperature for 2 hours in the dark. Samples were then washed using 1mL of assay buffer twice carefully discarding the supernatant after spins leaving 100µL of liquid (200g for 5 minutes). Streptavidin-PE solution (50μ L/sample) was then added and samples incubated for 1 hour at room temperature in the dark. Samples were then washed twice as in the previous step. 350µL of assay buffer was added and run in the flow cytometer (FACS Calibur, BD biosciences). Setup beads (500µL) were first run determining the bead populations as per manufacturer's instruction.

Blood was collected in sterile tubes without anti-coagulant and allowed to clot for 20 mins. The serum was collected by centrifuging the tubes for 10 minutes at 1500g at room temperature. Serum was collected and stored at -80°C for cytokine analysis. A similar protocol was followed for measuring cytokines in serum. The cytokines measured tabled in Figure 2.1.

TH1/TH2 cytokine panel	Obesity Marker Kit
IL-1β	sCD40L
IL-2	sICAM-1
IL-4	IL-6
IL-5	Leptin
IL-6	MCP-1
IL-8	MPO
IL-10	OPG
IL-12 (p70)	resistin
TNF-α	sTNF-R
TNF-β	
IFN-γ	

Table 2.2 Cytokine Panels

Statistical Analysis

Data were analysed using Graphpad Prism software. All the experiments were performed at least three times and the results from representative experiment have been presented. Cytokine studies samples were assayed in duplicate. In some cases pooling of data was considered and appropriately presented. Results are expressed as mean \pm standard error of the mean (SEM) unless otherwise stated. Data was then normalised with considering the control expression as maximum expression and data from other groups represented as percentage of control.

For cell counts, cell proliferation assays and Oil Red O quantification, the data exported into Microsoft excel and entered in Graphpad Prism.

For analysing real time RT-PCR, the samples were run in duplicate, the results from sample and its duplicate were tabled in excel. The calculated concentration data for each of the genes was exported from the Corbett rotor gene run-analysis software. Two columns were prepared with reference gene on one and the gene of interest on the other. The relative expression was obtained by using the formula;

The calculations were carried out for both options wherein the relative concentration was obtained for calculated concentrations of;

- 1) Gene of interest / reference gene and duplicate of gene of interest / duplicate.
- Duplicate of gene of interest / reference gene and gene of interest / duplicate of reference gene.

An average of total four values obtained was then plotted thus eliminating any errors that could arise by considering one option by calculating only the samples and duplicates separately.

Flow cytometry analysis was performed using the cell quest acquisition / analysis software. The appropriate gates were set and markers were set on the histograms of interest. The corresponding values for each marker was then plotted on excel sheet and Graphpad. The cytokine bead array data was generated using the Flowcytomix Pro software by Bender Medsytems for data analysis. The resulting data was then plotted on to Graphpad.

Depending on the sample size appropriate statistical tests were performed using Graphpad Prism. When the sample size was more than five in each group, normality test was performed and depending on the outcome, a non-parametric or parametric test was performed. p < 0.05 was deemed statistically significant. Statistical comparisons between treatments were calculated with one-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) using Tukey's multiple comparison test. Unpaired student t test was used for direct comparison of two sets of data.

Chapter 3

Specific Effects of Hydroxyoctadecadienoic Acids on Apoptosis and Genes of Lipid Signalling in Monocytes and Macrophages

Introduction

Monocytes and macrophages are subjected to the presence of fatty acids and their derivatives present in the circulation and extracellular fluids. These cells are attracted to the sites of inflammation and their exact role in the pathogenesis of arterial disease is not clearly understood. The documented beneficial effects of dietary polyunsaturated fatty acids on cardiovascular health has stimulated considerable interest in studies on how fatty acids affect monocytes, macrophages, and the other cells of the arterial wall (endothelial and vascular smooth muscle cells). The fatty acids that are of interest include dietary components LA, palmitic acid (PA), ALA, and DHA, as well as components of oxLDL, LDL, VLDL and prostaglandins that are present in circulation. ^{125, 256} Fatty acids AA, LA, ALA, oxLDL and HODEs have been shown to affect cell viability of monocytes in a dose-dependent manner. Decrease in cell viability has been shown to be at least partly due to apoptosis induced by these fatty acids and their derivatives. ^{5, 126, 128, 290}

Apoptosis of macrophages is known to be an important process in atherogenesis though there is still much to be learned about the precise contribution it makes to atherogenesis. 291, 292 During early atherosclerosis, there is increased monocyte recruitment and differentiation into macrophages and inhibition of apoptosis. In the later stages, enhanced apoptosis is observed with increased clearance of lipid-laden cells. This increased apoptosis results in formation of a necrotic core and a rupture prone plaque. Increased oxidative stress in animal models of atherosclerosis, and in humans prone to atherosclerosis, leads to generation of oxLDL (which are important mediators in atherogenesis). oxLDL generated non-enzymatically is involved in modulating various processes in the arterial wall including apoptosis.²⁹³ oxLDL has been reported to induce apoptosis in macrophages in some studies, ^{294, 295} while other studies have suggested that it inhibits the process. ²⁹⁶⁻²⁹⁸ 13-HODE, the predominant product derived from enzymatic action of 15-LOX on LA is abundant during the initial stages of atherosclerosis. 9-HODE and 13-HODE, derived non-enzymatically, are present during the later stages of the disease process, and are present in equal amounts. Published work to date has not extensively investigated the effects of HODEs on THP-1 cells. In this study, I have investigated the hypothesis that HODEs might exert different effects on activation and differentiation of cells depending on the stage of development of the

atheromatous plaque. ^{91, 95} Both HODEs are known to be PPAR- γ ligands and the latter, when activated, is involved in regulating apoptosis in macrophages. ^{4, 299} Pro-apoptotic effects of HODEs have been reported in human monocytic cells. ^{4, 5}

Some of the key receptors expressed during foam cell formation belong to the family of scavenger receptors, some of which are involved in uptake of lipids by cells, while others are involved in reverse cholesterol transport.²⁰⁷ The effect of HODEs on lipid scavenger receptors on THP-1 cells has not been documented to date. These processes involve a wide range of gene products including transcription factors, genes involved in producing unsaturated fatty acids, and intracellular lipid transporters. The roles of the putative long-chain fatty acid receptors GPR120 and GPR132 in atherogenesis have not been documented. 9-HODE is a ligand for GPR132, activation of which leads to pro-inflammatory signals although it is not clear whether the activation of this receptor leads to atherosclerosis or not.²⁴³

Many processes involved in lipid metabolism are regulated by exposure of cells to oxidised lipids, and these processes are thought to be regulated by PPAR- γ , activation of which increases levels of FABP4 and generates anti-inflammatory signals. ^{141, 142, 300} Increased FABP4 expression has been associated with insulin resistance and increased risk of atherosclerosis, and is reported to be induced by oxLDL. ¹⁴¹ It is not certain, therefore, whether the effects of HODEs and other oxidised lipids are protective in relation to atherosclerosis or whether they might indeed promote the processes that lead to plaque formation.

The aim of this Chapter was to investigate the regulation of apoptosis and key genes involved in lipid metabolism by long-chain fatty acids (ALA, LA, 9-HODE and 13-HODE) on monocytes and macrophages. It was hypothesised that 9-HODE would have pro-atherosclerotic effects, while 13-HODE would be protective. In general, HODEs (as major components of oxLDL) may be involved in mediating pro-atherosclerotic effect of oxidative stress. The studies presented here include those on cell viability, apoptosis, cytotoxicity, cytokines secreted and lipid accumulation. Regulation of the expression of genes involved in fatty acid signalling (GPCRs and transcription factors) and fatty acid metabolism were also studied.

Results

Monocytes: Cell Viability

One million cells were treated with 30μ M ALA, LA, 9-HODE and 13-HODE for 24 to 48 hours. The experimental conditions used to study cell viability were determined from the previous literature and from preliminary experiments. Cells were treated with ALA and LA for 48 hours and with HODEs for 24 hours. This was because ALA and LA showed no effect in 24 hours while treatment with HODEs for greater than 24 hours led to a decrease in the viability of cells in culture. A simple cell count using a haemocytometer was performed following treatment with the various fatty acids. No significant change in cell viability was observed after 48 hours treatment with ALA. The n-6 fatty acid LA significantly decreased (p < 0.05) the cell number at 48 hours. The oxidised lipid 9-HODE significantly decreased the cell numbers after 24 hours of treatment (Figure 3.1). By contrast, 13-HODE had no significant effect on cell number after 24 hours.

The above experiments were carried out in low serum medium (0.5% FBS). Similar experiments were carried out with 10% FBS (Figure 3.2). In this case, neither ALA nor LA affected cell viability at 48 hours. There was no difference in the effects of HODEs on cell viability comparing low serum with high serum medium (data not shown). Accurate and reproducible data could only be obtained with THP1 monocytes. Following differentiation into macrophage-like cells with PMA, the cells became adherent and trypsinisation to count cells yielded variable results.



Figure 3.1 Effect of Fatty Acids on Cell Count

Cell count is expressed as a percentage of control

(a) Cell count of THP-1 cells after 48 hours treatment with $30\mu M$ linolenic and linoleic acid (p < 0.05) compared with control.

(b) Cell count after 24 hours treatment with 9-HODE (p < 0.01) and 13-HODE (NS) compared with control.

Data shown are mean \pm SEM from groups treated in triplicate and normalised as percentage of control (one way ANOVA, Tukey's post test) * = p < 0.05 and ** = p < 0.01.



Figure 3.2 Cell Count in High FBS Medium

Cell number with 48 hours ALA (p > 0.05) and LA (p > 0.05) treatment with 10% FBS medium.

Data shown are mean \pm SEM from groups treated in triplicate and normalised as a percentage of control (one way ANOVA, Tukey's post test).

Cell viability, Apoptosis and Cytotoxicity

Luminescence- and fluorescence- based assays were employed to determine if the decrease in cell viability observed with 9-HODE was due to apoptosis or to cytotoxicity. Also, use of these assays could overcome the technical difficulties experienced in experiments counting macrophage cell number. Identifying the most appropriate concentration of fatty acid is important, as there have been inconsistencies in the literature with the treatment concentration employed in experiments. A dose response to determine the effect of these LCFA on cell viability was performed with concentrations of 0, 30, 70 and 100µM. Parallel experiments were set up to study if the effects were due to apoptosis or cytotoxicity. Initial experiments investigated two time points, namely 24 and 48 hours (data not shown). Significant changes were not observed with ALA after 24 hours and hence it was decided therefore to investigate changes associated with cell proliferation at 48-hour time point with ALA and LA. When the effect of 9-HODE and 13-HODE was studied, it was quite clear that at 24-hour time point there was a significant decrease in cell viability with increase in dose. Hence, the 24-hour time point was chosen for investigating the effects of HODEs.

The assays were performed on opaque sterile 96-well plates. 24,000 THP-1 cells or PMA differentiated macrophages were treated with or without C-18 LCFA \pm 1-100nM PMA for 24 to 48 hours in 50µL of culture medium. After the experimental time points were reached, cell culture plates were taken out of incubator and equal amount of assay reagent was added. Manufacturer's recommended protocol was followed. After 30 minutes of incubation time, luminescence or fluorescence measurements were taken. The parent fatty acids ALA and LA, at 48-hour time point, did not significantly decrease cell numbers. HODEs on the other hand significantly decreased the cell numbers progressively with increase in concentration (p < 0.001, ANOVA, Tukey's multiple comparison) with 9-HODE being more potent than 13-HODE at a concentration of 30µM. This was also found to be true in case of macrophages with parent fatty acids having no apparent effect on cell viability. 9-HODE was more potent in case of macrophages as well at concentrations 30 and 70µM (Figure 3.3). Experiments with the Caspase 3/7 apoptosis assay suggested that the decrease in cell number and viability is apoptosis induced (Figure 3.4). It was important to consider the dose of fatty acids for future experimental studies. An appropriate dose that was not

cytotoxic to cells is important for experimental design to study, for example, expression of genes involved in lipid metabolism.

As expected, there were no changes observed with treatment of monocytes with ALA or LA. Cytotoxic assays revealed that a 13-HODE dose of 30µM and 70µM (both p < 0.05, ANOVA) had no significant effect, but the higher dose of 100 µM was found to be cytotoxic (p < 0.001). 9-HODE, on other hand, was cytotoxic at 30µM (p < 0.05) with higher doses being more cytotoxic (p < 0.001). Macrophages showed cytotoxic effects with a 13-HODE dose of 30µM (p < 0.05, ANOVA) but not with 9-HODE at that concentration. With increase in dose, cytotoxicity was observed with both oxidised lipids with increasing effect with increasing concentration of HODE - 70µM and 100µM 9-HODE (both p < 0.001), and 13-HODE being cytotoxic in a more dose-dependent manner - 30µM (p < 0.05), 70µM (p < 0.01) and 100µM (p < 0.001). As with monocytes, ALA and LA did not significantly alter cytotoxicity in macrophages (Figure 3.5).



Figure 3.3 Cell Viability Assay

(a) Monocytes: Effect of ALA (48 hours, $30-100\mu M - p > 0.05$), LA (48 hours, $30-100\mu M - p > 0.05$), 9-HODE (24 hours, $30-100\mu M - p < 0.001$), and 13-HODE (24 hours, $30-100\mu M - p < 0.001$).

(b) Macrophages: Effect of ALA (48 hours, 30-100 μ M – p > 0.05), LA (48 hours, 30-100 μ M – p > 0.05), 9-HODE (24 hours, 30-100 μ M – p < 0.001), and 13-HODE (24 hours, 30 μ M p > 0.05, 70-100 μ M – p < 0.001).

All expressed as a percentage of control (normalised). Data shown are mean \pm SEM of groups treated in triplicate and normalised as percentage of control (one way ANOVA, Tukey's Post Test). * = p < 0.05 and *** = p < 0.001.



(a)



Figure 3.4 Apoptosis Assay

(a) Monocytes: Effect of ALA (48 hours, 30-100 μ M – p > 0.05), LA (48 hours, 30-100 μ M – p >0.05), 9-HODE (24 hours, 30-100 μ M – p < 0.001), and 13-HODE (24 hours, 30 μ M – p > 0.05, 70 - 100 μ M – p < 0.001).

(b) Macrophages, effect of ALA (48 hours, 30 - $100\mu M - p > 0.05$), LA (48 hours, 30 - $100\mu M - p > 0.05$), 9-HODE (24 hours, $30\mu M - p > 0.05$, 70 - $100\mu M - p < 0.001$), and 13-HODE (24 hours, $30\mu M - p > 0.05$, 70 - $100\mu M - p < 0.001$).

All expressed as a percentage of control (normalised). Data shown are mean \pm SEM from groups treated in triplicate and normalised as a percentage of control (one way ANOVA, Tukey's Post Test). *** = p < 0.001.



Figure 3.5 Cytotoxicity Assay

(a) Monocytes: Effect of ALA (48 hours, 30 - $100\mu M - p > 0.05$), LA (48 hours, 30 - $100\mu M - p > 0.05$), 9-HODE (24 hours, 30 $\mu M - p > 0.05$, 70 - $100\mu M - p < 0.001$), and 13-HODE (24 hours 30 - $70\mu M - p > 0.05$, $100\mu M - p < 0.001$).

(b) Macrophages: Effect of ALA (48 hours, 30 - $100\mu M - p > 0.05$), LA (48 hours, 30 - $100\mu M - p > 0.05$), 9-HODE (24 hours, 30 $\mu M - p > 0.05$, $70\mu M - p < 0.001$, $100\mu M - p < 0.01$), and 13-HODE (24 hours, $30\mu M - p > 0.05$, $70\mu M - p < 0.001$, $100\mu M - p < 0.01$).

All expressed as a percentage of control (normalised). Data shown are mean \pm SEM from groups treated in triplicate and normalised as a percentage of control (one way ANOVA, Tukey's Post Test). * p < 0.05, ** = p < 0.01 and *** = p < 0.001

Oil Red O studies

Quantification

Though the parent fatty acids ALA and LA did not have any effect on cell proliferation when cell numbers were counted (in contrast to the effect of HODEs), it was important to investigate whether treatment of these cells with the four fatty acids also showed differential effects on lipid accumulation. This investigation was performed using the foam cell assay with Oil red O to indicate the degree of lipid accumulation. Cells were exposed to control medium or to medium containing the test fatty acid for 48 hours. Parallel experiments were set up with Oil Red O experiments to investigate effects of fatty acids on genes involved in lipid transport and metabolism.

At the end of 48 hours incubation with control or test medium, 0.5mL of Oil Red O stain was added after removing the medium and washing the cells with DPBS three times. After the culture plates were incubated at room temperature for 15 minutes on an orbital shaker, excess stain was removed, and the cells were rinsed with wash solution. Dye extraction solution was then added (0.5mL) and incubated for 15 minutes. Extracted dye was removed and was quantified using the Nanodrop at 520nm. There were no significant increases in lipid accumulation with either ALA or LA (Figure 3.6). The effect of HODEs proved to be inconsistent and data are not therefore shown here. However, in later studies (Chapter 4), lipid droplets were counted following addition of Oil Red O. These studies showed that the effect of HODEs was clearly different to that of ALA and LA.



Figure 3.6 Oil Red O Quantification

Micrographs of cells exposed to (a) control medium (b) 30μ M linolenic acid (c) 30μ M linoleic acid for 48 hours.

(d) Quantification of Oil Red O stain by the cells after the dye extraction step.

Data shown are mean \pm SEM of triplicates in each group normalised against control (p > 0.05, one way ANOVA, Tukey's Post test).

Gene Expression Studies

Viability and apoptosis studies showed that there is a significant decrease in cell number with 9-HODE treatment. Measurement of mRNA expression of genes involved in fatty acid signalling was carried out after LCFA treatment. Briefly, one million THP-1 cells or PMA differentiated macrophages were incubated with 30μ M ALA, LA, 9-HODE or 13-HODE. Time points were based on apoptosis and cell viability studies. Cells were treated with ALA and LA for 48 hours and with HODEs for 24 hours. After the experimental period, conditioned medium was removed and stored at -80°C for protein studies. Cells were trypsinised with reaction stopped by adding media and cells were harvested using a cell scraper. RNA was extracted using the Qiagen mini kit, quantified using Nanodrop, and were tested for any DNA contamination using a no reverse transcriptase reaction and ensured that they were clean before setting up assays to quantify mRNA levels. The genes possibly involved in fatty acid signalling GPR120 and GPR132 and those involved in lipid metabolism and signalling were studied – including SCRA, reverse cholesterol transport SCRB, the transcription factor PPAR- γ , the lipid chaperone FABP4, and SCD.

Fatty Acid Signalling Receptors

In monocytes, significant differences with GPR120 were not observed in with HODE treatment compared with controls. Indeed, no changes in GPR120 expression were observed with any of the four fatty acids. ALA and LA did not affect GPR132 expression in monocytes, while HODEs increased the expression. More specifically, with 9-HODE expression of GPR132 was increased four-fold (p < 0.001, ANOVA). 13-HODE also had a significant impact on GPR132 with expression being increased two-fold compared with controls (p < 0.05, Figure 3.7).

In macrophages, similar effects were observed, with ALA and LA not affecting GPR120 expression. Interestingly, HODEs decreased the expression of GPR120 (p < 0.05) - with 9-HODE and 13-HODE having similar effects. Unlike in monocytes, GPR132 expression was not affected by any of the four LCFA in macrophages (Figure 3.8). None of the four fatty acids affected expression of the gene for scavenger receptor

A (SRA). 13-HODE decreased the expression of this receptor for lipid uptake in macrophages (p < 0.05), while 9-HODE, ALA and LA were without effect (p < 0.05, Figure 3.9).



Figure 3.7 GPR120 and GPR132 Expression in Monocytes

GPR120 expression: (a) ALA (p > 0.05) and LA (p > 0.05) (b) 9-HODE (p > 0.05) and 13-HODE (p > 0.05)

GPR132 expression: (c) ALA (p > 0.05) and LA (p > 0.05) (d) 9-HODE (p < 0.001) and 13-HODE (p < 0.05).

Data shown are mean \pm SEM of triplicates in each group normalised against control (one way ANOVA, Tukey's post test). * = p < 0.05 and *** = p < 0.001.



Figure 3.8 GPR120 and GPR132 Expression in Macrophages

GPR120 expression: (a) ALA (p > 0.05) and LA (p > 0.05) (b) 9-HODE (p < 0.05) and 13-HODE (p < 0.05)

GPR132 expression: (c) ALA (p > 0.05) and LA (p > 0.05) (d) 9-HODE (p > 0.05) and 13-HODE (p > 0.05).

Data shown are mean \pm SEM of triplicates in each group normalised against control (one way ANOVA, Tukey's post test). * = p < 0.05.



Figure 3.9 SCRA Expression in Monocytes and Macrophages

Monocytes: (a) ALA (p > 0.05) and LA (p > 0.05) (b) 9-HODE (p > 0.05) and 13-HODE (p > 0.05).

Macrophages: (c) ALA (p > 0.05) and LA (p > 0.05) (d) 9-HODE (p > 0.05) and 13-HODE (p < 0.05).

Data shown are mean \pm SEM of triplicates in each group normalised against control (one way ANOVA, Tukey's post test). * = p < 0.05.

SCRB is a gene involved in reverse cholesterol transport. Expression of the gene was not significantly affected by ALA, LA, or by either HODE in monocytes. In macrophages, 9-HODE and 13-HODE increased expression of the gene significantly. 9-HODE increased expression two-fold, (p < 0.01) and 13-HODE, increased expression by 1.5 times compared with control (p < 0.05, Figure 3.10). ABCA1, another protein involved in reverse cholesterol transport was also studied in macrophages. Unlike with SCRB, a significant increase was not detected with either of the HODEs (Figure 3.11).

Expression of the transcription factor PPAR- γ was markedly increased in monocytes with HODEs, but not with the parent fatty acids ALA and LA. 9-HODE increased expression by more than ten-fold (p < 0.01), while there was an eight-fold increase with 13-HODE (p < 0.05) in monocytes. By contrast, none of the four fatty acids altered PPAR- γ expression when the cells were differentiated into macrophages (Figure 3.12). Expression levels of the transcription factor TR4 were not affected by HODE treatment in macrophages (Figure 3.13).

Fatty acid binding protein-4 (FABP4) was very significantly increased with HODE treatment in monocytes and macrophages. Again, the parent ALA and LA did not alter expression of this gene in monocytes (p > 0.05), while both 9-HODE and 13-HODE increased its expression by around five-fold compared with control (Figure 3.14). In macrophages, as in monocytes, ALA and LA did not alter expression of this gene (p > 0.05). Both 9-HODE and 13-HODE increased FABP4 by more eight-fold (p < 0.001, Figure 3.14). Furthermore and an increase in FABP5 was also observed on incubation of macrophages with 9-HODE (p < 0.05, Figure 3.13). Interestingly, SCD expression was increased with 9-HODE treatment in monocytes (p < 0.05) and in macrophages (p < 0.001), an effect that was not apparent with 13-HODE in either monocytes or macrophages (p > 0.05, Figure 3.15).



Figure 3.10 SCRB Expression in Monocytes and Macrophages

Monocytes: (a) ALA (p > 0.05) and LA (p > 0.05) (b) 9-HODE (p > 0.05) and 13-HODE (p > 0.05).

Macrophages: (c) ALA (p > 0.05) and LA (p > 0.05) (d) 9-HODE (p < 0.01) and 13-HODE (p < 0.05).

Data shown are mean \pm SEM of triplicates in each group normalised against control (one way ANOVA, Tukey's post test). * = p < 0.05 and ** = p < 0.01.



Figure 3.11 ABCA1 Expression in Macrophages

(a) ALA (p > 0.05) and LA (p > 0.05) and (b) 9-HODE (p > 0.05) and 13-HODE (p > 0.05)

Data shown are mean \pm SEM of triplicates in each group normalised against control (one way ANOVA, Tukey's post test).



Figure 3.12 PPAR-y Expression in Monocytes and Macrophages

Monocytes: (a) ALA (p > 0.05) and LA (p > 0.05) (b) 9-HODE (p < 0.01) and 13-HODE (p < 0.05).

Macrophages: (c) ALA (p > 0.05) and LA (p > 0.05) (d) 9-HODE (p > 0.05) and 13-HODE (p > 0.05).

Data shown are mean \pm SEM of triplicates in each group normalised against control (one way ANOVA, Tukey's post test). * = p < 0.05 and ** = p < 0.01.



Figure 3.13 TR4 and FABP5 Expression in Macrophages

TR4: (a) 9-HODE (p > 0.05) and 13-HODE (p > 0.05).

FABP5: (**b**) 9-HODE (p < 0.05) and 13-HODE (p > 0.05).

Data shown are mean \pm SEM of triplicates in each group normalised against control (one way ANOVA, Tukey's post test). * = p < 0.05.



Figure 3.14 FABP4 Expression in Monocytes and Macrophages

Monocytes: (a) ALA (p > 0.05) and LA (p > 0.05) (b) 9-HODE (p < 0.001) and 13-HODE (p < 0.001).

Macrophages: (c) ALA (p > 0.05) and LA (p > 0.05) (d) 9-HODE (p < 0.001) and 13-HODE (p < 0.001).

Data shown are mean \pm SEM of triplicates in each group normalised against control (one way ANOVA, Tukey's post test). *** = p < 0.001.



Figure 3.15 SCD Expression in Monocytes and Macrophages

(a) Monocytes: 9-HODE (p < 0.05) and 13-HODE (p > 0.05).

(b) Macrophages: 9-HODE (p < 0.001) and 13-HODE (p > 0.05).

Data shown are mean \pm SEM of triplicates in each group normalised against control (one way ANOVA, Tukey's post test). * = p < 0.05 and *** = p < 0.001.

Immunocytochemistry

The conventional DAB chromogen method was employed to stain monocytes and macrophages for GPR120 and GPR132. 100,000 THP-1 cells were cytospun and fixed on a salianised slide. Macrophages were differentiated using 100nM PMA for 36 hours and then rested for 24 hours in low serum medium. Cells were then fixed and stained for GPR120 and GPR132. Briefly, the protocol steps included, rehydration using DPBS, incubation with 0.5% H₂O₂ for 10 minutes, washing with TBS-T followed by TNB buffer blocking step for 30 minutes, addition of anti-rabbit GPR120 or GPR132 or isotype control (45 minutes), biotinylated rabbit IgG-G (30 minutes), HRP-streptavidin (30 minutes) with TBS-T wash (1 minute) in between each step, followed by addition of DAB chromogen. Slides were subjected to dehydration steps using an alcohol and xylene series after staining for the nucleus using Mayer's haematoxylin. They were then mounted with coverslips (VectaMount) and photographed.

Monocytes expressed lower levels of GPR120 and GPR132 with 10-30% of cells staining positive for each of either GPR120 or GPR132. By contrast, macrophages displayed higher levels of both the G-protein receptors (Figure 3.16).



Figure 3.16 Immunocytochemistry for GPR120 and GPR132 Monocytes: (a) Isotype control (b) GPR120 (c) GPR132 Macrophages: (d) Isotype control (e) GPR120 (f) GPR132

Cytokine Assays

Conditioned medium collected from the above experiments was stored at -80° C pending cytokine analysis. The conditioned media samples were tested for the TH1 and TH2 cytokines (details of cytokine panel in Chapter 2). The assay system from Bendormedsystems was employed, with 25μ L of sample being used to analyse the inflammatory cytokines. As per manufacturer's instructions, samples, standards were incubated with a mixture of anti- beads and anti-bead-biotin followed by incubation with streptavidin PE. The samples were then run on FACS Calibur once the instrumental settings were optimised as per protocol provided with set up beads.

Down- regulation of Pro-inflammatory Cytokine in Macrophage CM by HODEs

The conditioned media from monocytes were also tested, but levels of cytokines released from monocytes were generally very low compared with comparable media from macrophage cultures. Pro-inflammatory cytokine secretion was markedly decreased when cells were exposed to HODEs (Figure 3.17). 9-HODE and 13-HODE exposure both decreased secretion of IL-8 (both p < 0.001). Both HODEs also decreased secretion of IL-1 β (both p < 0.05). There was a particularly marked decrease in secretion of TNF- α when cells were exposed to either 9-HODE or 13-HODE (both p < 0.001, Figure 3.17).



Figure 3.17 Cytokine Secretion from Macrophages

Cytokines were measured in conditioned media from THP1 macrophages exposed to HODEs (or control medium) for 24 hours.

(a) IL-8: 9-HODE and 13-HODE (both p < 0.001).

(**b**) IL-1 β : 9-HODE and13-HODE (both p < 0.05).

(c) TNF- α : 9-HODE and 13-HODE (both p < 0.001).

Data shown are mean \pm SEM from groups treated in triplicates and normalised as percentage of control (one way ANOVA, Tukey's post test). * = p < 0.05 and *** = p < 0.001.
Discussion

Varying levels of FBS have been tested in the experimental design, ranging from serum free medium up to 10% as previously described. ³⁰¹ In general, a low percentage of serum is used for experiments to avoid misinterpretation of results from experiments with higher levels of serum. The latter have been found to increase adhesive properties of cells and may also provide higher levels of fatty acids, thus potentially confounding results. ^{302, 303} A concentration of 50 - 200µM is generally considered to be non-toxic for some fatty acids such as conjugated linoleic acid. ³⁰⁴ Levels of HODEs (structurally related to conjugated linoleic acids) used here are comfortably within this range.

Monocytes and macrophages are involved in the arterial wall in regulating atherogenesis. They are exposed to oxidised lipids, which potentially regulate some of the processes of lipid metabolism, increasing lipid accumulation, and possibly enhancing apoptosis. ^{294, 295} Of the four fatty acids examined in this study, both 9-HODE and 13-HODE increased apoptosis determined using caspase 3/7 activity in THP-1 monocytes and macrophages after 24 hour incubations. LA and ALA did not affect the caspase activity even at higher concentrations. Only 9-HODE decreased the cell number in 24-hour cultures, even though both HODEs had similar effects on caspase 3/7 activity and similar cytotoxic effects. 9-HODE was found to be more potent in decreasing cell viability. This was in accordance with the hypothesis that 9-HODE being more potent regulator of apoptosis than 13-HODE. This effect of 9-HODE may contribute to producing an acellular, rupture-prone plaque in the later stages of atherosclerosis where 9-HODE (produced non-enzymatically) is most abundant.

Specific effects of HODEs (compared with ALA or LA) at low concentrations suggest that they may have important signalling functions mediating the atherosclerosisenhancing effect of oxLDL. Macrophage apoptosis is a feature of advance of atherosclerosis, although it may also have a role in early lesions contributing to the clearance of damaged or dying cells. ^{294, 295, 305} It is not clear from this study so far which pathways 9-HODE is acting through but it does appear to have a selective effect on decreasing cell viability despite having a similar effect to 13-HODE on caspase activity. HODEs, derived from linoleic acid, are known to be present in atherosclerotic plaque, possibly mediating some of the effects of oxidative stress. ⁴ Between the two forms of HODEs, 13-HODE is predominant product during the initial stages of atherogenesis, when it is derived enzymatically. Equal amounts of 9-HODE and 13-HODE are present in the later stages of atherosclerosis, and are formed non-enzymatically. ^{91, 95} The recently identified receptors for long chain fatty acids may well be important in regulating key genes involved in atherogenesis, although this has not been systematically studied to date. ³⁰⁶

Hampel et al. ⁴ reported that 9-HODE but not 13-HODE or PPAR- γ agonist ciglitazone increased apoptosis in U937 monocytic cells with the effects not being abolished when an antagonist for PPAR- γ (GW9662) was used. These cells express very low PPAR- γ in their basal state thus making it unlikely that the pro-apoptotic effect induced by 9-HODE is PPAR- γ mediated. Jostarndt et al. ⁵ described the pro-apoptotic effects of 13-HODE but did not study 9-HODE. This study used a different method to assess apoptosis, and this could account for an apparent difference with study of Hampel et al. ⁴ which suggested that 9-HODE selectively increases apoptosis. It is possible that the effects mediated by HODEs are PPAR- γ mediated. Although natural ligands for PPAR- γ are not yet known, HODEs are leading candidates. ³⁰⁷ TR4, another transcription factor recently described has been regarded as another candidate for HODE signalling. ²²¹ It was suggested to be involved in CD36 signalling and foam cell formation by 13-HODE. In our experiments, there was no significant change in expression of TR4 when cells were exposed to HODEs. This does not, of course, exclude the possibility that some of the effects of HODEs on macrophages are mediated through TR4.

GPR120 and GPR132 are putative long-chain fatty acid receptors that have been recently described. They have been implicated in nutrient sensing, and are highly expressed in cells of monocytic lineage, as well as in nutrient sensing cells of the gut. ³⁰⁸ Natural ligands for these receptors are not known, although GPR132 has been previously been described as a receptor for 9-HODE. ³⁰⁹ Activation of this receptor in keratinocytes has been shown to promote pro-inflammatory signals ²⁴⁰ and to promote secretion of molecules that enhance chemotaxis of phagocytic cells. ³¹⁰ Despite this, GPR132 has been proposed to have protective effects in atherosclerosis. ²⁴³ The present study examined expression of GPR120 and GPR132 by RT-PCR and by immunocytochemistry. mRNA expression of GPR132 in monocytes was increased, particularly with 9-HODE while both HODEs decreased the expression of GPR120 in

macrophages. This implies that these two G-protein coupled receptors may have a significant role in mediating signalling functions of HODEs. This work also suggests that expression of G-protein coupled receptors for long-chain fatty acids are increased with macrophage differentiation, and that GPR132 especially may mediate some of the regulatory effects of 9-HODE in atherosclerosis.

This study also demonstrated that both 9-HODE and 13-HODE markedly increases the mRNA expression of mRNA for the lipid chaperone FABP4. This molecule is involved in foam cell formation, and FABP4 over-expression has been shown to increase accumulation of cholesterol and triglycerides in THP-1 cells. ^{141, 142} FABP4 expression is regulated by liver X receptor agonists and PPAR-γ agonists in THP-1 cells. ³¹¹ In FABP4 deficient mice, increased PPAR-γ expression is accompanied by transactivation of CD36. ^{146, 312} Plasma levels of FABP4 are increased in humans with obesity, ³¹³ insulin resistance, ³¹⁴ or coronary heart disease. ³¹⁵ It is possible that tissue resident macrophages in the arterial wall are a major source of circulating FABP4. While circulating FABP4 may be a marker for active disease processes such as atherosclerosis, it *in vivo* effects may be protective in the early stages of atherosclerosis promoting, following activation of PPAR-γ, lipid sequestration and removal, along with anti-inflammatory effects. Western blot analysis did not detect any secreted FABP4 in the conditioned media collected after 24 hours of treatment. It would appropriate to determine the levels of FABP4 secreted at earlier time points.

HODE treatment led to decreased levels of pro-inflammatory cytokines secreted by macrophages. IL-8, TNF- α and IL-1 β are pro-inflammatory cytokines that are known to be secreted by macrophages. These secretory proteins have been shown to be involved in development of atherosclerosis. ²³ In THP-1 macrophages, long-chain saturated fatty acids have shown to induce pro-inflammatory cytokines IL-8, IL-1 β and TNF- α . ³¹⁶ In this study, HODEs specifically decreased the secretion of these cytokines suggesting that these derivatives of oxidised lipids stimulate these cells into a protective phenotype.

Scavenger receptor A, principally involved in uptake of lipids was significantly reduced in macrophages with 13-HODE treatment compared against 9-HODE. This transmembrane receptor was not affected with ALA and LA in monocytes or in macrophages. With increased expression of genes involved in the process of reverse cholesterol transport, our observations further suggest that HODEs, in spite of previously demonstrated pro-inflammatory effects, may actually have protective actions – particularly in early atherosclerosis. While published data on 9-HODE and its putative receptor GPR132 might suggest otherwise, it is worth remembering that 9-HODE is not abundant in early atherosclerosis. *In vivo* studies, including the present one, show broadly similar effects of 9-HODE and 13-HODE since both are known to act as PPAR- γ agonists. Further studies in Chapter 4 examine the effects of HODEs on the process of macrophage differentiation.

In summary, we have demonstrated that 9-HODE and 13-HODE specifically enhance apoptosis and expression of genes involved in lipid signalling in THP-1 cells. These effects are consistent with a possible role for HODEs in mediating the proatherosclerotic effects of oxidative stress. However, HODEs also specifically increased expression of PPAR- γ and expression of genes involved in reverse cholesterol transport, and also decreased secretion of pro-inflammatory cytokines from macrophages. It is not clear at this stage, therefore, whether the effects of HODEs on cells of monocyte/macrophage lineage are predominantly protective or predominantly harmful. The fact that they may be markers for processes that are damaging does not necessarily mean that they exert entirely harmful effects at an early stage of arterial disease. At a later stage of disease, protective mechanisms and may be overwhelmed and the effects of oxidised lipids then harmful to the organism.

Chapter 4

Hydroxyoctadecadienoic Acids Enhance Foam Cell Formation and Lipid Regulatory Gene Expression in Macrophages

Introduction

Foam cell formation is a key process in atherogenesis, and oxidised lipids may play an important part in regulating their formation. Circulating monocytes interact with oxidised lipids and this triggers activation and differentiation of monocytes into macrophages. Most of the processes involved in this are thought to be critically regulated by the transcription factor PPAR-y.^{141, 317} HODEs are stable oxidation products of linoleic acid and are the predominant oxidised fatty acids that accumulate in LDL and atherosclerotic plaque.^{86, 318} In early atherosclerosis, there is increased expression of 15-LOX-1, which when it acts upon its substrate linoleic acid, results in generation of 13-HODE.^{88, 95} During late atherosclerosis, with increased oxidative stress, HODEs are generated non-enzymatically with equal amounts of 9-HODE and 13-HODE being formed. ²⁷ Both isoforms of HODE have been shown to be capable of acting as signalling molecules in macrophages, mainly as agonists of PPAR-7. 92, 126 13-HODE has been recently shown to promote foam cell formation acting through the transcription factor TR4. ²²¹ 9-HODE but not 13-HODE has been shown to be a ligand for GPR132 (G2A), ^{309, 319} which is expressed in vascular macrophages and thought to be involved in promoting atherosclerosis. ^{245, 320}

Oxidised lipids increase foam cell formation from sub-endothelial macrophages. HODEs, components of oxidised lipids, may be important in regulating foam cell formation, and have been reported to increase lipid accumulation in differentiated macrophages. ¹⁴¹ Furthermore, the lipid chaperone FABP4 is also known to be involved in these processes, shuttling intracellular lipids for storage and possibly having signalling functions. ¹⁴¹ Other markers for monocyte differentiation include ITGAM and SCRA, the latter being the principal receptor for lipid uptake in macrophages. ²¹⁸ This process of lipid intake is compensated by reverse cholesterol transport of lipids by SCRB and ABCA1 which efflux excess lipids to HDL, the lipids then being transported back to the liver and excreted. ³²¹ A key regulator of synthesis of unsaturated fatty acids is the enzyme stearoyl CoA desaturase (SCD), which could possibly have a role in insulin sensitivity. When SCD expression is suppressed in macrophages, the process of atherosclerosis is accelerated. ^{322, 323} HODEs are involved in regulating macrophage apoptosis, ^{4, 5} a feature of advanced atherosclerosis associated with increased generation

of inflammatory mediators in the vessel wall and ultimately to formation of acellular plaque.

This chapter aimed to investigate the effects of HODEs in monocyte differentiation. It was hypothesised that exposure of monocytes to HODEs would lead to differentiation of cells and increased lipid metabolism thereby forming foam cells. This action would be augmented when the cells are treated with HODEs along with the protein kinase C activator PMA, thus increasing differentiation of cells into macrophages. Also based on the first set of experiments, we considered it important examine expression of GPR120 and GPR132 while the cells differentiated as previous experimental results show an increase in GPR132 in monocytes while GPR120 was decreased in macrophages. The effects of HODEs on apoptosis were also studied, as it is well known that macrophage foam cell formation accompanies apoptosis – and both are key features of the advanced stages of atherosclerosis. The ability to modulate the differentiating monocytes into a phenotype that is protective and anti-inflammatory is a possible approach to preventing atherosclerosis.

Results

Increased Foam Cell Formation with HODEs Treatment

THP-1 monocytes into were differentiated into macrophages on sterile coverslips by treating the cells with 100nM PMA for 36 hours, and then resting them for 24 hours in low serum medium. The cells were then treated with 30µM ALA, LA, 9-HODE or 13-HODE in RPMI medium for 24 hours in a 24 well-plate. At the end of the incubation time, medium was removed and the cells were washed with DPBS three times, and then fixed in neutral buffered formalin for 10 minutes. Slides were then air-dried and mounted on a slide. The foam cell assay was performed using Oil Red O stain which specifically stains the lipid droplets in the cells after rehydrating the slides with DPBS. Once the Oil Red O stain was incubated for 20 minutes, excess stain was removed by washing with distilled water and cells were then incubated in Mayer's haematoxylin (nuclear staining) for 2 minutes, washed again with tap water and mounted using Aqua

mount. Slides were examined by an independent pathologist to determine the extent of foam cell formation. Compared to controls, ALA and LA treatment led to no increase in lipid droplets. 9-HODE and 13-HODE treatment increased the number of lipid droplets compared to controls and experiments with the parent fatty acids (Figure 4.1).





(d)

(e)

Figure 4.1 HODEs Increase Foam Cell Formation

Macrophages were incubated with 30µM LCFA for 24 hours. (a) Control (b) ALA, (c) LA, (d) 9-HODE and (e) 13-HODE.

Gene Expression Studies

One million THP-1 cells were treated with 30µM ALA, LA, 9-HODE or 13-HODE in 0.4% RPMI medium for 24 hours in the presence or absence of 1nM PMA in a six-well plate. After 24 hours, conditioned medium was removed and stored frozen, while cells were carefully removed using a cell scraper and stored at -80°C for gene expression studies. RNA was extracted using Qiagen RNA easy mini kit (details in Chapter 2). Real-time RT-PCR was performed for genes of interest. Data was normalized against housekeeping gene PPIA.

Determination of PMA dose

A dose response was performed to determine the effect of PMA on the macrophages. Gene expression of SCRA was chosen to be tested with PMA treatment since it is one of principal lipid accumulative markers expressed in macrophages. Doses of 1, 10 and 100nM PMA for 24 hours were tested for the purpose of determining the dose to stimulate the monocytes to differentiate (Figure 4.2).



Figure 4.2 Relative Expression of SCRA

Gene expression was studied with 1 - 100nM PMA. THP-1 cells were incubated for 24 hours (100nM PMA, p < 0.01 compared with control).

Data shown are mean \pm SEM from groups treated in triplicate and normalised as a percentage of control (one way ANOVA, Tukey's post test). ** = p < 0.01.

Effect of HODEs on Macrophage Differentiation Markers

The macrophage differentiation markers SCR-A and ITGAM were up-regulated with 1nM PMA treatment, while with 100nM PMA no further increase was observed. Fatty acids and their derivatives did not have affect on SCRA and ITGAM expression when added alone, and 30μ M fatty acids when combined with 1nM PMA did not significantly alter expression when compared with 1nM PMA alone (Figure 4.3).









THP-1 cells following 24 hours treatment

(a) SCRA: 100nM PMA, p < 0.001 compared with 1nM PMA.

(b) ITGAM: 1nM PMA, p < 0.001.

Data shown are mean \pm SEM from groups treated in triplicate and normalised as a percentage of control (one way ANOVA, Tukey's post test). *** = p < 0.001. Genes of Reverse Cholesterol Transport Highly Up-regulated Genes involved in reverse cholesterol transport, SCR-B, ABCA-1 and CD36 were highly up-regulated when THP-1 cells were treated with HODEs (9-HODE and 13-HODE, both p < 0.001). 9-HODE was more potent than 13-HODE, and yielded a 7-fold increase in SCRB expression. ABCA-1 was increased as in a dose-dependent manner with 1nM PMA and 100nM PMA. This effect was not observed when treated with PMA along with the parent fatty acids ALA and LA. Unexpectedly, CD36 was down-regulated when cells were treated with ALA and LA (p < 0.01 compared with 1nM PMA, Figure 4.4).



(a)



(b)



(c)

Figure 4.4 Gene Expression Studies

THP-1 cells following 24 hours treatment

(a) ABCA1: 9-HODE and 13-HODE, p < 0.001 compared with 1nM PMA

(**b**) SCRB: 9-HODE and 13-HODE, p < 0.001

(c) CD36: 9-HODE and 13-HODE, p < 0.001; ALA and LA, p < 0.01 - both compared with 1nM PMA.

Data shown are mean \pm SEM from groups treated in triplicate and normalised as a percentage of control (one way ANOVA, Tukey's post test). ** = p < 0.01 and *** = p < 0.001.

The transcription factor PPAR- γ gene expression was increased with HODE exposure, an effect not observed with ALA or LA. PMA increased the expression in a dosedependent manner (100nM PMA vs. control p < 0.05). When added along with 9-HODE, PMA increased expression of the transcription factor significantly (p < 0.001). Fatty acid binding protein-4 (FABP4) was increased significantly as expected, with a similar dose response with PMA (not significant) and significant increased observed with 9-HODE and 13-HODE. By contrast, ALA and LA were without effect. Levels of stearoyl CoA desaturase (SCD) expression showed a non-significant decrease with 100nM PMA and when 1nM PMA was added with ALA and LA. SCD expression was increased significantly with 9-HODE and 13-HODE (p < 0.001 and p < 0.01 respectively, Figure 4.5).



10⁷ *** *** Relative expression FABP4 ± SEM 10⁶ **10**⁵ Ŧ **10**⁴ Ŧ 10³ 10² 10¹ 1.3HODE 1.3HODE SHODE SHODE ALA ALA 1mpma⁺¹A 1nm PMA 100rm PMA 10° Control

(b)



Figure 4.5 Gene Expression Studies

THP-1 cells following 24 hours treatment

(a) PPAR- γ : 9-HODE, p < 0.001 compared with 1nM PMA

(**b**) FABP4: 9-HODE and 13-HODE, both p < 0.001

(c) CD36: 9-HODE, p < 0.001 and 13-HODE, p < 0.01- both compared with 1nM PMA.

Data shown are mean \pm SEM from groups treated in triplicate and normalised as a percentage of control (one way ANOVA, Tukey's post test). ** = p < 0.01 and *** = p < 0.001.

The higher concentration of 100nM PMA decreased the expression of GPR120 (p < 0.001), while no effect was seen with 1nM PMA. When added with 1nM PMA, ALA decreased the expression of GPR120 moderately (p < 0.05) as observed previously with macrophages (Chapter 3). Both 9-HODE and 13-HODE decreased GPR120 expression when added along with 1nM PMA (both p < 0.001). Interestingly, the opposite effect was observed with GPR132 expression: PMA increased GPR132 expression in a dose-dependent manner (1nM PMA, p < 0.05; 100nM PMA, p < 0.001). When added with 1nM PMA, ALA and LA did not affect GPR132 expression. By contrast, both 9-HODE and 13-HODE when combined with 1nM PMA increased GPR132 expression significantly (both p < 0.001, Figure 4.6).



(a)



Figure 4.6 GPR120 and GPR132 Gene Expression

THP-1 cells following 24 hours treatment

(a) GPR120: p < 0.001 compared with 1nM PMA alone

(b) GPR132: p < 0.001, p < 0.01 compared with 1nM PMA alone.

Data shown are mean \pm SEM from groups treated in triplicate and normalised as a percentage of control (one way ANOVA, Tukey's post test). ** = p < 0.01 and *** = p < 0.001.

The assays were performed on opaque sterile 96-well plates. 24,000 THP-1 cells were treated with or without C-18 LCFA \pm 1nM PMA for 24 hours in 50µL of culture medium. At the end of the incubation period, cell culture plates were removed from the incubator and 50µL of assay reagent was added to each well. Manufacturer's protocol was followed as per the instructions. After 30 minutes of incubation time, luminescence or fluorescence measurements were taken. The parent fatty acids ALA and LA did not significantly affect cell numbers. 9-HODE, on the other hand, significantly decreased the cell number (p < 0.001, ANOVA, Tukey's multiple comparison). The caspase 3/7 assay data suggested that the decrease in cell number when cultures were exposed to 9-HODE was due to apoptosis (p < 0.001). This effect was not apparent with 13-HODE (Figure 4.7).



(a)



Figure 4.7 Cell Proliferation Assay

THP-1 cells following 24 hours treatment

- (a) Viability: p < 0.001 compared with 1nM PMA alone
- (b) Apoptosis: p < 0.001 compared with 1nM PMA alone.

Data shown are mean \pm SEM from groups treated in triplicate and normalised as a percentage of control (one way ANOVA, Tukey's post test). *** = p < 0.001.

Cytokine Assays

Conditioned media collected were tested for the TH1 and TH2 cytokines. The assay system from Bendormedsystems was employed, and 25μ L of sample were assayed for cytokines. As per manufacturer's instructions, samples and standards were incubated with anti- beads and anti-bead-biotin mixture, followed by streptavidin PE, with wash steps in-between. The samples were then run on FACS Calibur once the instrumental settings were optimised as per protocol provided with set up beads.

Proinflammatory cytokines IL-8 and IL-1 β suppressed by HODEs

With eleven cytokines tested, only two of them were at detectable levels in the conditioned media.

The pro-inflammatory cytokines IL-1 β and IL-8 was detected when cells were treated with PMA. IL-1 β secretion was partly decreased towards control levels when HODEs were added with 1nM PMA (not significant). An increase in IL-8 was observed when treated with 1nM PMA compared with control (p < 0.001). There was a significant decrease in IL-8 secretion with 1nM PMA when 13-HODE was added concurrently (p < 0.05, Figure 4.8).



(a)



Figure 4.8 Cytokine Assay

Conditioned medium from THP-1 cells following 24 hours treatment

(a) IL-1β

(b) IL-8: 13-HODE, p < 0.05 compared with 1nM PMA alone.

Data shown are mean ± SEM from groups treated in triplicate and normalised as a percentage of control (one way ANOVA, Tukey's post test). * p < 0.05.

Discussion

The human leukemic THP-1 cell line is a useful model with which to study monocytes and the processes through which they differentiate into macrophages. The cells can be differentiated using tumour-promoting phorbol esters including PMA which activate protein kinase C. $^{324, 325}$ In this study, HODEs interact with PMA and induce several effects. They alter the molecules involved in regulating lipid transport and atherogenesis. Foam cells are lipid-laden macrophages, and are observed during the later stages of atherosclerosis. When PMA stimulated THP-1 cells are treated with HODEs, both 9-HODE and 13-HODE markedly increased foam cell formation. While oxidised lipids have been shown to increase lipid accumulation by macrophages through PPAR- γ dependent mechanisms, $^{141, 317}$ we know of no reports where HODEs have been shown to directly increase lipid droplet accumulation in differentiated macrophages.

Differentiation markers ITGAM and SCRA were measured as part of our gene expression studies. ITGAM, also known as CD11b, is expressed in monocytes and is part of the receptor for complement component 3. SCRA on the other hand is the receptor for uptake of lipids and cell debris in macrophages.³²⁶ As predicted, these two markers were up-regulated by PMA, but there was no significant increase in their expression with HODEs (added alone or along with PMA). Both SCRB and ABCA1 are involved in reverse cholesterol transport, which decreases lipid burden in diseased arteries by effluxing the excess cholesterol to HDL which gets transported to the liver and excreted.³²¹ Both these genes were up-regulated by HODEs with further increase observed when 1nM PMA was added along with HODEs. PMA alone when added increased ABCA expression but not SCRB. Thus, the major effect of HODEs on macrophage differentiation may relate to lipid transport and the effects may be synergistic with those of PMA. If HODEs stimulate reverse cholesterol transport, their effect may be protective in relation to atherosclerosis.

As observed with adipocytes, lipid accumulation in macrophages is dependent upon increase in expression of FABP4, regulated by PPAR-γ.^{141, 142} In the present study, a dose dependent increase in expression of FABP4 was observed with PMA treatment. Added alone, HODEs did not increase FABP4 expression, but 1nM PMA synergised

with HODEs to increase FABP4 expression. Fu et al. ¹⁴¹ previously reported increased FABP4 expression by HODEs but did not study the effect of phorbol ester-HODEs interaction with these cells. FABP4 is involved in the interaction between macrophages and adipocytes and its expression in both these cell types has been linked to obesity-related insulin resistance and inflammation. ³²⁷ Also, plasma levels of FABP4 are increased in patients who are prone to atherosclerosis. ^{315, 328} In animal models, genetic deletion or inhibition of FABP4 alleviates features of metabolic syndrome. ^{1, 301} The effect of HODEs described above may help explain how increased oxidative stress in vascular wall leads to increased expression of an important mediator of atherosclerotic risk.

HODEs are ligands for PPAR- γ , which is known to regulate FABP4 expression and foam cell formation. 92, 126 This study shows that both PMA and HODEs increase PPAR- γ expression in THP-1 cells with a higher increase observed with 1nM PMA. Though HODEs increase in PPAR- γ and can act as agonists for the transcription factor, it does not necessarily confirm that the above processes are mediated through PPAR- γ . Even without agonist activation, increased PPAR-y has been shown to regulate expression of other genes and some of its anti-inflammatory functions mediated through transrepression. ³²⁹ SCD, which converts saturated fatty acids into their corresponding monounsaturated form, when deficient in animal models, improves features of metabolic syndrome by affecting hepatic lipid metabolism. 322, 330, 331 In macrophages, SCD activity is protective and its deficiency increases inflammation and accelerates atherosclerosis. ^{323, 332} Recently, Erbay et al. ³³³ reported that in mice with increased expression of SCD was involved in protection of endoplasmic reticulum stress. In this study, SCD was down regulated on exposure of THP-1 cells to PMA with 9-HODE and 13-HODE increasing its expression. With 1nM PMA the expression is further enhanced with HODEs. Factors that regulate SCD expression in human macrophages have not been previously documented. Although, HODEs arise in response to oxidative stress, they may actually have protective effects resulting in increased SCD expression in macrophages, decreased pro-inflammatory gene expression through increased PPAR-y expression and enhanced reverse cholesterol transport.

Recently, free fatty acids haven shown act as ligands for G-protein coupled receptors forming part of body's nutrient sensing apparatus. These receptors are expressed in

circulating leukocytes. ³⁰⁶ GPR120 and GPR132 are receptors for long-chain fatty acids with the former being involved in adipogenesis, ³³⁴ while GPR132 is a recognised receptor for 9-HODE ^{309, 319} mediating both pro-inflammatory ²⁴⁰ and proatherosclerotic effects. ^{245, 335} A decrease in expression of GPR120 was observed in this study on exposure of monocytes to PMA, while exposure to HODEs caused a modest decrease in expression alone but with addition of 1nM PMA it markedly decreased GRP120. This was similar to what was observed in macrophages described in the previous chapter. By contrast, GPR132 expression increased with addition of PMA and also when combined with 1nM PMA. HODEs markedly increased GPR132 expression with 13-HODE being more potent compared to 9-HODE. The significance of decreased expression of GPR120 during macrophage differentiation is not clear. The function of this receptor in monocytic cells is not known. In a recent study by Oh et al., ²³⁷ a GPR120 knockout mouse model displayed decreased insulin sensitivity when treated with n-3 fatty acids, suggesting that this receptor is key in controlling inflammation and increasing insulin sensitivity. A decrease in expression of GPR120 in macrophages could be suggestive of protective effects by down-regulating the inflammation induced by macrophages. Increased GPR132 on differentiation could possibly make cells more responsive to 9-HODE. This could be expected during the later stages of atherosclerosis since 9-HODE is generated non-enzymatically during the later stages. Antagonist blocking or gene silencing of these receptors would enable us to gain a clearer understanding of their roles.

Caspase 3/7 activity increased markedly when a combination of 1nM PMA and 9-HODE was added to THP-1 cells. Both HODEs decreased cell viability but the effect of 13-HODE appeared to be partly abolished when it was added with 1nM PMA. Enhanced apoptosis with oxLDL treatment has been well described, ^{128, 336} with PPAR- γ playing a vital role. ³³⁷ Two previous studies reported a possible role of HODEs in inducing apoptosis in human monocytic cells. ^{4, 5} Neither of these studies used PMA and both studied undifferentiated cells. Jostarndt et al. ⁵ reported increased apoptosis in MonoMac 6 cells mimicking the effect of enzymatically modified LDL. 9-HODE was not studied. Hampel et al. ⁴ on the other hand studied 9-HODE but not 13-HODE, and showed increased apoptosis in U937 monocytic cells. The PPAR- γ antagonist GW9662 did not abrogate the effect by 9-HODE. The cells used in this study do not express substantial levels of PPAR- γ in their basal state. ²⁸¹ However, in the study by Hampel et

al. ⁴ these cells had increased expression of PPAR- γ_2 over 48 hours, though apoptosis was evident within 24 hours with 9-HODE. This study also suggests a selective effect of 9-HODE that is not PPAR- γ dependent since the effect was not replicated by 13-HODE. As with lipid accumulation, apoptosis of infiltrating macrophages may be protective during early atherosclerosis but the process contributes to development of advanced lesions by generating chemotactic and pro-inflammatory signals thus leading to development of an acellular and fragile plaque. ^{292, 305, 338}

Cytokine studies showed a decrease in expression of pro-inflammatory cytokines IL-8 and IL-1 β . Cytokine release in general is much more apparent in cells differentiated into macrophages rather than in monocytes. In this study with incubations being 24 hours, cells incubated with a small dose of PMA the cells are not completely differentiated into macrophages, and it is thus understandable that lower levels of the cytokines are released.

In summary, HODEs have important signalling functions in macrophages that could be protective in early stages but also could stimulate processes involved in development of advanced lesions. 13-HODE predominates in early atherogenesis and could enhance lipid clearance by macrophages through increased reverse cholesterol transport and SCD activity. In later lesions, the action of 9-HODE through GPR132 predominate leading to apoptosis and pro-inflammatory responses in cells. The role of PPAR- γ and GPR132 needs to be further probed using antagonist and gene silencing studies.

Chapter 5

Role of Transcription Factor PPAR-y and GPR132 in HODE Signalling in Macrophages

Introduction

The molecular mechanisms through which long-chain fatty acids have effects on macrophage functions are still unclear. Various pathways are thought to be involved in fatty acid signalling in cell proliferation and regulation of genes in controlling inflammation. ²⁰⁰ Two key areas explored in this project are the G-protein coupled transmembrane receptors and their subsequent effects on the transcription factor peroxisomal proliferator activated receptor- γ (PPAR- γ) involved in inflammation control. Role of MAPK, ²⁰¹ other protein kinases, ²⁰² TLRs, ²⁰⁵ and a variety of GPCRs ²²⁸ have been postulated to be involved in fatty acid-macrophage signalling.

Among the transcription factors, PPAR- γ is of interest as it is involved in controlling inflammation range of cell types including adipocytes and monocytic cells. ²⁵³ Fatty acids are natural ligands for this transcription factor, ²⁵⁵ synthetic ligands constituting a class of drugs called thiazolidinediones that have been used extensively in treating diabetes. ²⁴⁹ Blocking this transcription factor using specific antagonists would help in understanding its role when HODEs interact with macrophages, and their role in influencing PPAR- γ in inflammation control. T0070907 ³³⁹ and GW9662 ³⁴⁰ are two commercially available antagonists for the PPAR- γ receptor, with the later possibly also having antagonist effects on PPAR- δ . ³⁴¹ Rosiglitazone, on the other hand, is a PPAR- γ agonist of the thiazolidine class of drugs, and is more potent than pioglitazone, the other drug of this class that has been widely used. ³⁴²

GPR43 ²³² and GPR120 ²³³ have been characterised as receptors for long-chain fatty acids, with the latter having a critical role in preventing apoptosis in enteroendocrine cells. ²³⁴ GPR120 has also been postulated to be important in adipocyte differentiation. ²³⁶ GPR132 or G2A is thought to play a role in prevention of inflammation in vasculature, and absence of this receptor in murine macrophages increases atherosclerotic plaque formation. ^{241, 343} The potential role of HODEs in GPR120 and GPR132 signalling has not been extensively studied to date. In this Chapter, the underlying mechanisms mediating the effects exhibited by HODEs documented in the previous two Chapters were probed. To do this we used a specific PPAR-γ antagonist. Antagonist studies are very important in studying the effects of specific receptor

ligands. However, specific antagonists for the GPR132 receptor are not available at present. We could have used U-73122, a phospholipase C inhibitor that is known to block G (i/o), thereby blocking effects of GPCRs signalling through that pathway. ³⁴⁴ A drawback of this approach would have been that this antagonist blocks signal transmission through a range of receptors and its effect is not therefore specific for GPR132. A novel way to block a particular receptor is by using the recently described technique of RNA interference (RNAi) mediated gene silencing. GPCRs of interest can be silenced using a set of oligonucleotides that are transfected into the cells of interest and decrease expression of a particular gene. The silencing effect lasts for up to two weeks during which the experiments can be carried out. ³¹⁶

Based on the results from studies on interaction between HODEs and monocytes and macrophages and while monocytes differentiate in previous two chapters, it was imperative to look at the mechanism by which HODEs were able to influence functions of these cells. Two principal candidates were the GPR132, which was highly expressed in monocytes, and PPAR- γ , which is not only known to be expressed but also has proven roles in lipid accumulation and regulation of inflammation. Work already presented suggests that HODEs have different effects on GPR120 compared with GPR132 expression. GPR120 is suppressed while the cells differentiate, and GPR132 increases while differentiating (detailed in previous Chapters).

It was hypothesised that, 9-HODE might specifically signal through GPR132, while effects common to both HODEs would at least partially be mediated through PPAR- γ . To understand the fundamental effects caused by HODEs, we chose to investigate the effect of PPAR- γ antagonists and GPR132 gene silencing, examining their effects on FABP4 and SCRB expression using real time PCR. SCRB and FABP4 were chosen since they are highly expressed while the cells differentiate, and they appear to be regulated by HODEs in a very specific manner. The effects of GPR132 gene silencing and PPAR- γ antagonists on cytokine secretion were also studied.

Results

Role of PPAR-y in HODE signalling

Preliminary studies

Rosiglitazone was used as a positive control and treated with other groups, which included 9-HODE and 13-HODE. Briefly, 500,000 THP-1 monocytes were differentiated into macrophages using 100nM PMA for 36 hours, followed by rest for 24 hours in low serum media (0.4% FBS and antibiotics). Cells were then treated with different concentrations of rosiglitazone and antagonist T0070907. Rosiglitazone was added at concentrations of 0.1, 0.5 and 2 μ M for 24 hours. Cells were then collected and stored at-80° for RNA extraction. Real time RT PCR was performed to assess changes in expression of PPAR- γ , SCRB and FABP4 (these latter two genes are thought to be regulated by the transcription factor). Relative gene expression for the control and treated groups was calculated by using an internal control with housekeeping gene PPIA. Interestingly, there were no changes in mRNA levels of PPAR- γ . The agonist may well act through the transcription factor without affecting mRNA levels of PPAR- γ . Expression of FABP4 increased with increasing dose of rosiglitazone with significant increase in expression being apparent at 0.5 μ M being significant (p < 0.01, Figure 5.1).



Figure 5.1 Dose Response with Rosiglitazone

Gene expression in macrophages after 24 hours treatment with concentrations 0.1, 0.5 and $2\mu M$ rosiglitazone, compared with control.

(a) PPAR- γ expression (p > 0.05)

(b) FABP4: p < 0.01.

Data shown are mean \pm SEM from groups treated in triplicate and normalised as a percentage of control (one way ANOVA, Tukey's post test). ** = p < 0.01.

Based on the above experiment showing increased FABP4 expression with rosiglitazone, it was decided to use a concentration 0.1μ M for experiments with or without the antagonist T0070907. The concentration of T0070907 used (10 μ M) was based on previous literature. Macrophages were incubated with 10 μ M T0070907 for 2 hours, medium was then removed, and replaced with fresh medium, and the cells were incubated for a further 18 hours.

HODEs partially signal through PPAR-y

Differentiated macrophages were treated with 30μ M 9-HODE, 13-HODE, or 0.1μ M rosiglitazone with or without 10μ M of the antagonist T0070907. The antagonist was incubated for 2 hours after which medium containing the long-chain fatty acids 9-HODE or 13-HODE, or rosiglitazone, were added and incubated for another 24 hours. The antagonist did not significantly affect the expression of PPAR- γ . With expression of SCRB, 13-HODE suppressed its expression significantly, but rosiglitazone and 9-HODE were without effect. FABP4 expression was suppressed significantly (p < 0.001) by T0070907 when compared with control. With addition of the antagonist to the three PPAR- γ agonists, expression of FABP4 was decreased in each case - rosiglitazone (p < 0.001), 9-HODE (p < 0.05) and 13-HODE (p < 0.001, Figure 5.2). However, this down-regulation was far from complete suggesting that each of these agonists may also be acting through pathways other than those regulated by PPAR- γ .



(a)



(b)



(•

Figure 5. 2 Gene Expression Studies with T0070907

Gene expression in macrophages after 24 hours treatment with rosiglitazone, 9-HODE or 13-HODE, with or without antagonist T0070907

(a) PPAR- γ expression (p > 0.05)

(b) SCRB: 13-HODE, p < 0.05 compared with 13-HODE and antagonist

(c) FABP4 p < 0.05, p < 0.001, comparing the effect of agonist in the presence or absence of antagonist. p < 0.001 (control vs T0070907)

Data shown are mean \pm SEM from groups treated in triplicate and normalised as a percentage of control (one way ANOVA, Tukey's post test). * = p < 0.05 and ###, *** = p < 0.001

Cytokine Studies

Conditioned media from the experiments were collected and stored at -80° for cytokine analysis. They were tested as described in previous chapter (detailed protocol in Materials and Methods) for TH1 and TH2 cytokines using reagents from Bendormedsystems. Briefly, 25μ L of samples were incubated according to manufacturer's instruction in anti-bead cocktail, biotin anti-bead cocktail, followed by streptavidin PE. Samples were washed with wash buffer in between the steps. Samples and standards were then run on FACS Calibur (flow cytometer) once the conditions were optimised using the set up beads provided.

Cytokine regulation by rosiglitazone and HODEs is partly independent of PPAR-y

IL-8 secretion was suppressed significantly with the addition of antagonist, while rosiglitazone increased IL-8 secretion (though not statistically significant). 9-HODE and 13-HODE were without effect, and there was no effect of the combination of HODE and PPAR- γ antagonist. With the addition of antagonist and rosiglitazone, the expression of IL-8 decreased significantly compared with rosiglitazone alone. IL-1 β expression, on the other hand, was not affected by antagonist treatment. 9-HODE when added with antagonist had significantly lower levels of cytokine compared with 9-HODE alone. TNF- α secretion decreased with antagonist treatment as well as with rosiglitazone, 9-HODE, and 13-HODE. Furthermore, addition of the antagonist with each of the three agonists led to further decrease in TNF- α secretion, confirming the that effects of rosiglitazone and HODEs are at least partially PPAR- γ in relation to their effect on TNF- α secretion (Figure 5.3).


(a)



128



Figure 5. 3 Cytokine Studies

Conditioned medium was collected and tested for TH1 and TH2 cytokines after antagonist with or without rosiglitazone, 9-HODE or 13-HODE compared with control, antagonist or corresponding fatty acid.

(a) IL-8, T0070907 vs. control, p < 0.001; T0070907+ rosiglitazone vs. rosiglitazone, p < 0.001.

(b) IL-1β, T0070907 vs.T0070907 + 9HODE, p < 0.001; 9-HODE vs. T0070907 + 9HODE, p < 0.05

(c) TNF- α , Control vs. T0070907, p < 0.001, Rosiglitazone vs. rosiglitazone + T0070907, p < 0.01; T0070907 vs. rosiglitazone + T0070907, p < 0.01 and 13-HODE vs. 13-HODE +T0070907, p < 0.01, 9-HODE vs. 9-HODE + T0070907, p < 0.01.

Data shown are mean \pm SEM from groups treated in triplicate and normalised as a percentage of control (one way ANOVA, Tukey's post test). #,* = p < 0.05; ##, ** = p < 0.01 and ###, *** = p < 0.001.

Preliminary Studies

Gene silencing of the receptor of interest has become an important technique in determining the role of a particular receptor in specific signalling pathways. A combination of specific oligonucleotides are added along with transfection reagent, and incubated with cells. The oligonucleotides degrade the mRNA of interest, and the effect lasts up to ten days during which experiments can be performed. Standardisation of the protocol was one of the major challenges of this work. No previous studies have been carried out to silence GPR132 in THP-1 cells. The oligonucleotides for GPR132 were:

CAGGATTGCCGGGTACTACTA, ACGGACCATTCCCGCCAAGAA, CTGGGTCACCATCGAGATCAA and TACCAATTTCTCGTTCCTGAA.

Optimal conditions for high silencing had to be determined based on the protocol suggested by the manufacturer. The conditions that had to be standardised included, the cell numbers to each plate, amount of transfection reagent, concentration of oligonucleotides, incubation times, type of medium, addition of antibiotics or percentage of serum to use in the medium. At the end of the incubation period, RNA was extracted from cells, and real-time RT CPR was performed for the genes MAPK and GPR132 to assess the percentage knockdown. The summary of different combinations used to optimise are shown in Table 5.1.

Cell Number	Media	siRNA/Transfection	Outcome
MAPK silencing	1		1
Monocyte, 1X10 ⁵	RPMI (no L-Glutamine/	25, 50 and 75nM and 6µL	Tried single samples each.
	Serum/Antibiotics)	Hiperfect transfection	Needed to try, triplicate in each
		reagent in 200µL for 6	group, one time point 24 hours.
		hours followed by	
		addition of 400µL for 18	
		24 48 and 72 hours	
Monocyte, 1X10 ⁵	RPMI (no L-Glutamine/	25, 50 and 75nM and 6uL	50nM had highest silencing
	Serum/Antibiotics)	Hiperfect in 200µL for 6	effect
	,	hours, followed by	
		addition of 400µL for 18	
		hours.	
GPR132 silencing Me	pnocytes		
Monocyte, 1X10 ⁵	RPMI (no L-Glutamine/	$50nM$ and 6μ L Hiperfect,	No silencing effect
Monosta 1V10 ⁵	Serum/Antibiotics)	24 nours	No silancing offect
Monocyte, 1X10	Serum/Antibiotics)	ful Hiperfect 24 hours	No stiencing effect
Monocyte 1X10 ⁵	RPMI (no L-Glutamine/	50nM and 6uL Hiperfect	
Monocyte, 11110	Serum/Antibiotics)	48 and 72hrs	No silencing effect
	~~~~~,		
11105		100nM and $3\mu$ L and $6\mu$ L	No silencing effect and NO
Monocyte, 1X10 [°]	RPMI (no L-Glutamine/	Hiperfect for 48 hours	(Toxic) Had to set up with
	Serum/Antibiotics)		transfection control negative
			and positive controls.
Monocyte, 1X10 ⁵	RPMI (no L-Glutamine/	50nM and 6 µL Hiperfect,	No silencing effect, Hiperfect
	Serum/Antibiotics)	48 hours with MAPK,	reagent toxic. Advised by
		transfection and negative	technical support Qiagen, they
		control	have not been successful in
			transfecting monocytes hence
			started trials for macrophages.
MAPK and GPR132	in Macrophages		
Macrophages	RPMI (with L-Glutamine/	SUNM and 6 $\mu$ L Hiperfect,	Followed manufacturer's
2X10 in 24well	differentiation of	48 nours	PNA viold Overnight PMA
plate	monocytes for 24 hours		incubation not enough
Cell number	RPMI (with L-Glutamine/		Found 130,000 to be ideal for
determination:	Serum/Antibiotics)		24 well plate since 120,000 cells
plated $8X10^4$ ,	differentiation of		did not cover the well
$10X10^5$ and	monocytes for 36 hours		completely.
1.2X10 ⁵ cells			
Macrophages,	RPMI (with L-Glutamine/	50nM and 3 $\mu$ L Hiperfect,	Good knockdown with MAPK.
1.3X10 ^s in 24well	Serum/Antibiotics)	48 hours	Cell death quite high hence tried
plate	differentiation of		another transfection reagent
	monocytes for 50 hours		Invitrogen
Macrophages.	RPMI (with L-Glutamine	10nM, 50nM and 100nM	Good knockdown with 10nM
$5X10^5$ in 12 well	and serum no antibiotics)	siRNA with 2uL in no	but not with higher
plate	differentiation of	serum no antibiotic media	concentrations
^	monocytes for 36 hours and		
	rested for 24 hours (low		
	serum) No antibiotics.		
Macrophages,	RPMI (with L-Glutamine	10nM, 20nM and 50nM	10nM found to be most
5X10° in 12 well	and serum no antibiotics)	siRNA with $2\mu L$ in no	effective and RNA yield good.
plate	monocutes for 36 hours and	serum no antibiotic media	
	rested for 24 hours (low		
	serum) No antibiotics.		
Monocytes Trial	RPMI (with L-Glutamine	10nM siRNA with 2µL	Only 20% knockdown achieved
with	and serum) devoid of		
:Lipofectamine	Antibiotics)		
5X10° in 12 well			
plate			

# Table 5.1 Optimisation of siRNAOptimal conditions

 $5 \times 10^5$  THP-1 monocytes were differentiated into macrophages by treatment with 100nM PMA for 36 hours in a 12-well plate in RPMI medium with 10% FBS but devoid of antibiotics. Differentiated cells were then washed with DPBS removing excess PMA and rested or 24 hours in RPMI medium with 0.4% FBS devoid of antibiotics. Before transfection, the medium was removed and 900µL of RPMI medium without antibiotics and serum was added and incubated for 20 minutes. siRNA oligonucleotides for the positive control MAPK was prepared by incubating 1µL of 10µM siRNA with 2µL of lipofectamine RNAiMAX transfection reagent for 15 minutes at room temperature in 97µL of RPMI medium (without antibiotics and serum). Transfection complex was then added drop-by-drop into treatment wells and mixed well giving a final concentration of 10nM. The transfection complex medium was removed after six hours and 1mL RPMI medium (with 10%FBS without antibiotics) was added and incubated for 18 hours. The cells were then treated with rosiglitazone, 9-HODE or 13-HODE for 24 hours and conditioned media were stored for cytokine analysis, and cells were stored for gene expression studies. The positive control used was MAPK and gene expression of MAPK, GPR132 and negative control was observed compared with that of the housekeeping gene PPIA. Based on the results when optimal silencing effect was observed with MAPK, similar conditions were adopted for silencing GPR132.

# Silencing of MAPK and GPR132

The above conditions were found to yield best results for MAPK. A concentration of 10nM siRNA,  $2\mu$ L transfection reagent was found to be best suited. Gene expression studies when compared against the housekeeping gene PPIA showed a significant decrease in MAPK expression. The knockdown effect ranged from 70-80% in all the experiments (Figure 5.4). Similar conditions were adopted for silencing GPR132 and a knockdown of up to 70% was achieved with macrophages (Figure 5.5).



Figure 5.4 siRNA MAPK Transfection

MAPK gene expression in macrophages 24 hours after silencing of MAPK compared with control. p < 0.01.

Data shown are mean  $\pm$  SEM from groups treated in triplicate and normalised as a percentage of control (unpaired t test). ** = p < 0.01.



Figure 5.5 siRNA GPR132 Transfection

GPR132 gene expression in macrophages 24 hours after silencing of siGPR132 compared with control. p < 0.05.

Data shown are mean  $\pm$  SEM from groups treated in triplicate and normalised as a percentage of control (unpaired t test). * = p < 0.05.

As significant differences in SCRB and FABP4 expression were found with HODE treatment, the role of GPR132 in their regulation was observed after gene silencing of GPR132. GPR132 appeared to have no significant role in regulating SCRB expression. Non-significant increases in SCRB expression were observed with rosiglitazone, 9-HODE and 13-HODE, and there was no change in expression with any of the agonists following GPR132 gene silencing. FABP4 expression slightly increased with silencing and as expected rosiglitazone, 9-HODE and 13-HODE increased FABP4. No differences between the HODEs treatment or rosiglitazone treatment and siGPR132 control or corresponding fatty acid were observed (Figure 5.6).





(a) SCRB gene expression in macrophages 24 hours after silencing of GPR132 compared with control.

(b) FABP4 expression in macrophages 24 hours after silencing of GPR132 compared with control, control vs. rosiglitazone (p < 0.05).

Data shown are mean  $\pm$  SEM from groups treated in triplicate and normalised as a percentage of control (one way ANOVA, Tukey's post test). * = p < 0.05.

Conditioned media from the cells were stored and cytokine bead array was performed as described previously for the PPAR- $\gamma$  antagonist experiment. Of the eleven TH1/TH2 cytokines tested, only four namely IL-2, IL-8, IL-1 $\beta$  and TNF- $\alpha$  were present at detectable levels. No differences among the groups were observed with IL-2 secretion with silencing of GPR132. A moderate increase with GPR132 silencing in IL-8 secretion was observed though this was not statistically significant, while a decrease (not significant) in IL-1 $\beta$  secretion was observed with silencing. Changes in the expression of TNF- $\alpha$  were significant between the groups. Compared with the group silenced for GPR132, the groups treated with HODEs and rosiglitazone post GPR132 silencing had significantly reduced levels of TNF- $\alpha$  secreted. 9-HODE (p < 0.001), rosiglitazone (p < 0.001) and 13-HODE (p < 0.01) secreted significantly lower levels of TNF- $\alpha$  (Figure 5.7) with the former two being more potent in suppressing the TNF- $\alpha$  secretion.



**(a)** 



**(b)** 



Figure 5.7 Cytokine Secretion with HODEs Treatment after GPR132 Silencing

(a) IL-2 secretion. (b) IL-8 secretion. (c) IL-1 $\beta$  secretion.

(d) TNF- $\alpha$  secretion (siGPR132 vs. siGPR132+9-HODE, p < 0.001; siGPR132 vs. siGPR132+13-HODE, p < 0.01; siGPR132 vs. siGPR132+ rosiglitazone, p < 0.001).

Data shown are mean  $\pm$  SEM from groups treated in triplicate and normalised as a percentage of control (one way ANOVA, Tukey's post test). ** = p < 0.01 and *** = p < 0.001.

#### Discussion

THP-1 cells provide a convenient model to study the effects of fatty acids on monocytes and macrophages. They can be differentiated into macrophages using PMA. These functions on these cells can be studied using specific inhibitors for intracellular mediators, including the transcription factor PPAR-y. ³⁴⁵ Gene silencing using an RNA interference system is also a novel way to study the role of a gene of interest that has a signalling and functional role in macrophages. ³¹⁶ The previous two Chapters investigated the effects of HODEs on various genes involved in lipid metabolism. HODEs specifically increased expression of FABP4 and PPAR- $\gamma$  in monocytes. An increase in expression of SCRB was also observed. FABP4 expression was markedly increased in macrophages. When cells were stimulated with a low dose of PMA along with HODEs, synergy between the two regulators was observed. This experiment was performed to mimic the conditions that would be observed when the monocytes are attracted to the site of inflammation by chemoattractants and are subjected to activation. ^{131, 132} An increase in expression of SCRB, ABCA1 and FABP4 was almost certainly, at least partly, through increased activity of PPAR-y. The other major feature observed was the increase in expression of GPR132 in monocytes and when the cells were stimulated with PMA and HODEs. While increased expression of GPR132 in monocytes was noted, a reduction in expression of GPR120 was seen in macrophages, and while the cells differentiated. This study tested the hypothesis that HODEs mediate increase in expression of genes involved in lipid transport and reverse cholesterol transport acting through GPR132 and PPAR-y.

The transcription factor PPAR- $\gamma$  has been shown to be involved in controlling inflammation and in regulating metabolism in monocytes and adipocytes. ²⁵³ Fatty acids are known to act as ligands for PPAR- $\gamma$ . ²⁵⁵ Blocking the transcription factor PPAR- $\gamma$  using various antagonists have been a useful strategy to determine the role of PPAR- $\gamma$  in various signalling functions. ^{339, 340} T0070907 was used in the present study to block PPAR- $\gamma$  by incubating the macrophages for 2 hours, followed by addition of HODEs and the known PPAR- $\gamma$  agonist rosiglitazone. ³⁴² Dose response studies of rosiglitazone revealed a significant increase in gene expression of FABP4 quantified using real time RT-PCR at a concentration of 0.5 $\mu$ M. A lower concentration of 0.1 $\mu$ M was used for the experiments since an increase of 10-fold was found with this concentration since with

higher dose of 0.5  $\mu$ M could lead to masking of effects associated with cell differentiation and transmembrane receptors. Interestingly, no change in the mRNA expression of PPAR- $\gamma$  was observed with rosiglitazone treatment. While rosiglitazone is a known agonist for the transcription factor it may not be increasing the mRNA levels but rather binding would activate the transcription factor and regulate inflammation. On the other hand it is also possible that the time point of 24 hours, at which the mRNA levels were quantified, was not the ideal time point since the mRNA levels might have normalised to basal state by this time. Blocking PPAR- $\gamma$  using T0070907 did not have a significant effect on the expression of SCRB. FABP4 expression was significantly reduced with T0070907 treatment compared with control. When HODEs were added after antagonist treatment, there was a significantly lower level of expression of FABP4 compared with the corresponding group where only the fatty acid was added. Though a decrease was observed, the data suggests that FABP4 expression is regulated by other PPAR- $\gamma$  independent mechanisms, and there is possibly a partial role for the transcription factor in this process.

This study also investigated the role of HODEs and PPAR- $\gamma$  on the secretion of cytokines. Release of cytokines into the extracellular fluids and circulation has been shown to affect the homing of monocytes. While TH2 cytokines stimulate differentiation of monocytes into a phenotype that is called the alternative anti-inflammatory M2 macrophage, TH1 cytokines promote differentiation of these cells into pro-inflammatory M1 macrophages. During the differentiation phase, it has been shown that by activating PPAR- $\gamma$  these cells are converted into M2 macrophages. Tissue resident macrophages are not stimulated to express M2 markers by activation of PPAR- $\gamma$ . ²⁷⁶ In the previous Chapter, the demonstrated effects of HODEs would appear to suggest that the fatty acids might contribute to monocytes differentiating into the M2 phenotype. This study would also supports the observations of Cao et al., ¹ who have suggested that fatty acids can act as hormones. These authors have coined the term 'lipokine' for such fatty acid mediators.

Pro-inflammatory cytokines IL-8, TNF- $\alpha$ , IL-1 $\beta$  and IL-6 secreted by macrophages have been shown to be involved in development of atherosclerosis. ²³ In THP-1 macrophages, long-chain saturated fatty acids have been shown to induce secretion of pro-inflammatory cytokines including IL-8, IL-1 $\beta$  and TNF- $\alpha$ . ³¹⁶ The present study measured the cytokines released by macrophages when stimulated with HODEs and rosiglitazone, and also the role of PPAR- $\gamma$  in macrophage secretion. Pro-inflammatory cytokines IL-8 and TNF- $\alpha$  decreased significantly with addition of the PPAR- $\gamma$  antagonist T0070907 and the secretion of TNF- $\alpha$  was further reduced in each case when HODEs or rosiglitazone was added after T0070907 treatment (compared with antagonist control). IL-1  $\beta$  secretion was also decreased, although this was not statistically significant when compared with the antagonist group. 9-HODE was more potent in reducing the secretion of this cytokine, suggesting a partial role for PPAR- $\gamma$  in controlling secretion of these pro-inflammatory cytokines. Although PPAR- $\gamma$  is well known to have a role in controlling inflammation, other candidates have also been suggested in regulating pro-inflammatory cytokines, including the transcription factor TLR4. ³⁴⁶

GPR132 is known to be expressed in murine and human macrophages in atherosclerotic regions.²⁴¹ While absence of GPR132 in mouse models has been shown to promote plaque formation, ³⁴³ other studies have shown that GPR132 may have an atheroprotective role. ²⁴²⁻²⁴⁵ GPR132 was identified as a receptor for 9-HODE, ²³⁹ and is possibly involved in preventing inflammation of vasculature, and may thus decrease atherosclerosis. A role for GPR132 in mediating the proinflammatory effects by 9-HODE, but not 13-HODE, in keratinocytes has been recently suggested.²⁴⁰ The present study employed the novel technique of gene silencing. THP-1 monocytes and macrophages are one of the most difficult cells to transfect. ³⁴⁷ We successfully transfected macrophages, and GPR132 was silenced effectively. The role of GPR132 in expression of FABP4, SCRB and release of cytokines was investigated. No direct effect on the mRNA levels of SCRB and FABP4 was observed with silencing of GPR132. These data suggest that there are GPR132 independent mechanisms involved in regulating FABP4 and SCRB expression. A role of GPR132 in apoptosis ²⁴³ is well established, but this study did not investigate the role of GPR132 silencing in the apoptosis induced by HODEs.

Cytokine secretion was also determined in this study. IL-2, which is essential for leukocyte proliferation, ²³ was detected in the conditioned medium but no differences were observed with HODE incubation of cells. Of the pro-inflammatory cytokines secreted (and similar to PPAR- $\gamma$  antagonist study) IL-8, TNF- $\alpha$ , IL-1 $\beta$  were detected.

TNF- $\alpha$  secretion in particular was decreased (when compared to control) in the groups which were treated with HODEs or rosiglitazone following siGPR132 transfection. However, GPR132 gene silencing did not abolish TNF- $\alpha$  secretion, suggesting that GPR132 independent mechanisms are involved in controlling secretion of this cytokine. Secretion of cytokines is known to be regulated by multiple pathways, and the above observation is not therefore surprising.

In summary, a partial role of PPAR- $\gamma$  in controlling the expression of FBAP4, when stimulated by HODEs was observed. GPR132 was successfully silenced using siRNA. Although, 9-HODE is a known ligand for GPR132, no changes were observed when the receptor was silenced with respect to the secretion of FABP4. Although PPAR- $\gamma$  is certainly part of the regulatory pathway, it is likely that multiple mechanisms are involved in controlling the expression of FABP4.

# Chapter 6

*Expression of Differentiation Markers and GPR132 in Peripheral Mononuclear Cells of Patients with Type 2 Diabetes* 

### Introduction

Cardiovascular complications are one of the leading causes of death in diabetic subjects. Improved diagnostic markers to determine the cardiovascular risk of diabetic patients would be helpful. Although studies have investigated various activation and differentiation markers in monocytes that may be predictive for vascular risk, there are no definitive diagnostics markers. Studies have also investigated the levels of different pro-atherogenic cytokines in the circulation, as well as monocyte populations exhibiting pro-angiogenic markers in these patients. ³⁴⁸⁻³⁵⁰

In general, markers associated with inflammation are increased in diabetic patients, with higher levels being particularly apparent in patients in whom blood sugar levels are poorly controlled. Increased levels of scavenger receptor CD36 in monocyte populations have been reported in diabetic and poorly controlled diabetic patients. ^{349,} ³⁵¹⁻³⁵³ Augmented levels of expression of MCP-1 has also been described in diabetic patients, and expression of genes involved in controlling inflammation, PPAR- $\gamma$ , receptor for LDL, and CD68 are also found to be higher in poorly controlled patients in whom monocytes show a greater affinity for endothelial cell adhesion. ³⁴⁹ The fatty acid composition of macrophages is different in diabetic subjects compared against nondiabetic subjects. Higher levels of stearic acid and lower levels of linoleic acid are present in macrophages in diabetic cohorts compared with controls, while no significant differences in gene expression of PPAR- $\gamma$ , SCD and ABCA1 have been reported. ³⁵⁴ Changes in fatty acid composition could be used as an indicator for cardiovascular risk. Decreased levels of expression of PPAR- $\gamma$  and other important proteins regulated by PPAR-y such as CD36, FABP4 and adipoplilin was reported in patients with decreased levels of plasma HDL. ³⁵⁵ These subjects also had increased levels of pro-inflammatory gene expression (IL-8, IL-1 $\beta$  and TNF- $\alpha$ ). A subset population of monocytes, CD11c⁺ cells have been shown to be increased with insulin resistance. In a genetic mouse model in which this receptor has been ablated, and these cells show increased sensitivity to insulin and decreased state of inflammation. 356

Fatty acids have been found to have differential effects on monocytes. Sodium butyrate, the most abundant short-chain fatty acid is known to be present in concentrations as high as 30mM in the intestines, and has been shown to suppress pro-inflammatory

cytokines IL-12 and TNF- $\alpha$  in monocytes. ³⁵⁷ While the n-3 fatty acids EPA and DHA have been shown to reduce the expression of CD36 in human peripheral monocytes, n-6 fatty acids AA and LA increase the expression of CD36 thus promoting atherogenesis. ³⁵⁸ Differences among the pro-inflammatory genes and levels of circulating HODEs in diabetic patients and controls have not been studied so far. This would be helpful in understanding the correlation between derivatives of lipids and their role in regulating inflammation. Changes in various differentiation markers on mononuclear cells could be used as diagnostic marker for cardiovascular risk. The markers CD11b and CD36 are associated with macrophages when they interact with oxidised lipids, ³⁵⁹ with the former being a characteristic marker to identify macrophages. ¹²⁶ CD14 is another marker used for differentiating human peripheral monocytes. ¹²⁵ CD54 (ICAM-1, intracellular adhesion molecule-1) is often increased during inflammation in macrophages, ³⁶⁰ and this molecule is involved in promoting adhesion of leukocytes during inflammatory state. ³⁶¹ The levels of GPR120 and GPR132 have not previously been studied in monocytes from diabetic patients. It is likely that from the studies on THP-1 cells detailed in the previous chapters that there could be differential expression of these GPCRs in diabetic patients who have a higher inflammatory state and are more prone to atherosclerosis.

We hypothesized that peripheral CD14⁺ monocytes in diabetic patients would have increased levels of differentiation markers CD11b, CD54 and CD36 compared to controls. In addition, there would be differences in expression of GPR120, GPR132 and resistin compared with control patients. The aim of the work in this Chapter was to investigate the levels of various differentiation markers in CD14 positive cells using flow cytometry. We also separated CD14⁺ cells from total leukocytes to study the differences in expression of GPR120 and GPR132. The serum stored from the samples was also tested for obesity markers associated with diabetes.

# Results

### Preparation of mononuclear cells

Patients with type 2 diabetes were recruited from diabetic clinics at the Townsville Hospital, North Queensland. Informed consent was obtained from all subjects (diabetic and controls). A total of 51 subjects were studied in all, of which 29 were diabetic and 22 control subjects. Controls were age and gender matched. Institutional approval was obtained from Human Research Ethics Committee of Townsville Health Service District. 24mL of venous blood was collected in heparinised tubes by a qualified phlebotomist. At room temperature, an equal amount of DPBS was added and mixed well in a 50mL Falcon tube. 10mL of Ficoll-hypaque was added to a fresh 50mL Falcon tube and gently the blood-DPBS mixture was added without disturbing the Ficoll layer. The tubes were then centrifuged at 550g for 12 minutes with no brakes. The white buffy coat layer was carefully aspirated and added to a new tube and filled with DPBS, and then centrifuged at 600g for 10 minutes to get rid of the excess plasma and to sediment the leukocytes. The cell pellet was then washed again with DPBS and centrifuged at 300g for 8 minutes to obtain leukocyte pellet. A total cell count was performed using a haemocytometer by adding 10µL of the cell suspension in counting chamber. Cells were then stained for flow cytometry and separate CD14 positive cells were obtained using magnetic bead separation. A separate tube was used to collect the blood for studying chemokine and cytokine levels in serum, and this was stored at -80°C pending assay for the various markers.

#### Flow cytometry studies

1,000,000 total leukocytes were stained with flurochromes for flow cyometry studies. Cells were washed with flow cytometry buffer, which was prepared by adding 0.5% BSA and 2mL of 0.5M EDTA in 500mL DPBS and centrifuged at 300g for 5 minutes at 4°C. The supernatant was removed and cells were incubated with FcR block (1:50) for 15 minutes at 4°C. An antibody cocktail was prepared which was tested for the right dilution and added to the cells. The antibody cocktail added was as follows (CD14-PE- CY7, CD11b-PE, CD36-FITC and CD54-APC or isotype controls) and incubated for another 30 minutes at 4°C. Cells were then washed by adding 500µL flow cytometry buffer and run on FACS Calibur after adding 300µL of buffer in a new tube.

# Sample acquisition and analysis

The flow cytometry machine was turned on for 30 minutes prior to sample acquisition in order to warm-up the lasers. The software Cell Quest Pro (BD) was used to acquire samples and to analyse the results. Briefly, unstained cells were run and the voltage was set for the forward scatter (obtained based on the size of cells) and side scatter (based on granularity of cells). A histogram plot was prepared and the voltage for each of the channels was set so that the cells displayed in the histogram had the unstained peak on the first quarter. Single colour stained cells were then run and appropriate compensation was performed. Once the instrument settings were finalised, samples were run and a minimum of 5 x 10⁵ of total cells were acquired. Analysis was performed by creating a gate for CD14⁺ cells and the expression of different markers on CD14⁺ cells was calculated and tabled for analysis. The mean fluorescence intensity was used to determine the differences between the diabetic and control patients among the differentiation markers (Figure 6.1).



Figure 6.1 Flow Cytometry Analysis

R1 is the region gated for cells that are positive for the marker CD14 in a scatter plot. Top right shows a histogram of  $CD14^+$  cells. Cells positive for CD36, CD11b and CD54 are shown in histogram plots (lower three plots). Regions were drawn and the corresponding mean fluorescence intensity was tabled for analysis.

#### Markers of Differentiation in Peripheral Monocytes

# Markers of differentiation on peripheral monocytes increased in diabetic patients

The percentage of circulating  $CD14^+$  in diabetic and control patients was measured using flow cytometry. A total of 51 subjects were studied, of which 29 were diabetic and 20 were controls (could not collect data for two samples due to experimental errors). Viable leukocytes were gated and the percentage of  $CD14^+$  cells was plotted. No significant differences were observed between the two groups (Figure 6.2).

Also, total number cells positive if differentiation markers were arrived at by multiplying the percentage of cells positive each marker and total CD14 cells. CD14⁺ cells positive for the markers CD54 (p < 0.05), CD36 (p < 0.05) and CD11b (p < 0.05) were all found to be significantly higher in diabetic patients compared against controls (Figure 6.3).



Figure 6.2 Flow Cytometry Studies

Percentage of CD14⁺ cells diabetic (n=29) vs. control (n=20) (p > 0.05, unpaired t test).



Figure 6.3 Peripheral Monocyte Markers of Differentiation

- (a) Percentage total CD14⁺ cells: p < 0.05, diabetic vs. control.
- (**b**) Total number CD14⁺CD36⁺cells: p < 0.01, diabetic vs. control.
- (c) Total number  $CD14^{+}CD11^{+}$  cells: p < 0.05, diabetic vs. control
- (d) Total number  $CD14^+CD54^+$  cells: p < 0.01, diabetic vs. control.

Data shown as median in diabetic (n=29) and control (n=20) with whiskers from minimum to maximum (Unpaired t test). * = p < 0.05, ** = p < 0.01.

Gene expression of GPR132 increased in circulating CD14+ monocytes of diabetic patients

Real time RT-PCR was performed to determine the differences between expression of GPR132, GPR120, resistin and FABP4 between control and diabetic subjects (Figure 6.4). GPR132 expression was significantly higher in diabetic CD14 ⁺ cells compared with controls (Figure 6.5). No change in mRNA expression of resistin was found between the groups (Figure 6.6).



Figure 6.4 GPR120 Gene Expression

GPR120 expression diabetic (n=29) vs. control (n=20). p > 0.05.

Data shown are mean ± SEM (Mann-Whitney test)



Figure 6.5 GPR132 Gene Expression

GPR132 Gene expression in CD14⁺ cells diabetic (n=29) vs. control (n=20), p < 0.05).

Data shown are mean  $\pm$  SEM (Mann-Whitney test). * = p < 0.05.



Figure 6.6 Resistin Gene Expression

Resistin Gene expression in CD14⁺ cells diabetic (n=29) vs. control (n=20). p > 0.05Data shown are mean  $\pm$  SEM (Mann-Whitney test)

# Obesity related cytokines are up-regulated in diabetic patients

Serum from both cohorts of patients was collected. Blood was collected in a serum separation tube that contained serum separator gel. The blood was mixed well and the serum allowed to separate for 30 minutes at room temperature. The tubes were then spun for 10 minutes at 3750g. Serum was then carefully removed and stored at -80° C for protein estimation studies. A 9-plex Human Obesity kit from Bendormedsystems was used to detect the presence of different risk markers for obesity and cardiovascular risk. In total, nine cytokines were tested in duplicate for the following markers - sCD40L, Tumour Necrosis Factor Receptor (sTNF-R), osteoprotegerin (OPG), MCP-1, myeloperoxidase (MPO), sICAM, resistin, IL-6 and leptin. IL-6 expression was below the detectable levels. No differences in the expression of markers SCD40L was observed between diabetic and control subjects. Peripheral secretion of TNF-R was higher in diabetic patients (p < 0.05) and expression of OPG and MCP-1 was higher in diabetic subjects. (both p < 0.01, Figure 6.7). No changes in the expression of MPO and ICAM were observed between the two groups. Resistin and leptin, on the other hand, were markedly increased in diabetic subjects (Figure 6.8).





Serum levels of cytokines in diabetic (n=31) and control subjects (n=20)

- (a) sCD40L: p > 0.05, diabetic vs. control
- (b) sTNF-R: p < 0.05, diabetic vs. control
- (c) OPG: p < 0.01, diabetic vs. control
- (d) MCP-1: p < 0.01, diabetic vs. control

Data shown are mean  $\pm$  SEM (Mann-Whitney test). * = p < 0.05, ** = p < 0.01.





Serum cytokine levels in diabetic (n=31) and control (n=20) subjects

- (a) MPO: p > 0.05, diabetic vs. control
- (b) sICAM: p > 0.05, diabetic vs. control
- (c) Resistin: p < 0.01, diabetic vs. control
- (d) Leptin: p < 0.01, diabetic vs. control

Data shown are mean  $\pm$  SEM (Mann-Whitney test). ** = p < 0.01.

#### Discussion

Patients with diabetes are prone to developing cardiovascular problems. ³⁶² They also display increased activation of inflammatory markers that correlate with cardiovascular risk. ³⁶³ Monocytes have been shown to be activated in diabetic subjects. ³⁴⁹ Though a range of markers are known to be expressed highly in diabetic subjects with high cardiovascular risk, no single marker has proved to be of use in the clinical situation to date. GPR120 and GPR132 have not previously been studied in circulating monocytes of diabetic subjects; the differences in the expression of these receptors could possibly be used in determining the risk of diabetic subjects for developing cardiovascular problems. In this study it was hypothesised that the markers of activation CD54, CD36, CD11b and gene expression of GPRs in CD14⁺ cells would be up-regulated in diabetic subjects displaying increased levels of obesity risk markers.

Flow cytometry studies were employed in this study in order to determine the percentage of CD14⁺ cells expressing different activation markers. All the leukocytes were gated in a dot plot and cells positive for CD14 was selected and the percentage of cells expressing activation markers was analysed. Though no significant differences were found in percentage of CD14⁺ cells among the groups, the total number of CD14⁺ cells and total number of cells expressing CD14⁺CD36⁺ receptors was higher in diabetic subjects. Activation of CD14⁺ monocytes along with an increase in surface receptor CD36^{349, 353} was shown in diabetic subjects. This receptor is involved in uptake of lipids and is known to increase foam cell formation in macrophages. ³⁶⁴ Higher levels of CD11b expression in circulating monocytes have been observed in patients with diabetes as a measure for state of activation or priming. ^{365, 366} This was also observed in the present study, with the total number of cells positive for CD14⁺CD11b⁺ being higher in diabetic subjects compared with controls. In all, markers associated with monocyte activation were markedly increased in peripheral monocytes of diabetic patients, almost certainly indicative of the general state of inflammation in these subjects.

CD14⁺ cells were separated using magnetic beads by positive selection, and RNA was extracted for gene expression studies. Studies have not previously been performed to investigate the possibility of increased expression of GPR132 in diabetic subjects. Microarray studies have reported an increase in expression of GPR132 in adult

peripheral blood dendritic cells compared with cord blood mature dendritic cells. ³⁶⁷ In this study, a marked increase in the mRNA expression of GPR132 was observed in CD14⁺ cells of diabetic subjects compared with controls. It could well be that GPR132 may be a marker for cardiovascular risk as these cells also express other activation markers (as observed in flow cytometry studies). GPR132 expression in macrophages has been implicated in their phagocytic functions which help in clearance of apoptotic debris. ³¹⁰ Studies by Bolick et al. ^{242, 243} have shown that GPR132 deficient mice exhibit increased atherosclerosis due to lack of GPR132 in endothelium leading to increased monocyte adhesion and pro-inflammatory characteristics exhibited by GPR132 deficient macrophages. It is still unclear what the exact role of GPR132 is in macrophages, and the part it may play in disease progression of atherosclerosis also requires further investigation. GPR132 may be protective in monocytes and its increased expression as a marker of macrophage differentiation may be indicative of activation of protective processes in early atherosclerosis. It is during the later stages of atherosclerosis that increased production of 9-HODE is observed, and at this stage the fatty acid may activate pro-inflammatory processes.⁸⁹ No changes in GPR120 mRNA levels between the groups were observed. This was expected as in the cell line experiments the GPR120 expression was down-regulated with differentiation. The primary cells examined were CD14 positive monocytes that were not stimulated with any fatty acid or PMA. Flow cytometry studies were not performed to determine the expression levels of GPR120 and GPR132 due to lack of availability of antibodies specifically for flow cytometry studies. In future studies, it would be appropriate to also study the changes in the cells when they are treated with HODEs by short-term culture of primary monocytes.

Adipose tissue secretes a number of adipokines including resistin ³⁶⁸ (involved in insulin resistance) and leptin contributing to metabolic homeostasis. ³⁶⁹ THP-1 cells do not express resistin ³⁷⁰ and hence it was not possible to study the changes in expression of this protein during the experiments outlined in previous Chapters. Resistin is thought to be down regulated by the PPAR-γ agonist rosiglitazone. ^{371, 372} The fatty acids AA and EPA have also been shown to decrease the expression of resistin in mouse models. ³⁷³ In the primary CD14 monocytic cells mRNA studies, we found no changes in their resistin expression. Increased mRNA expression of resistin in diabetic women has been reported contributing to low-grade inflammation and potential atherosclerotic risk. ^{350,}

³⁷⁴⁻³⁷⁶ Resistin expression in the serum was expectedly much higher in diabetic subjects in this study. Leptin levels were also significantly higher in diabetic patients. Higher leptin levels in both diabetic subjects, and a correlation with increased body fat has also been reported in non-diabetic subjects. ^{377, 378} In addition, insulin resistant diabetic patients have been reported to have increased serum leptin levels and this study suggested a functional role of insulin in regulating leptin and resistin levels. ³⁷⁹

Serum stored was tested for obesity markers and eight out of nine markers were detected. No changes in the serum levels of sCD40L, MPO were demonstrated between the groups. ICAM-1 is thought to be at least partly regulated by IL-6, ³⁸⁰ with no detectable levels of IL-6 found in the serum in this study, this could explain why no changes in the expression of ICAM was found between the groups (even though the number of CD14 cells expressing CD54 was higher in diabetic subjects). Also, ICAM-1 is mainly secreted by the endothelium, being essential for monocyte adhesion. ³⁸¹ The use of ELISA might well be a more sensitive means of detecting IL-6, though previous studies have also not found any detectible differences in circulating IL-6 using immunometric assays comparing diabetic and control groups. ³⁸²

Two isoforms of the TNF-R receptor are recognised and named according to the protein size - TNFR-I (p60) and TNFR-II9 (p80). ³⁸³ While its exact role is unclear, high levels of serum TNF-R (p60) in the circulation (mainly secreted by adipocytes) has been linked to obesity. ³⁸⁴ Increased secretion of this receptor freely circulating could also neutralise TNF- $\alpha$  thereby controlling the adverse effects caused by excessive TNF- $\alpha$ . ³⁸⁵ Increased levels of TNFR-I was also found to be higher in diabetic subjects in this study. One previous study has suggested that increased levels of this receptor may have an anti-adipogenic effect on adipocytes by decreasing cell proliferation. ³⁸⁶

Elevated levels of OPG have been reported in type 2 diabetic patients, ³⁸⁷ and may be indicative of damage to arterial vasculature by calcification, and therefore a strong predictor of cardiovascular risk in diabetic patients. ^{388, 389} Again, high levels of OPG in the circulation was demonstrated in this study in the diabetic cohort, and indicates their predisposition to cardiovascular disease. MCP-1 expression is increased in macrophage rich areas during atherosclerosis, ^{390, 391} and was also elevated in the circulation of

diabetic subjects. ³⁹² We also demonstrated high levels of this chemokine in our diabetic cohort, confirming once more that they are at high cardiovascular risk.

In summary, increased expression of activation markers in diabetic subjects is suggestive of their state of inflammation. The increased levels of GPR132 expression in monocytic cells from diabetic patients could be a novel marker for cardiovascular risk in these patients. Also, the general increased levels of secreted cytokines detected indicate that the diabetic patients are prone to atherosclerosis. It would be interesting to study the effects of HODEs using short-term culture of  $CD14^+$  cells.

Chapter 7

General Discussion and Future Directions

### General Discussion

The overall aim of this work was to examine the role of components of oxidised lipids, HODEs, and the nature of their interaction with monocytes and macrophages. Two characteristic features of atherosclerosis are oxidative stress and accumulation of lipids in the arterial wall. Oxidised lipids are known to regulate the processes of atheroma formation. The role of HODEs, which are abundantly present in atherosclerotic plaque, as well as in the arterial wall is unclear. ^{16, 27, 393} This study examined the role of these components of oxidised lipids and how they interact with monocytes, one of the primary cells that are attracted to the inflamed arterial wall, and which differentiate into macrophages.¹⁸ Understanding the interactions between **HODEs** and monocyte/macrophage cells in the pathogenesis of atherosclerosis could enable us to modulate key signalling molecules, thereby controlling the processes involved in atheroma formation. The salient features of this work are summarised in the following sections with some of the limitations encountered and scope for further studies.

# HODEs Induce Specific Effects on Monocytes and Macrophages

In Chapter 3, the effects of HODEs on monocytes and macrophages were investigated, including their effects on cell number, apoptosis, and genes associated with lipid metabolism. A previous study has examined the role of 9-HODE and 13-HODE on U937 monocytic cells but not macrophages. This study reported an increase in apoptosis by 9-HODE but not by 13-HODE. ⁴ Another study examined the role of 13-HODE in monocytic apoptosis but did not study 9-HODE. ⁵ In the present, study both 9-HODE and 13-HODE decreased cell numbers in monocytes and macrophages. The cell death was due to apoptosis measured using a caspase-based assay. Clinically, during the initial stages of atherosclerosis there is an increased level of lipoxygenase activity resulting in formation of 13-HODE predominantly. In this study 9-HODE was more potent at inducing apoptosis than 13-HODE in monocytes. During the later stages of atherosclerosis, equal amounts of 9-HODE and 13-HODE are derived non-enzymatically. ^{91, 95} Both HODEs induced equal levels of apoptosis in macrophages at higher doses.

Here for the first time, expression of receptors for long-chain fatty acid receptor GPR120 and GPR132 was shown to be present on THP-1 monocytes and macrophages using immunocytochemistry. Gene expression studies also revealed an increase in expression of GPR132 in monocytes with HODEs treatment, while in macrophages GPR120 was down-regulated. Natural ligands for GPR120 and GPR132 are not yet known. The latter has been reported to be receptor for 9-HODE. ³⁰⁹ While GPR120 has been shown to be a receptor for n-3 fatty acids in mouse models, ²³⁷ down-regulation of GPR120 in macrophages could possibly have a protective role. Increased GPR132 expression was also accompanied by a significant increase in transcription factor PPAR- $\gamma$  and intracellular lipid transporter FABP4 which is involved in foam cell formation. ^{141,} ¹⁴² FABP4 is thought to be regulated by the transcription factor PPAR- $\gamma$  in monocytes. ³¹¹ Both HODEs decreased macrophage release of pro-inflammatory cytokines IL-8, TNF- $\alpha$ , IL-1 $\beta$ . Overall these experiments suggested that HODEs have effect on macrophages that are protective, and supported the view that these oxidised lipids promote the cells to differentiate into a protective anti-inflammatory M2 phenotype. These data also suggested that some of the effects could be mediated through GPR132, with the transcription factor PPAR- $\gamma$  also having a major role in controlling these processes (Figure 7.1).



Figure 7.1 Proposed Actions of HODEs on Monocytes and Macrophages

Increased levels of GPR312 observed in monocytes while the expression of GPR120 was decreased in macrophages.

### HODEs Promote Differentiation of Monocytes into M2 Macrophage Phenotype

While the previous sets of experiments were carried out to determine the effects of HODEs on monocytes and macrophages individually, further studies investigated the role of HODEs while these cells differentiated. This mimicked what might happen when monocytes are attracted to a site of vascular inflammation during atherosclerosis. Such cells are exposed to various chemoattractants and oxidised lipids. A small concentration of 1nM PMA was added along with HODEs and the effects on cell proliferation, lipid metabolism gene expression, and cytokine release was studied in work presented in Chapter 4.

Monocytes are attracted to sites of inflammation by MCP-1 and, in the arterial wall and in the circulation, these cells are exposed to oxidised lipids. ¹⁸ The nature of the latter interaction may determine what type of macrophage they differentiate into. Macrophages are believed to be heterogeneous, but essentially of two phenotypes - M1 and M2. Based on the exposure to TH1 or TH2 cytokines and possibly other ligands, these cells develop into M1 or M2 macrophages respectively. Their functions have also been reported to pro-inflammatory for M1 macrophages and anti-inflammatory for M2 macrophages. ²⁷⁶

On exposure to HODEs, there is increased foam cell formation from macrophages, a process that is regulated by PPAR- $\gamma$ .¹⁴¹ Our study has shown, for the first time, a direct increase in foam cell formation when macrophages are exposed to HODEs (using Oil Red O staining). Markers of differentiation including ITGAM and the principal lipid accumulation receptor SCRA¹⁹³ were up regulated with PMA, but there was no appreciable increase when cells were further stimulated with HODEs. This suggested that these cells had reached their maximum expression levels of the above markers with a low concentration of PMA. One of the other changes observed was increase in expression of SCRB and ABCA1, both involved in reverse cholesterol transport and thus reducing the lipid burden in macrophages.^{67, 222}

Lipid accumulation in macrophages is characterised by increased expression of the lipid transporter FABP4 which is thought to be regulated by PPAR- $\gamma$ . ^{141, 142} HODEs could not stimulate FABP4 alone but with a small dose of 1nM PMA, HODEs increased its

expression, possibly driven by PPAR- $\gamma$ , an increase in the expression of which was also observed in this study. A decrease in activity of SCD is thought to be protective in macrophages. ^{323, 331} In the present study, PMA treatment decreased SCD expression, but there was an increase with 9-HODE and 13-HODE treatment. The expression of SCD was further increased when PMA and HODEs were added together. Further study is required to elucidate the effects of HODEs on SCD expression and activity, as well as their relationship with insulin resistance and atherosclerosis.

Increase in the long-chain fatty acid receptor GPR132 was observed when cells were stimulated with a small dose of PMA and HODEs. This study shows that 13-HODE was more potent than 9-HODE. Similar to studies in macrophages, with monocyte differentiation the expression of GPR120 was decreased with HODEs and PMA treatment. GPR120 has been implicated in regulating insulin sensitivity, and may primarily be a n-3 fatty acid receptor.²³⁷ Our study highlights the possible role of HODE in regulating expression of GPR120, the decrease of which is thought to be involved in controlling inflammation. The apoptotic assay suggested that 9-HODE being more potent that 13-HODE in inducing apoptosis when added with PMA. Apoptosis in macrophages is at least partly PPAR- $\gamma$  regulated, and the process may be protective in early atherosclerosis where 13-HODE is the predominant isoform.³³⁷ The above observations, along with the observed decrease in expression of IL-8 by 13-HODE suggested that HODEs might overall have a protective effect through promoting differentiation of monocytes into macrophages with M2 phenotype (Figure 7.2).


#### Figure 7.2 Proposed Actions of HODEs on Monocyte Differentiation

HODEs increased levels of GPR312, and decreased GPR120, while increasing expression of molecules associated with reverse cholesterol transport.

# Partial Role of PPAR-y and GPR132 Independent Mechanisms Involved in Regulating Expression of FABP4

Striking changes in expression of GPR132 with HODEs, and literature suggesting a pivotal role for transcription factor PPAR- $\gamma$  in macrophage differentiation ^{276, 337, 394, 395} prompted us to investigate the role of HODEs further. Hence in Chapter 5, the role of PPAR- $\gamma$  was tested using a specific antagonist T0070907, ³³⁹ and gene silencing of GPR132 was employed to determine the specific role of this long-chain fatty acid receptor. The antagonist specific for PPAR- $\gamma$  decreased expression of FABP4 significantly. When treated with either rosiglitazone or HODEs after antagonist blocking, FABP4 was decreased when compared with the corresponding fatty acid alone, but higher when compared with cells treated with antagonist alone. This suggested a partial role of PPAR- $\gamma$  in regulating FABP4, since despite it being blocked there was still high expression of FABP4. Cytokine secretion was largely down-regulated when the antagonist was added. Pro-inflammatory cytokines known to be

secreted by macrophages include IL-8, TNF- $\alpha$ , IL-1 $\beta$ , ²³ and the antagonist blocked their expression, and addition of HODEs or PPAR- $\gamma$  agonist rosiglitazone ³⁴² further reduced secretion of these cytokines. Cytokine secretion in macrophages is known to be controlled by different pathways and regulators including NF- $\kappa$ B, ^{285-287, 396} Jak-Stat pathway, ³⁹⁷ activator protein-1, ²⁰¹ and TLRs, ^{205, 206, 346} thus making it difficult to arrive a definite conclusion on the exact mechanisms of regulating macrophage secretion of cytokines.

The role of GPR132 was tested by successfully transfecting gene silencing oligonucleotides for the first time in this study. Monocytic cells have been documented to be one of the most difficult cell types to transfect. ³⁴⁷ Identified as the receptor for 9-HODE, ³⁰⁹ GPR132 was postulated to be involved in control of inflammation in the vasculature, ^{241-245, 343} and was therefore considered to be an important candidate for HODE signalling in this study. When GPR132 was silenced in macrophages, and its role in regulating expression of FABP4 was investigated, no significant change in expression of FABP4 was observed. This suggests that other, GPR132 independent mechanisms, control the processes of lipid metabolism. Cytokine studies were also indicative of GPR132 independent mechanisms involved in controlling their secretion. While the effects observed with increase in FABP4 and the expression of PPAR- $\gamma$  was observed with both 9-HODE and 13-HODE and with literature suggesting that 9-HODE is the receptor for GPR132, ³⁰⁹ it is likely that other mechanisms are involved in mediating the effects of HODEs on lipid metabolism in THP-1 macrophages (Figure 7.3).



Figure 7.3 Role of PPAR-y and GPR132 in Macrophage FABP4 Expression

Antagonist and siGPR132 studies are suggestive of a partial role of PPAR- $\gamma$ , and GRP132 independent mechanisms are involved in regulating FABP4 expression.

### Peripheral Monocytes Exhibit Increased Levels of GPR132 in Diabetic Patients

Chapters 3-5 examined the role of HODEs in various processes involved in lipid metabolism and their mechanism on the THP-1 cell line. In Chapter 6 the study was extended to examine monocytes from human diabetic subjects. This might help us understand how relevant the cell line studies are to patients who have high cardiovascular risk. Type 2 diabetic subjects are particularly prone to developing cardiovascular problems. ^{362, 363} Monocyte cells in diabetic patients have been shown to the activated, ³⁴⁹ with increased levels of pro-inflammatory markers that are associated with increased cardiovascular risk in their circulation. ^{350, 374, 377, 387, 391} Blood samples were collected from 52 subjects (including controls) and their serum was also studied for levels of cytokines.

Flow cytometry studies were used to determine the role of activation and inflammation markers in CD11b,³⁶⁵ CD36 ³⁵⁹ and CD54 ³⁶⁰ in CD14 ¹²⁵ monocyte cells. All these

markers of activation were increased in the diabetic cohort suggesting an increased state of inflammation in peripheral monocytic cells. We propose that GPR132 is an indicator for atherosclerotic risk, and is possibly expressed during oxidative stress conditions. ³¹⁹ CD14⁺ cells were magnetically separated and real time RT-PCR was performed to determine the expression of GPR120 and GPR132. Expression of GPR132 was much higher in the diabetic cohort compared with the controls. When examined for the inflammatory markers in serum, higher levels of resistin and leptin were detected. These are involved in increasing insulin resistance and obesity respectively. ³⁷⁹ Also, increased were levels of markers associated with chemotaxis (MCP-1) and vascular calcification (OPG).

Overall, this study highlights the possible role of GPR132 as a marker for cardiovascular risk and also as a receptor that could be useful on controlling some of the processes involved in atherogenesis. Increased levels of markers of inflammation in the circulation strongly support the observation that diabetic subjects are predisposed to developing cardiovascular problems (Figure 7.4).



Figure 7.4 Peripheral Monocytes and Serum Markers in Diabetic Subjects

Increased activation markers in monocytes and higher levels of inflammatory markers in serum are suggestive of increased cardiovascular risk. GPR1232 could a potential marker for diagnosing cardiovascular risk.

#### Limitations and Future Directions

HODEs constitute a class of lipid derivatives that are highly expressed in atherosclerotic plaque. An understanding of their effects on monocytes and other cell types involved in atherosclerosis, obesity and diabetes is essential. This study examined the role of HODEs in macrophage biology using the widely used THP-1 cell line model. ¹⁹⁶ There were some limitations in using this line with these cells not expressing resistin, ³⁷⁰ and with no flow cytometry antibodies available to date to investigate the cells surface receptors GPR120 and GPR132. Also, transfection of these cells is notoriously difficult. ³⁴⁷ GPR132 was one of the major molecules whose expression was increased with HODE treatment and it would be interesting to further study the effects of this receptor which is known to be involved in apoptosis. ²⁴³ Studies examining the role of HODEs and their influence on caspase activity could be performed after antagonist blocking of PPAR- $\gamma$  and siGPR132 in macrophages. Their influence on expression of FABP4 is

significant though no direct effect of GPR132 was demonstrated in this study; it would be useful to determine the levels of FABP4 in circulation of a larger cohort of diabetic patients and to determine whether these correlated with levels of HODEs *in vivo*.

Conjugated linoleic acids (CLAs) are structurally very similar to HODEs, and have been reported to be anti-atherogenic, ³⁰⁴ anti-carcinogenic, ³⁹⁸ and to have a protective role against anti-obesity. ³⁹⁹ CLAs are not substrates for LO. ⁴⁰⁰ It would be relevant to determine whether some of the effects of HODEs are replicated by CLAs since the latter have been shown to have a variety of effects relevant to human health. The potential role of a new class of n-7 fatty acids (including 13-HODE which is found in barely, malt and adlay seeds ^{99, 100}) needs further examination and may give rise to important nutritional intervention studies. Microarray studies ³⁶⁷ could shed light on the different genes that are affected by HODEs in monocytes and macrophages. It would also be appropriate to study the effects of HODEs on short term culture of primary monocyte cells from human subjects and thus to examine their effect on GPR132 and other genes associated with lipid metabolism, insulin resistance and obesity.

#### Summary

The interaction between oxidised lipids and macrophages constitutes a key aspect of atherogenesis. Understanding the fundamental processes regulated by HODEs and how they influence macrophages (which are involved in all stages of this arterial disease) was one of the primary aims of this study. Studies were directed at understanding the role of HODEs in their interaction with monocytes and macrophages, and during the differentiation and activation of these cells. With recent studies showing that lipids have hormonal functions ('lipokines'), this study explored the possibility that the n-6 fatty acid 9-HODE and n-7 fatty acid 13-HODE may have signalling functions in key aspects of oxLDL-macrophage biology. The important contribution of this study to the body of knowledge includes data showing that both HODEs have immense potential in influencing monocytes to differentiate into a protective M2 macrophage phenotype. The mechanisms involved in these processes were also explored using gene silencing and specific agonists/antagonists to delineate the role of 9-HODE and its receptor GRP132

in macrophages. This area of research is complex, and the study demonstrated a partial role for PPAR- $\gamma$  in HODEs signalling and that GPR132 independent mechanisms were involved in controlling inflammation. These findings were also explored further in primary monocytes from diabetic subjects who are prone to cardiovascular disease. CD14 monocyte cells had increased levels of activation markers. Increased levels of GPR132 expression in these cells suggests that it has potential as a marker for increased cardiovascular risk. Measurement of serum markers of cardiovascular risk and obesity revealed increased levels of these inflammatory markers in the diabetic cohort again, confirming their predisposition to developing cardiovascular disorders. Further studies in understanding the role of GPR132 in HODEs signalling and apoptosis are required. Nutritional studies, including further investigation of the effects of n-7 fatty acids are required. It would also be pertinent to investigate whether the demonstrated effects of HODEs in this study are relevant to the known biological properties of conjugated linoleic acids which have been shown in numerous animal and human studies to have potentially beneficial effects in relation to risk of insulin resistance, obesity, and atherosclerosis.

## **Bibliography**

- 1. Cao H, Gerhold K, Mayers JR, Wiest MM, Watkins SM, Hotamisligil GS. Identification of a lipokine, a lipid hormone linking adipose tissue to systemic metabolism. *Cell*. 2008;134:933-944
- 2. Covington DK, Briscoe CA, Brown AJ, Jayawickreme CK. The g-protein-coupled receptor 40 family (GPR40-GPR43) and its role in nutrient sensing. *Biochem Soc Trans*. 2006;34:770-773
- 3. Stoddart LA, Smith NJ, Milligan G. International union of pharmacology. Lxxi. Free fatty acid receptors ffa1, -2, and -3: Pharmacology and pathophysiological functions. *Pharmacol Rev.* 2008;60:405-417
- Hampel JKA, Brownrigg LM, Vignarajah D, Croft KD, Dharmarajan AM, Bentel JM, Puddey IB, Yeap BB. Differential modulation of cell cycle, apoptosis and PPAR-γ2 gene expression by PPAR-γ agonists ciglitazone and 9-hydroxyoctadecadienoic acid in monocytic cells. *Prostaglandins Leukot Essent Fatty Acids*. 2006;74:283-293
- 5. Jostarndt K, Gellert N, Rubic T, Weber C, Kuhn H, Johansen B, Hrboticky N, Neuzil J. Dissociation of apoptosis induction and cd36 upregulation by enzymatically modified low-density lipoprotein in monocytic cells. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun.* 2002;290:988-993
- 6. Fuster V, Vahl TP. The role of noninvasive imaging in promoting cardiovascular health. *J Nucl Cardiol*. 2010;17:781-790
- 7. Heart, stroke and vascular diseases australian facts 2004, Australian Institute of Health and Welfare (AIHW) 2004
- 8. 2008 PE. Cardiovascular disease and its associated risk factors in aboriginal and torres strait islander peoples. 2008
- 9. Diabetes: Australia facts, Australian Institute of Health and Welfare 2008
- 10. National health survey: Summary of results australia, Australian Bureau of Statistics 2007-2008
- 11. Australia's health 2008, Australian Institute of Health and Welfare; Disease and Injury 5, 2008
- 12. Bunker SJ, Colquhoun DM, Esler MD, Hickie IB, Hunt D, Jelinek VM, Oldenburg BF, Peach HG, Ruth D, Tennant CC, Tonkin AM. "Stress" and coronary heart disease: Psychosocial risk factors. *Med J Aust*. 2003;178:272-276
- 13. Roger VL, Go AS, Lloyd-Jones DM, Adams RJ, Berry JD, Brown TM, Carnethon MR, Dai S, de Simone G, Ford ES, Fox CS, Fullerton HJ, Gillespie C, Greenlund KJ, Hailpern SM, Heit JA, Ho PM, Howard VJ, Kissela BM, Kittner SJ, Lackland DT, Lichtman JH, Lisabeth LD, Makuc DM, Marcus GM, Marelli A, Matchar DB, McDermott MM, Meigs JB, Moy CS, Mozaffarian D, Mussolino ME, Nichol G, Paynter NP, Rosamond WD, Sorlie PD, Stafford RS, Turan TN, Turner MB, Wong ND, Wylie-Rosett J. Heart disease and stroke statistics-2011 update: A report from the american heart association. *Circulation*. 2011;123:e18-e209
- 14. Ishiyama J, Taguchi R, Akasaka Y, Shibata S, Ito M, Nagasawa M, Murakami K. Unsaturated fas prevent palmitate-induced lox-1 induction via inhibition of er stress in macrophages. *J Lipid Res.* 2011;52:299-307
- 15. Libby P, Ridker PM, Hansson GK. Progress and challenges in translating the biology of atherosclerosis. *Nature*. 2011;473:317-325
- 16. Gresham GA, Howard AN. The histogenesis of the atherosclerotic "fatty streak". J Atheroscler Res. 1961;1:413-416
- 17. Haller H. Epidermiology and associated risk factors of hyperlipoproteinemia. Z Gesamte Inn Med. 1977;32:124-128
- 18. Steinberg D, Parthasarathy S, Carew TE, Khoo JC, Witztum JL. Beyond cholesterol. Modifications of low-density lipoprotein that increase its atherogenicity. *N Engl J Med*. 1989;320:915-924
- 19. Libby P. Inflammation in atherosclerosis. *Nature*. 2002;420:868-874

- 20. Glass CK, Witztum JL. Atherosclerosis. The road ahead. *Cell*. 2001;104:503-516
- 21. Esterbauer H, Puhl H, Dieber-Rotheneder M, Waeg G, Rabl H. Effect of antioxidants on oxidative modification of Idl. *Ann Med.* 1991;23:573-581
- 22. Esterbauer H, Dieber-Rotheneder M, Striegl G, Waeg G. Role of vitamin e in preventing the oxidation of low-density lipoprotein. *Am Heart J.* 1991;53:314S-321S
- 23. Ross R. Atherosclerosis--an inflammatory disease. N Engl J Med. 1999;340:115-126
- 24. Stary HC, Chandler AB, Glagov S, Guyton JR, Insull W, Jr., Rosenfeld ME, Schaffer SA, Schwartz CJ, Wagner WD, Wissler RW. A definition of initial, fatty streak, and intermediate lesions of atherosclerosis. A report from the committee on vascular lesions of the council on arteriosclerosis, american heart association. *Circulation*. 1994;89:2462-2478
- 25. Insull W, Jr., Bartsch GE. Cholesterol, triglyceride, and phospholipid content of intima, media, and atherosclerotic fatty streak in human thoracic aorta. *J Clin Invest*. 1966;45:513-523
- 26. Lang PD, Insull W, Jr. Lipid droplets in atherosclerotic fatty streaks of human aorta. *J Clin Invest*. 1970;49:1479-1488
- 27. Waddington EI, Croft KD, Sienuarine K, Latham B, Puddey IB. Fatty acid oxidation products in human atherosclerotic plaque: An analysis of clinical and histopathological correlates. *Atherosclerosis*. 2003;167:111-120
- 28. Beermann C, Jelinek J, Reinecker T, Hauenschild A, Boehm G, Klor HU. Short term effects of dietary medium-chain fatty acids and n-3 long-chain polyunsaturated fatty acids on the fat metabolism of healthy volunteers. *Lipids Health Dis.* 2003;2:10
- 29. The nomenclature of lipids. Recommendations (1976) iupac-iub commission on biochemical nomenclature. *Lipids*. 1977;12:455-468
- 30. Brenna JT, Salem N, Jr., Sinclair AJ, Cunnane SC. Alpha-linolenic acid supplementation and conversion to n-3 long-chain polyunsaturated fatty acids in humans. *Prostaglandins Leukot Essent Fatty Acids*. 2009;80:85-91
- 31. DeFilippis AP, Sperling LS. Understanding omega-3's. *Am Heart J.* 2006;151:564-570
- 32. Simopoulos AP. Importance of the ratio of omega-6/omega-3 essential fatty acids: Evolutionary aspects. *World Rev Nutr Diet.* 2003;92:1-22.
- 33. Lands WE. Dietary fat and health: The evidence and the politics of prevention: Careful use of dietary fats can improve life and prevent disease. *Ann N Y Acad Sci.* 2005;1055:179-192
- 34. de Lorgeril M, Salen P, Martin JL, Monjaud I, Delaye J, Mamelle N. Mediterranean diet, traditional risk factors, and the rate of cardiovascular complications after myocardial infarction: Final report of the lyon diet heart study. *Circulation*. 1999;99:779-785
- 35. Dubnov G, Berry EM. Omega-6/omega-3 fatty acid ratio: The israeli paradox. *World Rev Nutr Diet*. 2003;92:81-91
- 36. Hu FB, Stampfer MJ, Manson JE, Ascherio A, Colditz GA, Speizer FE, Hennekens CH, Willett WC. Dietary saturated fats and their food sources in relation to the risk of coronary heart disease in women. *Am J Clin Nutr*. 1999;70:1001-1008
- 37. Nicolosi RJ. Dietary fat saturation effects on low-density-lipoprotein concentrations and metabolism in various animal models. *Am J Clin Nutr*. 1997;65:1617S-1627S
- 38. Harris WS, Mozaffarian D, Rimm E, Kris-Etherton P, Rudel LL, Appel LJ, Engler MM, Engler MB, Sacks F. Omega-6 fatty acids and risk for cardiovascular disease: A science advisory from the american heart association nutrition subcommittee of the council on nutrition, physical activity, and metabolism; council on cardiovascular nursing; and council on epidemiology and prevention. *Circulation*. 2009;119:902-907
- 39. Colquhoun D, Ferreira-Jardim A, Udell T, Eden B. Fish, fish oils, n-3 polyunsaturated fatty acids and cardiovascular health. 2008
- 40. Colquhoun D, Ferreira-Jardim A. Position statement: Fish, fish oils, n-3 polyunsaturated fatty acids and cardiovascular health. 2008
- 41. Harris WS. N-3 fatty acids and serum lipoproteins: Human studies. *Am J Clin Nutr*. 1997;65:1645S-1654S

- 42. Griffin BA. The effect of n-3 fatty acids on low density lipoprotein subfractions. *Lipids*. 2001;36 Suppl:S91-97
- 43. Thornburg JTR, Lawrence L. How do polyunsaturated fatty acids lower lipids? *Curr Opin Lipidol*. 1992;3:17-21
- 44. De Caterina R. N–3 fatty acids in cardiovascular disease. *N Engl J Med.* 2011;364:2439-2450
- 45. Roth EM, Harris WS. Fish oil for primary and secondary prevention of coronary heart disease. *Curr Atheroscler Rep.* 2010;12:66-72
- 46. Ascherio A, Rimm EB, Stampfer MJ, Giovannucci EL, Willett WC. Dietary intake of marine n-3 fatty acids, fish intake, and the risk of coronary disease among men. *N Engl J Med.* 1995;332:977-982
- 47. Mori TA, Bao DQ, Burke V, Puddey IB, Beilin LJ. Docosahexaenoic acid but not eicosapentaenoic acid lowers ambulatory blood pressure and heart rate in humans. *Hypertension*. 1999;34:253-260
- 48. Sadi AM, Toda T, Oku H, Hokama S. Dietary effects of corn oil, oleic acid, perilla oil, and evening primrose oil on plasma and hepatic lipid level and atherosclerosis in japanese quail. *Exp Anim*.1996;45:55-62
- 49. Reiffel JA, McDonald A. Antiarrhythmic effects of omega-3 fatty acids. *Am J Cardiol*. 2006;98:50i-60i
- 50. Miller M, Stone NJ, Ballantyne C, Bittner V, Criqui MH, Ginsberg HN, Goldberg AC, Howard WJ, Jacobson MS, Kris-Etherton PM, Lennie TA, Levi M, Mazzone T, Pennathur S. Triglycerides and cardiovascular disease: A scientific statement from the american heart association. *Circulation*. 2011;123:2292-2333
- 51. Lee KW, Hamaad A, MacFadyen RJ, Lip GY. Effects of dietary fat intake in sudden death: Reduction of death with omega-3 fatty acids. *Curr Cardiol Rep.* 2004;6:371-378
- 52. De Backer G, Ambrosioni E, Borch-Johnsen K, Brotons C, Cifkova R, Dallongeville J, Ebrahim S, Faergeman O, Graham I, Mancia G, Manger Cats V, Orth-Gomer K, Perk J, Pyorala K, Rodicio JL, Sans S, Sansoy V, Sechtem U, Silber S, Thomsen T, Wood D. European guidelines on cardiovascular disease prevention in clinical practice. Third joint task force of european and other societies on cardiovascular disease prevention in clinical practice. *Eur Heart J*. 2003;24:1601-1610
- 53. Marchioli R, Barzi F, Bomba E, Chieffo C, Di Gregorio D, Di Mascio R, Franzosi MG, Geraci E, Levantesi G, Maggioni AP, Mantini L, Marfisi RM, Mastrogiuseppe G, Mininni N, Nicolosi GL, Santini M, Schweiger C, Tavazzi L, Tognoni G, Tucci C, Valagussa F. Early protection against sudden death by n-3 polyunsaturated fatty acids after myocardial infarction: Time-course analysis of the results of the gruppo italiano per lo studio della sopravvivenza nell'infarto miocardico (GISSI)-prevenzione. *Circulation*. 2002;105:1897-1903
- 54. Singh RB, Niaz MA, Sharma JP, Kumar R, Rastogi V, Moshiri M. Randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled trial of fish oil and mustard oil in patients with suspected acute myocardial infarction: The indian experiment of infarct survival--4. *Cardiovasc Drugs Ther.* 1997;11:485-491
- 55. Sinn N, Bryan J. Effect of supplementation with polyunsaturated fatty acids and micronutrients on learning and behavior problems associated with child adhd. *J Dev Behav Pediatr.* 2007;28:82-91
- 56. Bousquet M, Saint-Pierre M, Julien C, Salem N, Jr., Cicchetti F, Calon F. Beneficial effects of dietary omega-3 polyunsaturated fatty acid on toxin-induced neuronal degeneration in an animal model of parkinson's disease. *FASEB J.* 2008;22:1213-1225
- 57. Calon F, Lim GP, Morihara T, Yang F, Ubeda O, Salem N, Jr., Frautschy SA, Cole GM. Dietary n-3 polyunsaturated fatty acid depletion activates caspases and decreases nmda receptors in the brain of a transgenic mouse model of alzheimer's disease. *Eur J Neurosci.* 2005;22:617-626
- 58. Su KP, Huang SY, Chiu CC, Shen WW. Omega-3 fatty acids in major depressive disorder. A preliminary double-blind, placebo-controlled trial. *Eur Neuropsychopharmacol*. 2003;13:267-271

- 59. Naliwaiko K, Araujo RL, da Fonseca RV, Castilho JC, Andreatini R, Bellissimo MI, Oliveira BH, Martins EF, Curi R, Fernandes LC, Ferraz AC. Effects of fish oil on the central nervous system: A new potential antidepressant? *Nutr Neurosci.* 2004;7:91-99
- 60. Nordoy A, Marchioli R, Arnesen H, Videbaek J. N-3 polyunsaturated fatty acids and cardiovascular diseases. *Lipids*. 2001;36 Suppl:S127-129
- 61. Damsgaard CT, Lauritzen L, Kjaer TM, Holm PM, Fruekilde MB, Michaelsen KF, Frokiaer H. Fish oil supplementation modulates immune function in healthy infants. J Nutr. 2007;137:1031-1036
- 62. Lipids. Japanese Conference on the Biochemistry of Lipids
- 63. Chahil TJ, Ginsberg HN. Diabetic dyslipidemia. *Endocrinol Metab Clin North Am.* 2006;35:491-510, vii-viii
- 64. Hargreaves AD, Logan RL, Thomson M, Elton RA, Oliver MF, Riemersma RA. Total cholesterol, low density lipoprotein cholesterol, and high density lipoprotein cholesterol and coronary heart disease in scotland. *BMJ (Clinical research ed.* 1991;303:678-681
- 65. Sviridov D, Nestel P. Dynamics of reverse cholesterol transport: Protection against atherosclerosis. *Atherosclerosis*. 2002;161:245-254
- 66. Kullak-Ublick GA, Beuers U, Paumgartner G. Hepatobiliary transport. J Hepatol. 2000;32:3-18
- 67. Tang CK, Yi GH, Yang JH, Liu LS, Wang Z, Ruan CG, Yang YZ. Oxidized ldl upregulated atp binding cassette transporter-1 in THP-1 macrophages. *Acta Pharmacol Sin.* 2004;25:581-586
- 68. Kreisberg RA. Diabetic dyslipidemia. *Am J Cardiol*. 1998;82:67U-73U; discussion 85U-86U
- 69. Haffner SM. Lipoprotein disorders associated with type 2 diabetes mellitus and insulin resistance. *Am J Cardiol*. 2002;90:55i-61i
- 70. Ebara T, Conde K, Kako Y, Liu Y, Xu Y, Ramakrishnan R, Goldberg IJ, Shachter NS. Delayed catabolism of apob-48 lipoproteins due to decreased heparan sulfate proteoglycan production in diabetic mice. *J Clin Invest*. 2000;105:1807-1818
- 71. Krauss RM. Lipids and lipoproteins in patients with type 2 diabetes. *Diabetes care*. 2004;27:1496-1504
- 72. van Furth R. Origin and turnover of monocytes and macrophages. *Current topics in pathology*. 1989;79:125-150
- 73. Rosenson RS. Statins in atherosclerosis: Lipid-lowering agents with antioxidant capabilities. *Atherosclerosis*. 2004;173:1-12
- 74. Patel RP, Diczfalusy U, Dzeletovic S, Wilson MT, Darley-Usmar VM. Formation of oxysterols during oxidation of low density lipoprotein by peroxynitrite, myoglobin, and copper. *J Lipid Res.* 1996;37:2361-2371
- 75. Funk CD. Prostaglandins and leukotrienes: Advances in eicosanoid biology. *Science* (*New York, N.Y.* 2001;294:1871-1875
- 76. Caterina RD, Basta G. N-3 fatty acids and the inflammatory response biological background *Eur Heart J S*. 2001;3:D42-D49.
- 77. Piomelli D. Arachidonic acid Psychopharmacology The Fourth Generation of Progress 2000
- 78. Kuhn H, Barnett J, Grunberger D, Baecker P, Chow J, Nguyen B, Bursztyn-Pettegrew H, Chan H, Sigal E. Overexpression, purification and characterization of human recombinant 15-lipoxygenase. *Biochim Biophys Acta*. 1993;1169:80-89
- 79. Lenz ML, Hughes H, Mitchell JR, Via DP, Guyton JR, Taylor AA, Gotto AM, Jr., Smith CV. Lipid hydroperoxy and hydroxy derivatives in copper-catalyzed oxidation of low density lipoprotein. J Lipid Res. 1990;31:1043-1050
- 80. Kuhn H, Heydeck D, Hugou I, Gniwotta C. In vivo action of 15-lipoxygenase in early stages of human atherogenesis. *J Clin Invest*. 1997;99:888-893
- 81. Brooks CJ, Harland WA, Steel G, Gilbert JD. Lipids of human atheroma: Isolation of hydroxyoctade cadienoic acids from advanced aortal lesions. *Biochim Biophys Acta*. 1970;202:563-566

- 82. Glavind J, Hartmann S, Clemmesen J, Jessen KE, Dam H. Studies on the role of lipoperoxides in human pathology. Ii. The presence of peroxidized lipids in the atherosclerotic aorta. *Acta Pathol Microbiol Scand*. 1952;30:1-6
- 83. Folcik VA, Cathcart MK. Predominance of esterified hydroperoxy-linoleic acid in human monocyte-oxidized ldl. *J Lipid Res.* 1994;35:1570-1582
- 84. Kaduce TL, Figard PH, Leifur R, Spector AA. Formation of 9-hydroxyoctadecadienoic acid from linoleic acid in endothelial cells. *J Biol Chem.* 1989;264:6823-6830
- 85. Soberman RJ, Harper TW, Betteridge D, Lewis RA, Austen KF. Characterization and separation of the arachidonic acid 5-lipoxygenase and linoleic acid omega-6 lipoxygenase (arachidonic acid 15-lipoxygenase) of human polymorphonuclear leukocytes. *J Biol Chem.* 1985;260:4508-4515
- 86. Jira W, Spiteller G, Carson W, Schramm A. Strong increase in hydroxy fatty acids derived from linoleic acid in human low density lipoproteins of atherosclerotic patients. *Chem Phys Lipids*. 1998;91:1-11
- 87. Jira W, Spiteller G, Richter A. Increased levels of lipid oxidation products in low density lipoproteins of patients suffering from rheumatoid arthritis. *Chem Phys Lipids*. 1997;87:81-89
- 88. Kuhn H, Heydeck D, Hugou I, Gniwotta C. In vivo action of 15-lipoxygenase in early stages of human atherogenesis. *J Clin Invest*. 1997;99:888-893
- 89. Upston JM, Neuzil J, Witting PK, Alleva R, Stocker R. Oxidation of free fatty acids in low density lipoprotein by 15-lipoxygenase stimulates nonenzymic, alpha-tocopherolmediated peroxidation of cholesteryl esters. *J Biol Chem*. 1997;272:30067-30074
- 90. Harats D, Shaish A, George J, Mulkins M, Kurihara H, Levkovitz H, Sigal E. Overexpression of 15-lipoxygenase in vascular endothelium accelerates early atherosclerosis in ldl receptor-deficient mice. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol.* 2000;20:2100-2105
- 91. Zhu H, Takahashi Y, Xu W, Kawajiri H, Murakami T, Yamamoto M, Iseki S, Iwasaki T, Hattori H, Yoshimoto T. Low density lipoprotein receptor-related protein-mediated membrane translocation of 12/15-lipoxygenase is required for oxidation of low density lipoprotein by macrophages. *J Biol Chem.* 2003;278:13350-13355
- 92. Jostarndt K, Rubic T, Kuhn H, Anthosen MW, Andera L, Gellert N, Trottman M, Weber C, Johansen B, Hrboticky N, Neuzil J. Enzymatically modified low-density lipoprotein upregulates cd36 in low-differentiated monocytic cells in a peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor-gamma-dependent way. *Biochem Pharmacol.* 2004;67:841-854
- 93. Pirillo A, Uboldi P, Kuhn H, Catapano AL. 15-lipoxygenase-mediated modification of high-density lipoproteins impairs sr-bi- and abca1-dependent cholesterol efflux from macrophages. *Biochim Biophys Acta*. 2006;1761:292-300
- 94. Chinetti G, Lestavel S, Bocher V, Remaley AT, Neve B, Torra IP, Teissier E, Minnich A, Jaye M, Duverger N, Brewer HB, Fruchart JC, Clavey V, Staels B. Ppar-alpha and ppar-gamma activators induce cholesterol removal from human macrophage foam cells through stimulation of the abca1 pathway. *Nat Med*. 2001;7:53-58
- 95. Heydeck D, Upston JM, Viita H, Yla-Herttuala S, Stocker R. Oxidation of ldl by rabbit and human 15-lipoxygenase: Prevalence of nonenzymatic reactions. *J Lipid Res.* 2001;42:1082-1088
- 96. Muellner MK, Schreier SM, Laggner H, Hermann M, Esterbauer H, Exner M, Gmeiner BM, Kapiotis S, Muellner MK, Schreier SM, Laggner H, Hermann M, Esterbauer H, Exner M, Gmeiner BMK, Kapiotis S. Hydrogen sulfide destroys lipid hydroperoxides in oxidized LDL. *Biochem J*. 2009;420:277-281
- 97. Shen J, Herderick E, Cornhill JF, Zsigmond E, Kim HS, Kuhn H, Guevara NV, Chan L. Macrophage-mediated 15-lipoxygenase expression protects against atherosclerosis development. *J Clin Invest*. 1996;98:2201-2208
- 98. Folcik VA, Nivar-Aristy RA, Krajewski LP, Cathcart MK. Lipoxygenase contributes to the oxidation of lipids in human atherosclerotic plaques. *J Clin Invest*. 1995;96:504-510

- 99. Hubke H, Garbe L-A, Tressl R. Characterization and quantification of free and esterified 9- and 13-hydroxyoctadecadienoic acids (HODE) in barley, germinating barley, and finished malt. *J Agric Food Chem.* 2005;53:1556-1562
- 100. Yokoi H, Mizukami H, Nagatsu A, Ohno T, Tanabe H, Inoue M, Yokoi H, Mizukami H, Nagatsu A, Ohno T, Tanabe H, Inoue M. Peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor gamma ligands isolated from adlay seed (coix lacryma-jobi l. Var. Ma-yuen stapf.). *Biol Pharm Bull*. 2009;32:735-740
- 101. Bertomeu MC, Crozier GL, Haas TA, Fleith M, Buchanan MR. Selective effects of dietary fats on vascular 13-hode synthesis and platelet/vessel wall interactions. *Thromb Res.* 1990;59:819-830
- 102. Niki E, Yoshida Y. Biomarkers for oxidative stress: Measurement, validation, and application. *J Med Invest*. 2005;52 Suppl:228-230
- 103. Yoshida Y, Itoh N, Hayakawa M, Piga R, Cynshi O, Jishage K-i, Niki E. Lipid peroxidation induced by carbon tetrachloride and its inhibition by antioxidant as evaluated by an oxidative stress marker, HODE. *Toxicol Appl Pharmacol*. 2005;208:87-97
- 104. Tonogai Y, Tai HH. Quantitation of 13-hydroxyoctadecadienoic acid (13-HODE) by radioimmunoassay. *Prostaglandins Leukot Essent Fatty Acids*. 1990;39:125-129
- 105. Stephens JW, Khanolkar MP, Bain SC, Stephens JW, Khanolkar MP, Bain SC. The biological relevance and measurement of plasma markers of oxidative stress in diabetes and cardiovascular disease. *Atherosclerosis*. 2009;202:321-329
- 106. Haas TA, Bertomeu MC, Bastida E, Buchanan MR. Cyclic amp regulation of endothelial cell triacylglycerol turnover, 13-hydroxyoctadecadienoic acid (13-HODE) synthesis and endothelial cell thrombogenicity. *Biochim Biophys Acta*. 1990;1051:174-178
- 107. Kaduce TL, Figard PH, Leifur R, Spector AA. Formation of 9-hydroxyoctadecadienoic acid from linoleic acid in endothelial cells. *J Biol Chem.* 1989;264:6823-6830
- 108. Dimmeler S, Haendeler J, Galle J, Zeiher AM. Oxidized low-density lipoprotein induces apoptosis of human endothelial cells by activation of cpp32-like proteases. A mechanistic clue to the 'response to injury' hypothesis. *Circulation*. 1997;95:1760-1763
- 109. Marx N, Bourcier T, Sukhova GK, Libby P, Plutzky J. Ppargamma activation in human endothelial cells increases plasminogen activator inhibitor type-1 expression: PPAR- $\gamma$  as a potential mediator in vascular disease. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol.* 1999;19:546-551
- 110. Setty BN, Berger M, Stuart MJ. 13-hydroxyoctadecadienoic acid (13-HODE) stimulates prostacyclin production by endothelial cells. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun*. 1987;146:502-509
- 111. Chen NG, Sarabia SF, Malloy PJ, Zhao XY, Feldman D, Reaven GM. PPAR-γ agonists enhance human vascular endothelial adhesiveness by increasing ICAM-1 expression. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun.* 1999;263:718-722
- 112. Daret D, Blin P, Dorian B, Rigaud M, Larrue J. Synthesis of monohydroxylated fatty acids from linoleic acid by rat aortic smooth muscle cells and tissues: Influence on prostacyclin production. *J Lipid Res.* 1993;34:1473-1482
- 113. Ramboer I, Blin P, Lacape G, Daret D, Lamaziere JM, Larrue J. Effects of monohydroxylated fatty acids on arterial smooth muscle cell properties. *Kidney Int Suppl*. 1992;37:S67-72
- 114. Stoll LL, Morland MR, Spector AA. 13-HODE increases intracellular calcium in vascular smooth muscle cells. *Am J Physiol*. 1994;266:C990-996
- 115. Artwohl M, Lindenmair A, Roden M, Waldhausl WK, Freudenthaler A, Klosner G, Ilhan A, Luger A, Baumgartner-Parzer SM, Fatty acids induce apoptosis in human smooth muscle cells depending on chain length, saturation, and duration of exposure. *Atherosclerosis*. 2009;202:351-362
- 116. Chahine MN, Blackwood DP, Dibrov E, Richard MN, Pierce GN, Oxidized LDL affects smooth muscle cell growth through mapk-mediated actions on nuclear protein import. *J Mol Cell Cardiol*. 2009;46:431-441

- 117. Limor R, Sharon O, Knoll E, Many A, Weisinger G, Stern N. Lipoxygenase-derived metabolites are regulators of peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor gamma-2 expression in human vascular smooth muscle cells. *Am J Hypertens*. 2008;21:219-223
- 118. Barlic J, Zhang Y, Foley JF, Murphy PM. Oxidized lipid-driven chemokine receptor switch, ccr2 to cx3cr1, mediates adhesion of human macrophages to coronary artery smooth muscle cells through a peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor gamma-dependent pathway. *Circulation*. 2006;114:807-819
- 119. Daret D, Blin P, Larrue J. Synthesis of hydroxy fatty acids from linoleic acid by human blood platelets. *Prostaglandins*. 1989;38:203-214
- 120. Coene MC, Bult H, Claeys M, Laekeman GM, Herman AG. Inhibition of rabbit platelet activation by lipoxygenase products of arachidonic and linoleic acid. *Thromb Res.* 1986;42:205-214
- 121. Tloti MA, Moon DG, Weston LK, Kaplan JE. Effect of 13-hydroxyoctadeca-9,11dienoic acid (13-HODE) on thrombin induced platelet adherence to endothelial cells in vitro. *Thromb Res.* 1991;62:305-317
- 122. de Graaf JC, Bult H, de Meyer GR, Sixma JJ, de Groot PG. Platelet adhesion to subendothelial structures under flow conditions: No effect of the lipoxygenase product 13-hode. *Thromb Haemost.* 1989;62:802-806
- 123. Fujimoto Y, Sumiya T, Tsunomori M, Nishida H, Sakuma S, Fujita T. Effect of 13hydroperoxy-9,11-octadecadienoic acid (13-HPODE) on arachidonic acid metabolism in rabbit platelets. *Int J Biochem.* 1994;26:127-131
- 124. Hamilton JA, Myers D, Jessup W, Cochrane F, Byrne R, Whitty G, Moss S. Oxidized ldl can induce macrophage survival, DNA synthesis, and enhanced proliferative response to CSF-1 and GM-CSF. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol.* 1999;19:98-105
- 125. Fuhrman B, Partoush A, Volkova N, Aviram M. Ox-LDL induces monocyte-tomacrophage differentiation in vivo: Possible role for the macrophage colony stimulating factor receptor (M-CSF-R). *Atherosclerosis*. 2008;196:598-607
- 126. Nagy L, Tontonoz P, Alvarez JG, Chen H, Evans RM. Oxidized LDL regulates macrophage gene expression through ligand activation of PPAR-γ. *Cell*. 1998;93:229-240
- 127. Muralidhar B, Carpenter KL, Muller K, Skepper JN, Arends MJ. Potency of arachidonic acid in polyunsaturated fatty acid-induced death of human monocytemacrophages: Implications for atherosclerosis. *Prostaglandins Leukot Essent Fatty Acids*. 2004;71:251-262
- 128. Hardwick SJ, Hegyi L, Clare K, Law NS, Carpenter KL, Mitchinson MJ, Skepper JN. Apoptosis in human monocyte-macrophages exposed to oxidized low density lipoprotein. *J Pathol*. 1996;179:294-302
- 129. Goldstein JL, Ho YK, Basu SK, Brown MS. Binding site on macrophages that mediates uptake and degradation of acetylated low density lipoprotein, producing massive cholesterol deposition. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*. 1979;76:333-337
- 130. Obinata H, Izumi T. G2a as a receptor for oxidized free fatty acids. *Prostaglandins Other Lipid Mediat*. 2008
- 131. Yamashiro S, Takeya M, Kuratsu J, Ushio Y, Takahashi K, Yoshimura T. Intradermal injection of monocyte chemoattractant protein-1 induces emigration and differentiation of blood monocytes in rat skin. *Int Arch Allergy Immunol.* 1998;115:15-23
- 132. Yoshimura T, Takeya M, Takahashi K. Molecular cloning of rat monocyte chemoattractant protein-1 (MCP-1) and its expression in rat spleen cells and tumor cell lines. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun.* 1991;174:504-509
- 133. Quinn MT, Parthasarathy S, Fong LG, Steinberg D. Oxidatively modified low density lipoproteins: A potential role in recruitment and retention of monocyte/macrophages during atherogenesis. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*. 1987;84:2995-2998
- 134. Heidenreich S. Monocyte CD14: A multifunctional receptor engaged in apoptosis from both sides. *J Leukoc Biol.* 1999;65:737-743
- 135. Makowski L, Hotamisligil GS. Fatty acid binding proteins--the evolutionary crossroads of inflammatory and metabolic responses. *J Nutr*. 2004;134:2464S-2468S

- 136. Matarese V, Bernlohr DA. Purification of murine adipocyte lipid-binding protein. Characterization as a fatty acid- and retinoic acid-binding protein. *J Biol Chem*. 1988;263:14544-14551
- 137. Baxa CA, Sha RS, Buelt MK, Smith AJ, Matarese V, Chinander LL, Boundy KL, Bernlohr DA. Human adipocyte lipid-binding protein: Purification of the protein and cloning of its complementary DNA. *Biochemistry*. 1989;28:8683-8690
- 138. Layne MD, Patel A, Chen YH, Rebel VI, Carvajal IM, Pellacani A, Ith B, Zhao D, Schreiber BM, Yet SF, Lee ME, Storch J, Perrella MA. Role of macrophage-expressed adipocyte fatty acid binding protein in the development of accelerated atherosclerosis in hypercholesterolemic mice. *FASEB J*. 2001;15:2733-2735
- 139. Ek BA, Cistola DP, Hamilton JA, Kaduce TL, Spector AA. Fatty acid binding proteins reduce 15-lipoxygenase-induced oxygenation of linoleic acid and arachidonic acid. *Biochim Biophys Acta*. 1997;1346:75-85
- 140. Fu Y, Luo L, Luo N, Garvey WT. Lipid metabolism mediated by adipocyte lipid binding protein (albp/ap2) gene expression in human THP-1 macrophages. *Atherosclerosis*. 2006;188:102-111
- 141. Fu Y, Luo N, Lopes-Virella MF, Garvey WT. The adipocyte lipid binding protein (albp/ap2) gene facilitates foam cell formation in human THP-1 macrophages. *Atherosclerosis*. 2002;165:259-269
- 142. Fu Y, Luo L, Luo N, Garvey WT, Fu Y, Luo L, Luo N, Garvey WT. Lipid metabolism mediated by adipocyte lipid binding protein (albp/ap2) gene expression in human thp-1 macrophages. *Atherosclerosis*. 2006;188:102-111
- 143. Makowski L, Brittingham KC, Reynolds JM, Suttles J, Hotamisligil GS. The fatty acidbinding protein, ap2, coordinates macrophage cholesterol trafficking and inflammatory activity. Macrophage expression of ap2 impacts peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor gamma and ikappab kinase activities. *J Biol Chem*. 2005;280:12888-12895
- 144. Furuhashi M, Tuncman G, Gorgun CZ, Makowski L, Atsumi G, Vaillancourt E, Kono K, Babaev VR, Fazio S, Linton MF, Sulsky R, Robl JA, Parker RA, Hotamisligil GS. Treatment of diabetes and atherosclerosis by inhibiting fatty-acid-binding protein ap2. *Nature*. 2007;447:959-965
- 145. Ramirez-Zacarias JL, Castro-Munozledo F, Kuri-Harcuch W. Quantitation of adipose conversion and triglycerides by staining intracytoplasmic lipids with oil red o. *Histochemistry*. 1992;97:493-497
- 146. Makowski L, Boord JB, Maeda K, Babaev VR, Uysal KT, Morgan MA, Parker RA, Suttles J, Fazio S, Hotamisligil GS, Linton MF. Lack of macrophage fatty-acid-binding protein ap2 protects mice deficient in apolipoprotein e against atherosclerosis. *Nat Med.* 2001;7:699-705
- 147. Hotamisligil GS, Johnson RS, Distel RJ, Ellis R, Papaioannou VE, Spiegelman BM. Uncoupling of obesity from insulin resistance through a targeted mutation in ap2, the adipocyte fatty acid binding protein. *Science*. 1996;274:1377-1379
- 148. Maeda K, Uysal KT, Makowski L, Gorgun CZ, Atsumi G, Parker RA, Bruning J, Hertzel AV, Bernlohr DA, Hotamisligil GS. Role of the fatty acid binding protein mall in obesity and insulin resistance. *Diabetes*. 2003;52:300-307
- 149. Cao H, Maeda K, Gorgun CZ, Kim H-J, Park S-Y, Shulman GI, Kim JK, Hotamisligil GS. Regulation of metabolic responses by adipocyte/macrophage fatty acid-binding proteins in leptin-deficient mice. *Diabetes*. 2006;55:1915-1922
- 150. Miller CW, Ntambi JM. Peroxisome proliferators induce mouse liver stearoyl-coa desaturase 1 gene expression. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*. 1996;93:9443-9448
- 151. Tebbey PW, Buttke TM. Arachidonic acid regulates unsaturated fatty acid synthesis in lymphocytes by inhibiting stearoyl-coa desaturase gene expression. *Biochim Biophys Acta*. 1992;1171:27-34
- 152. Landschulz KT, Jump DB, MacDougald OA, Lane MD. Transcriptional control of the stearoyl-coa desaturase-1 gene by polyunsaturated fatty acids. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun.* 1994;200:763-768

- 153. Takahashi K. Development and differentiation of macrophages and related cells: Historical review and current concepts. *J Clin Exp Hematop*. 2001;41:1-31
- 154. Metchnikoff E. Lecons sur la pathologie comparee de l'inflammation. 1892
- 155. Sabin Florence R, Doan Charles A, S. CR. Discrimination of two types of phagocytic cells in the connective tissues by the supravital technique. *Contributions to Embryology*. 1925;XVI:125-162
- 156. Amano S. The fundamentals of hematology 1948:332-364
- 157. Van Furth R. Development of mononuclear phagocytes. In: O F, M L, eds. *Heterogeneity of mononuclear phagocytes*. London: Academic Press; 1981:3-10.
- 158. Van Furth R. Production and migration of monocytes and kinetics of macrophages. In: Furth Rv, ed. *Mononuclear phagocytes. Biology of monocytes and macrophages.* Boston-London: Kluwer Academic. Publishers; 1992:3-12.
- 159. Parwaresch MR, Wacker HH. Origin and kinetics of resident tissue macrophages. Parabiosis studies with radiolabelled leucocytes. *Cell and tissue kinetics*. 1984;17:25-39
- 160. Lernmark A, Freedman ZR, Hofmann C, Rubenstein AH, Steiner DF, Jackson RL, Winter RJ, Traisman HS. Islet-cell-surface antibodies in juvenile diabetes mellitus. N Engl J Med. 1978;299:375-380
- 161. Noorchashm H, Noorchashm N, Kern J, Rostami SY, Barker CF, Naji A. B-cells are required for the initiation of insulitis and sialitis in nonobese diabetic mice. *Diabetes*. 1997;46:941-946
- 162. Miyazaki A, Hanafusa T, Yamada K, Miyagawa J, Fujino-Kurihara H, Nakajima H, Nonaka K, Tarui S. Predominance of t lymphocytes in pancreatic islets and spleen of pre-diabetic non-obese diabetic (NOD) mice: A longitudinal study. *Clinical and experimental immunology*. 1985;60:622-630
- 163. Genuth S, Alberti KG, Bennett P, Buse J, Defronzo R, Kahn R, Kitzmiller J, Knowler WC, Lebovitz H, Lernmark A, Nathan D, Palmer J, Rizza R, Saudek C, Shaw J, Steffes M, Stern M, Tuomilehto J, Zimmet P. Follow-up report on the diagnosis of diabetes mellitus. *Diabetes care*. 2003;26:3160-3167
- 164. Report of the expert committee on the diagnosis and classification of diabetes mellitus. *Diabetes care*. 1997;20:1183-1197
- 165. El-Mahallawy MN, Sabour MS, Osman LM, Sadek SH. Metabolic and endocrine aspects of diabetic nephropathy. *British medical journal*. 1960;1:674-681
- 166. Furuta T, Saito T, Ootaka T, Soma J, Obara K, Abe K, Yoshinaga K. The role of macrophages in diabetic glomerulosclerosis. *Am J Kidney Dis.* 1993;21:480-485
- 167. Nguyen D, Ping F, Mu W, Hill P, Atkins RC, Chadban SJ. Macrophage accumulation in human progressive diabetic nephropathy. *Nephrology (Carlton, Vic.* 2006;11:226-231
- 168. Chow F, Ozols E, Nikolic-Paterson DJ, Atkins RC, Tesch GH. Macrophages in mouse type 2 diabetic nephropathy: Correlation with diabetic state and progressive renal injury. *Kidney international*. 2004;65:116-128
- 169. Hirson C, Feinmann EL, Wade HJ. Diabetic neuropathy. British medical journal. 1953;1:1408-1413
- 170. Conti G, Scarpini E, Baron P, Livraghi S, Tiriticco M, Bianchi R, Vedeler C, Scarlato G. Macrophage infiltration and death in the nerve during the early phases of experimental diabetic neuropathy: A process concomitant with endoneurial induction of il-1beta and p75ntr. *J Neurol Sci.* 2002;195:35-40
- 171. Said G, Lacroix C, Lozeron P, Ropert A, Plante V, Adams D. Inflammatory vasculopathy in multifocal diabetic neuropathy. *Brain*. 2003;126:376-385
- 172. Rechtman E, Harris A. Harefuah. 2007;146:872-877, 909
- 173. Kakehashi A, Inoda S, Mameuda C, Kuroki M, Jono T, Nagai R, Horiuchi S, Kawakami M, Kanazawa Y. Relationship among VEGF, VEGF receptor, AGEs, and macrophages in proliferative diabetic retinopathy. *Diabetes Res Clin Pract.* 2008;79:438-445
- 174. Steiner G. Diabetes and atherosclerosis: An overview. Diabetes. 1981;30:1-7

- 175. Fukumoto H, Naito Z, Asano G, Aramaki T. Immunohistochemical and morphometric evaluations of coronary atherosclerotic plaques associated with myocardial infarction and diabetes mellitus. *J Atheroscler Thromb*. 1998;5:29-35
- 176. Lew EA, Garfinkel L. Variations in mortality by weight among 750,000 men and women. *J Chronic Dis.* 1979;32:563-576
- 177. Albu J P-SF. *Obesity and diabetes* New York: Marcel Dekker; 1998.
- 178. Olefsky JM, Kolterman OG, Scarlett JA. Insulin action and resistance in obesity and noninsulin-dependent type ii diabetes mellitus. *Am J Physiol.* 1982;243:E15-30
- 179. Albu J, Raja-Khan N. The management of the obese diabetic patient. *Primary care*. 2003;30:465-491
- 180. Henry RR, Wallace P, Olefsky JM. Effects of weight loss on mechanisms of hyperglycemia in obese non-insulin-dependent diabetes mellitus. *Diabetes*. 1986;35:990-998
- 181. Kelley DE, Wing R, Buonocore C, Sturis J, Polonsky K, Fitzsimmons M. Relative effects of calorie restriction and weight loss in noninsulin-dependent diabetes mellitus. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab.* 1993;77:1287-1293
- 182. Hotamisligil GS, Shargill NS, Spiegelman BM. Adipose expression of tumor necrosis factor-alpha: Direct role in obesity-linked insulin resistance. *Science (New York, N.Y.* 1993;259:87-91
- 183. Sartipy P, Loskutoff DJ. Monocyte chemoattractant protein 1 in obesity and insulin resistance. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*. 2003;100:7265-7270
- 184. Fried SK, Bunkin DA, Greenberg AS. Omental and subcutaneous adipose tissues of obese subjects release interleukin-6: Depot difference and regulation by glucocorticoid. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab.* 1998;83:847-850
- 185. Samad F, Yamamoto K, Pandey M, Loskutoff DJ. Elevated expression of transforming growth factor-beta in adipose tissue from obese mice. *Molecular medicine (Cambridge, Mass.* 1997;3:37-48
- 186. Zhang Y, Guo KY, Diaz PA, Heo M, Leibel RL. Determinants of leptin gene expression in fat depots of lean mice. *Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol*. 2002;282:R226-234
- 187. Weisberg SP, McCann D, Desai M, Rosenbaum M, Leibel RL, Ferrante AW, Jr. Obesity is associated with macrophage accumulation in adipose tissue. *J Clin Invest*. 2003;112:1796-1808
- 188. Antuna-Puente B, Feve B, Fellahi S, Bastard JP. Adipokines: The missing link between insulin resistance and obesity. *Diabetes & metabolism*. 2008;34:2-11
- 189. Suganami T, Nishida J, Ogawa Y. A paracrine loop between adipocytes and macrophages aggravates inflammatory changes: Role of free fatty acids and tumor necrosis factor alpha. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol.* 2005;25:2062-2068
- 190. Suganami T, Tanimoto-Koyama K, Nishida J, Itoh M, Yuan X, Mizuarai S, Kotani H, Yamaoka S, Miyake K, Aoe S, Kamei Y, Ogawa Y. Role of the toll-like receptor 4/nf-kappab pathway in saturated fatty acid-induced inflammatory changes in the interaction between adipocytes and macrophages. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol.* 2007;27:84-91
- 191. Yamashita A, Soga Y, Iwamoto Y, Yoshizawa S, Iwata H, Kokeguchi S, Takashiba S, Nishimura F. Macrophage-adipocyte interaction: Marked interleukin-6 production by lipopolysaccharide. *Obesity (Silver Spring, Md.* 2007;15:2549-2552
- 192. Lumeng CN, Deyoung SM, Saltiel AR. Macrophages block insulin action in adipocytes by altering expression of signaling and glucose transport proteins. *American journal of physiology*. 2007;292:E166-174
- 193. Levine JA, Jensen MD, Eberhardt NL, O'Brien T. Adipocyte macrophage colonystimulating factor is a mediator of adipose tissue growth. *J Clin Invest*. 1998;101:1557-1564
- 194. Murakami K, Bujo H, Unoki H, Saito Y. Effect of PPAR-α activation of macrophages on the secretion of inflammatory cytokines in cultured adipocytes. *Eur J Pharmacol*. 2007;561:206-213

- 195. Lacasa D, Taleb S, Keophiphath M, Miranville A, Clement K. Macrophage-secreted factors impair human adipogenesis: Involvement of proinflammatory state in preadipocytes. *Endocrinology*. 2007;148:868-877
- 196. Tsuchiya S, Yamabe M, Yamaguchi Y, Kobayashi Y, Konno T, Tada K. Establishment and characterization of a human acute monocytic leukemia cell line (THP-1). *Int J Cancer*. 1980;26:171-176
- 197. Tsuchiya S, Kobayashi Y, Goto Y, Okumura H, Nakae S, Konno T, Tada K. Induction of maturation in cultured human monocytic leukemia cells by a phorbol diester. *Cancer Res.* 1982;42:1530-1536
- 198. Collins SJ. The hl-60 promyelocytic leukemia cell line: Proliferation, differentiation, and cellular oncogene expression. *Blood*. 1987;70:1233-1244
- 199. Klein E, Ben-Bassat H, Neumann H, Ralph P, Zeuthen J, Polliack A, Vanky F. Properties of the k562 cell line, derived from a patient with chronic myeloid leukemia. *Int J Cancer*. 1976;18:421-431
- 200. Martins de Lima T, Gorjao R, Hatanaka E, Cury-Boaventura MF, Portioli Silva EP, Procopio J, Curi R. Mechanisms by which fatty acids regulate leucocyte function. *Clin Sci (Lond)*. 2007;113:65-77
- 201. Babcock TA, Kurland A, Helton WS, Rahman A, Anwar KN, Espat NJ. Inhibition of activator protein-1 transcription factor activation by omega-3 fatty acid modulation of mitogen-activated protein kinase signaling kinases. *Jpen.* 2003;27:176-180; discussion 181
- 202. Bahramian N, Ostergren-Lunden G, Bondjers G, Olsson U. Fatty acids induce increased granulocyte macrophage-colony stimulating factor secretion through protein kinase c-activation in thp-1 macrophages. *Lipids*. 2004;39:243-249
- 203. Aderem A, Ulevitch RJ. Toll-like receptors in the induction of the innate immune response. *Nature*. 2000;406:782-787
- 204. Zarember KA, Godowski PJ. Tissue expression of human toll-like receptors and differential regulation of toll-like receptor mRNAs in leukocytes in response to microbes, their products, and cytokines. *J Immunol*. 2002;168:554-561
- 205. Lee JY, Sohn KH, Rhee SH, Hwang D. Saturated fatty acids, but not unsaturated fatty acids, induce the expression of cyclooxygenase-2 mediated through toll-like receptor 4. *J Biol Chem.* 2001;276:16683-16689
- 206. Lee JY, Plakidas A, Lee WH, Heikkinen A, Chanmugam P, Bray G, Hwang DH. Differential modulation of toll-like receptors by fatty acids: Preferential inhibition by n-3 polyunsaturated fatty acids. *J Lipid Res*. 2003;44:479-486
- 207. Kunjathoor VV, Febbraio M, Podrez EA, Moore KJ, Andersson L, Koehn S, Rhee JS, Silverstein R, Hoff HF, Freeman MW. Scavenger receptors class a-i/ii and CD36 are the principal receptors responsible for the uptake of modified low density lipoprotein leading to lipid loading in macrophages. *J Biol Chem.* 2002;277:49982-49988
- Brown MS, Goldstein JL. Lipoprotein metabolism in the macrophage: Implications for cholesterol deposition in atherosclerosis. *Annual review of biochemistry*. 1983;52:223-261
- 209. Steinbrecher UP, Parthasarathy S, Leake DS, Witztum JL, Steinberg D. Modification of low density lipoprotein by endothelial cells involves lipid peroxidation and degradation of low density lipoprotein phospholipids. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*. 1984;81:3883-3887
- 210. Kodama T, Freeman M, Rohrer L, Zabrecky J, Matsudaira P, Krieger M. Type i macrophage scavenger receptor contains alpha-helical and collagen-like coiled coils. *Nature*. 1990;343:531-535
- 211. Gough PJ, Gordon S. The role of scavenger receptors in the innate immune system. *Microbes and infection / Institut Pasteur*. 2000;2:305-311
- 212. Peiser L, Gordon S. The function of scavenger receptors expressed by macrophages and their role in the regulation of inflammation. *Microbes Infect*. 2001;3:149-159
- 213. Cushing SD, Berliner JA, Valente AJ, Territo MC, Navab M, Parhami F, Gerrity R, Schwartz CJ, Fogelman AM. Minimally modified low density lipoprotein induces

monocyte chemotactic protein 1 in human endothelial cells and smooth muscle cells. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*. 1990;87:5134-5138

- 214. Rajavashisth TB, Andalibi A, Territo MC, Berliner JA, Navab M, Fogelman AM, Lusis AJ. Induction of endothelial cell expression of granulocyte and macrophage colonystimulating factors by modified low-density lipoproteins. *Nature*. 1990;344:254-257
- 215. Palkama T. Induction of interleukin-1 production by ligands binding to the scavenger receptor in human monocytes and the THP-1 cell line. *Immunology*. 1991;74:432-438
- 216. Bevilacqua MP, Pober JS, Wheeler ME, Cotran RS, Gimbrone MA, Jr. Interleukin 1 acts on cultured human vascular endothelium to increase the adhesion of polymorphonuclear leukocytes, monocytes, and related leukocyte cell lines. *J Clin Invest*. 1985;76:2003-2011
- 217. Endemann G, Stanton LW, Madden KS, Bryant CM, White RT, Protter AA. CD36 is a receptor for oxidized low density lipoprotein. *J Biol Chem.* 1993;268:11811-11816
- 218. Moore KJ, Kunjathoor VV, Koehn SL, Manning JJ, Tseng AA, Silver JM, McKee M, Freeman MW, Loss of receptor-mediated lipid uptake via scavenger receptor a or CD36 pathways does not ameliorate atherosclerosis in hyperlipidemic mice. *J Clin Invest*. 2005;115:2192-2201
- 219. Jedidi I, Couturier M, Therond P, Gardes-Albert M, Legrand A, Barouki R, Bonnefont-Rousselot D, Aggerbeck M. Cholesteryl ester hydroperoxides increase macrophage cd36 gene expression via PPAR-α. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun.* 2006;351:733-738
- 220. Han S, Sidell N. Peroxisome-proliferator-activated-receptor gamma (PPAR-γ) independent induction of CD36 in THP-1 monocytes by retinoic acid. *Immunology*. 2002;106:53-59
- 221. Xie S, Lee YF, Kim E, Chen LM, Ni J, Fang LY, Liu S, Lin SJ, Abe J, Berk B, Ho FM, Chang C, Tr4 nuclear receptor functions as a fatty acid sensor to modulate CD36 expression and foam cell formation. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*. 2009;106:13353-13358
- 222. Acton S, Rigotti A, Landschulz KT, Xu S, Hobbs HH, Krieger M. Identification of scavenger receptor sr-bi as a high density lipoprotein receptor. *Science*. 1996;271:518-520
- 223. Braun A, Trigatti BL, Post MJ, Sato K, Simons M, Edelberg JM, Rosenberg RD, Schrenzel M, Krieger M. Loss of sr-bi expression leads to the early onset of occlusive atherosclerotic coronary artery disease, spontaneous myocardial infarctions, severe cardiac dysfunction, and premature death in apolipoprotein e-deficient mice. *Circ Res.* 2002;90:270-276
- 224. Vlassara H, Brownlee M, Manogue KR, Dinarello CA, Pasagian A. Cachectin/TNF and IL-1 induced by glucose-modified proteins: Role in normal tissue remodeling. *Science* (*New York, N.Y.* 1988;240:1546-1548
- 225. Iwashima Y, Eto M, Hata A, Kaku K, Horiuchi S, Ushikubi F, Sano H. Advanced glycation end products-induced gene expression of scavenger receptors in cultured human monocyte-derived macrophages. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun.* 2000;277:368-380
- 226. Maingrette F, Renier G. Linoleic acid increases lectin-like oxidized ldl receptor-1 (LOX-1) expression in human aortic endothelial cells. *Diabetes*. 2005;54:1506-1513
- 227. Yoshida H, Kondratenko N, Green S, Steinberg D, Quehenberger O. Identification of the lectin-like receptor for oxidized low-density lipoprotein in human macrophages and its potential role as a scavenger receptor. *Biochem J*. 1998;334 (Pt 1):9-13
- 228. Lattin J, Zidar DA, Schroder K, Kellie S, Hume DA, Sweet MJ. G-protein-coupled receptor expression, function, and signaling in macrophages. *J Leukoc Biol*. 2007;82:16-32
- 229. Gether U, Kobilka BK. G protein-coupled receptors. Ii. Mechanism of agonist activation. *J Biol Chem*. 1998;273:17979-17982
- 230. Ferguson SS, Downey WE, 3rd, Colapietro AM, Barak LS, Menard L, Caron MG. Role of beta-arrestin in mediating agonist-promoted g protein-coupled receptor internalization. *Science (New York, N.Y.* 1996;271:363-366
- 231. Lefkowitz RJ. G protein-coupled receptor kinases. Cell. 1993;74:409-412

- 232. Briscoe CP, Tadayyon M, Andrews JL, Benson WG, Chambers JK, Eilert MM, Ellis C, Elshourbagy NA, Goetz AS, Minnick DT, Murdock PR, Sauls HR, Jr., Shabon U, Spinage LD, Strum JC, Szekeres PG, Tan KB, Way JM, Ignar DM, Wilson S, Muir AI. The orphan g protein-coupled receptor GPR40 is activated by medium and long chain fatty acids. *J Biol Chem.* 2003;278:11303-11311
- 233. Hirasawa A, Tsumaya K, Awaji T, Katsuma S, Adachi T, Yamada M, Sugimoto Y, Miyazaki S, Tsujimoto G. Free fatty acids regulate gut incretin glucagon-like peptide-1 secretion through GPR120. *Nature medicine*. 2005;11:90-94
- 234. Katsuma S, Hatae N, Yano T, Ruike Y, Kimura M, Hirasawa A, Tsujimoto G. Free fatty acids inhibit serum deprivation-induced apoptosis through gpr120 in a murine enteroendocrine cell line stc-1. *J Biol Chem.* 2005;280:19507-19515
- 235. Morgan NG, Dhayal S. G-protein coupled receptors mediating long chain fatty acid signalling in the pancreatic beta-cell. *Biochem Pharmacol*. 2009;78:1419-1427
- 236. Gotoh C, Hong YH, Iga T, Hishikawa D, Suzuki Y, Song SH, Choi KC, Adachi T, Hirasawa A, Tsujimoto G, Sasaki S, Roh SG. The regulation of adipogenesis through gpr120. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun.* 2007;354:591-597
- 237. Oh da Y, Talukdar S, Bae EJ, Imamura T, Morinaga H, Fan W, Li P, Lu WJ, Watkins SM, Olefsky JM. GPR120 is an omega-3 fatty acid receptor mediating potent antiinflammatory and insulin-sensitizing effects. *Cell*. 2010;142:687-698
- 238. Weng Z, Fluckiger AC, Nisitani S, Wahl MI, Le LQ, Hunter CA, Fernal AA, Le Beau MM, Witte ON. A DNA damage and stress inducible g protein-coupled receptor blocks cells in G2/M. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*. 1998;95:12334-12339
- 239. Obinata H, Hattori T, Nakane S, Tatei K, Izumi T. Identification of 9hydroxyoctadecadienoic acid and other oxidized free fatty acids as ligands of the g protein-coupled receptor G2A. *J Biol Chem.* 2005;280:40676-40683
- 240. Hattori T, Obinata H, Ogawa A, Kishi M, Tatei K, Ishikawa O, Izumi T, Hattori T, Obinata H, Ogawa A, Kishi M, Tatei K, Ishikawa O, Izumi T. G2A plays proinflammatory roles in human keratinocytes under oxidative stress as a receptor for 9-hydroxyoctadecadienoic acid. *J Invest Dermatol.* 2008;128:1123-1133
- 241. Rikitake Y, Hirata K-i, Yamashita T, Iwai K, Kobayashi S, Itoh H, Ozaki M, Ejiri J, Shiomi M, Inoue N, Kawashima S, Yokoyama M. Expression of G2A, a receptor for lysophosphatidylcholine, by macrophages in murine, rabbit, and human atherosclerotic plaques. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol.* 2002;22:2049-2053
- 242. Bolick DT, Whetzel AM, Skaflen M, Deem TL, Lee J, Hedrick CC. Absence of the g protein-coupled receptor G2A in mice promotes monocyte/endothelial interactions in aorta. *Circ Res.* 2007;100:572-580
- 243. Bolick DT, Skaflen MD, Johnson LE, Kwon SC, Howatt D, Daugherty A, Ravichandran KS, Hedrick CC, G2A deficiency in mice promotes macrophage activation and atherosclerosis. *Circ Res.* 2009;104:318-327
- 244. Parks BW, Lusis AJ, Kabarowski JHS. Loss of the lysophosphatidylcholine effector, G2A, ameliorates aortic atherosclerosis in low-density lipoprotein receptor knockout mice. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol*. 2006;26:2703-2709
- 245. Parks BW, Srivastava R, Yu S, Kabarowski JH, Parks BW, Srivastava R, Yu S, Kabarowski JHS. Apoe-dependent modulation of hdl and atherosclerosis by G2A in LDL receptor-deficient mice independent of bone marrow-derived cells. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol.* 2009;29:539-547
- 246. Lin P, Ye RD. The lysophospholipid receptor G2A activates a specific combination of g proteins and promotes apoptosis. *J Biol Chem.* 2003;278:14379-14386
- 247. Yang LV, Radu CG, Wang L, Riedinger M, Witte ON. Gi-independent macrophage chemotaxis to lysophosphatidylcholine via the immunoregulatory GPCR G2A. *Blood*. 2005;105:1127-1134
- 248. Michalik L, Auwerx J, Berger JP, Chatterjee VK, Glass CK, Gonzalez FJ, Grimaldi PA, Kadowaki T, Lazar MA, O'Rahilly S, Palmer CN, Plutzky J, Reddy JK, Spiegelman BM, Staels B, Wahli W. International union of pharmacology. Lxi. Peroxisome proliferator-activated receptors. *Pharmacol Rev.* 2006;58:726-741

- 249. Berger J, Moller DE. The mechanisms of action of PPARs. Annu Rev Med. 2002;53:409-435
- 250. Keller H, Dreyer C, Medin J, Mahfoudi A, Ozato K, Wahli W. Fatty acids and retinoids control lipid metabolism through activation of peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor-retinoid x receptor heterodimers. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*. 1993;90:2160-2164
- 251. Feige JN, Gelman L, Michalik L, Desvergne B, Wahli W. From molecular action to physiological outputs: Peroxisome proliferator-activated receptors are nuclear receptors at the crossroads of key cellular functions. *Progress in lipid research*. 2006;45:120-159
- 252. Fajas L, Auboeuf D, Raspe E, Schoonjans K, Lefebvre AM, Saladin R, Najib J, Laville M, Fruchart JC, Deeb S, Vidal-Puig A, Flier J, Briggs MR, Staels B, Vidal H, Auwerx J. The organization, promoter analysis, and expression of the human ppargamma gene. *J Biol Chem.* 1997;272:18779-18789
- 253. Chinetti G, Griglio S, Antonucci M, Torra IP, Delerive P, Majd Z, Fruchart JC, Chapman J, Najib J, Staels B. Activation of proliferator-activated receptors alpha and gamma induces apoptosis of human monocyte-derived macrophages. *J Biol Chem*. 1998;273:25573-25580
- 254. Ricote M, Li AC, Willson TM, Kelly CJ, Glass CK. The peroxisome proliferatoractivated receptor-gamma is a negative regulator of macrophage activation. *Nature*. 1998;391:79-82
- 255. Xu HE, Lambert MH, Montana VG, Parks DJ, Blanchard SG, Brown PJ, Sternbach DD, Lehmann JM, Wisely GB, Willson TM, Kliewer SA, Milburn MV. Molecular recognition of fatty acids by peroxisome proliferator-activated receptors. *Molecular cell*. 1999;3:397-403
- 256. Zhao G, Etherton TD, Martin KR, Vanden Heuvel JP, Gillies PJ, West SG, Kris-Etherton PM. Anti-inflammatory effects of polyunsaturated fatty acids in THP-1 cells. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun.* 2005;336:909-917
- 257. Brand K, Page S, Rogler G, Bartsch A, Brandl R, Knuechel R, Page M, Kaltschmidt C, Baeuerle PA, Neumeier D. Activated transcription factor nuclear factor-kappa b is present in the atherosclerotic lesion. *J Clin Invest*. 1996;97:1715-1722
- 258. Hajra L, Evans AI, Chen M, Hyduk SJ, Collins T, Cybulsky MI. The NF-κβ signal transduction pathway in aortic endothelial cells is primed for activation in regions predisposed to atherosclerotic lesion formation. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*. 2000;97:9052-9057
- 259. Marx N, Schonbeck U, Lazar MA, Libby P, Plutzky J. Peroxisome proliferatoractivated receptor gamma activators inhibit gene expression and migration in human vascular smooth muscle cells. *Circulation research*. 1998;83:1097-1103
- 260. Marx N, Kehrle B, Kohlhammer K, Grub M, Koenig W, Hombach V, Libby P, Plutzky J. PPAR activators as antiinflammatory mediators in human T lymphocytes: Implications for atherosclerosis and transplantation-associated arteriosclerosis. *Circulation research*. 2002;90:703-710
- 261. Ricote M, Valledor AF, Glass CK. Decoding transcriptional programs regulated by ppars and lxrs in the macrophage: Effects on lipid homeostasis, inflammation, and atherosclerosis. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol.* 2004;24:230-239
- 262. Jiang C, Ting AT, Seed B. Ppar-gamma agonists inhibit production of monocyte inflammatory cytokines. *Nature*. 1998;391:82-86
- 263. Graham TL, Mookherjee C, Suckling KE, Palmer CN, Patel L. The ppardelta agonist GW0742X reduces atherosclerosis in LDLR(-/-) mice. *Atherosclerosis*. 2005;181:29-37
- 264. Tontonoz P, Graves RA, Budavari AI, Erdjument-Bromage H, Lui M, Hu E, Tempst P, Spiegelman BM. Adipocyte-specific transcription factor arf6 is a heterodimeric complex of two nuclear hormone receptors, ppar gamma and rxr alpha. *Nucleic acids research*. 1994;22:5628-5634
- 265. Sfeir Z, Ibrahimi A, Amri E, Grimaldi P, Abumrad N. Regulation of FAT/CD36 gene expression: Further evidence in support of a role of the protein in fatty acid binding/transport. *Prostaglandins Leukot Essent Fatty Acids*. 1997;57:17-21

- 266. Schoonjans K, Watanabe M, Suzuki H, Mahfoudi A, Krey G, Wahli W, Grimaldi P, Staels B, Yamamoto T, Auwerx J. Induction of the acyl-coenzyme a synthetase gene by fibrates and fatty acids is mediated by a peroxisome proliferator response element in the c promoter. *J Biol Chem.* 1995;270:19269-19276
- 267. Miles PD, Romeo OM, Higo K, Cohen A, Rafaat K, Olefsky JM. TNF-α-induced insulin resistance in vivo and its prevention by troglitazone. *Diabetes*. 1997;46:1678-1683
- 268. Schoonjans K, Peinado-Onsurbe J, Lefebvre AM, Heyman RA, Briggs M, Deeb S, Staels B, Auwerx J. Pparalpha and ppargamma activators direct a distinct tissue-specific transcriptional response via a ppre in the lipoprotein lipase gene. *The EMBO journal*. 1996;15:5336-5348
- 269. Chui PC, Guan HP, Lehrke M, Lazar MA. PPAR-γ regulates adipocyte cholesterol metabolism via oxidized ldl receptor 1. *J Clin Invest*. 2005;115:2244-2256
- 270. Martin G, Schoonjans K, Lefebvre AM, Staels B, Auwerx J. Coordinate regulation of the expression of the fatty acid transport protein and acyl-coa synthetase genes by pparalpha and ppargamma activators. *J Biol Chem.* 1997;272:28210-28217
- 271. Moore KJ, Rosen ED, Fitzgerald ML, Randow F, Andersson LP, Altshuler D, Milstone DS, Mortensen RM, Spiegelman BM, Freeman MW. The role of ppar-gamma in macrophage differentiation and cholesterol uptake. *Nat Med.* 2001;7:41-47
- 272. Haraguchi G, Kobayashi Y, Brown ML, Tanaka A, Isobe M, Gianturco SH, Bradley WA. PPAR-α and PPAR-γ activators suppress the monocyte-macrophage apob-48 receptor. *J Lipid Res*. 2003;44:1224-1231
- 273. Diczfalusy U, Eggertsen G, Alexson SE. Clofibrate treatment increases stearoyl-coa desaturase mRNA level and enzyme activity in mouse liver. *Biochim Biophys Acta*. 1995;1259:313-316
- 274. Chinetti G, Gbaguidi FG, Griglio S, Mallat Z, Antonucci M, Poulain P, Chapman J, Fruchart JC, Tedgui A, Najib-Fruchart J, Staels B. Cla-1/sr-bi is expressed in atherosclerotic lesion macrophages and regulated by activators of peroxisome proliferator-activated receptors. *Circulation*. 2000;101:2411-2417
- 275. Chawla A, Boisvert WA, Lee C-H, Laffitte BA, Barak Y, Joseph SB, Liao D, Nagy L, Edwards PA, Curtiss LK, Evans RM, Tontonoz P. A PPAR-γ -LXR-ABCA1 pathway in macrophages is involved in cholesterol efflux and atherogenesis. *Molecular cell*. 2001;7:161-171
- 276. Bouhlel MA, Derudas B, Rigamonti E, Dievart R, Brozek J, Haulon S, Zawadzki C, Jude B, Torpier G, Marx N, Staels B, Chinetti-Gbaguidi G. PPAR-γ activation primes human monocytes into alternative M2 macrophages with anti-inflammatory properties. *Cell Metab.* 2007;6:137-143
- 277. Bouhlel MA, Brozek J, Derudas B, Zawadzki C, Jude B, Staels B, Chinetti-Gbaguidi G, Unlike PPAR-γ, PPAR-α or PPAR- β/δ activation does not promote human monocyte differentiation toward alternative macrophages. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun.* 2009;386:459-462
- 278. Clauss M, Gerlach M, Gerlach H, Brett J, Wang F, Familletti PC, Pan YC, Olander JV, Connolly DT, Stern D. Vascular permeability factor: A tumor-derived polypeptide that induces endothelial cell and monocyte procoagulant activity, and promotes monocyte migration. *J Exp Med.* 1990;172:1535-1545
- 279. Barleon B, Sozzani S, Zhou D, Weich HA, Mantovani A, Marme D. Migration of human monocytes in response to vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) is mediated via the VEGF receptor FLT-1. *Blood*. 1996;87:3336-3343
- 280. Salomonsson L, Pettersson S, Englund MC, Wiklund O, Ohlsson BG. Posttranscriptional regulation of vegf expression by oxidised ldl in human macrophages. *Eur J Clin Invest*. 2002;32:767-774
- 281. Inoue M, Itoh H, Tanaka T, Chun TH, Doi K, Fukunaga Y, Sawada N, Yamshita J, Masatsugu K, Saito T, Sakaguchi S, Sone M, Yamahara K, Yurugi T, Nakao K. Oxidized LDL regulates vascular endothelial growth factor expression in human

macrophages and endothelial cells through activation of peroxisome proliferatoractivated receptor-gamma. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol.* 2001;21:560-566

- 282. Koritschoner NP, Madruga J, Knespel S, Blendinger G, Anzinger B, Otto A, Zenke M, Bartunek P. The nuclear orphan receptor TR4 promotes proliferation of myeloid progenitor cells. *Cell Growth Differ*. 2001;12:563-572
- 283. Lee YF, Bao BY, Chang C, Lee Y-F, Bao B-Y, Chang C. Modulation of the retinoic acid-induced cell apoptosis and differentiation by the human tr4 orphan nuclear receptor. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun.* 2004;323:876-883
- 284. Li G, Lee YF, Liu S, Cai Y, Xie S, Liu NC, Bao BY, Chen Z, Chang C, Oxidative stress stimulates testicular orphan receptor 4 through forkhead transcription factor forkhead box o3a. *Endocrinology*. 2008;149:3490-3499
- 285. Baldwin AS, Jr. The NF- $\kappa\beta$  and i  $\kappa\beta$  proteins: New discoveries and insights. *Annual review of immunology*. 1996;14:649-683
- 286. Weldon SM, Mullen AC, Loscher CE, Hurley LA, Roche HM. Docosahexaenoic acid induces an anti-inflammatory profile in lipopolysaccharide-stimulated human THP-1 macrophages more effectively than eicosapentaenoic acid. *J nutr biochem*. 2007;18:250-258
- 287. Novak TE, Babcock TA, Jho DH, Helton WS, Espat NJ. NF-κβ inhibition by omega -3 fatty acids modulates LPS-stimulated macrophage TNF-α transcription. Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol. 2003;284:L84-89
- 288. Yui S, Yamazaki M. Neutral lipid accumulation in macrophages during lipid-induced macrophage growth. *J Leukoc Biol.* 1989;45:189-197
- 289. Huh HY, Pearce SF, Yesner LM, Schindler JL, Silverstein RL. Regulated expression of cd36 during monocyte-to-macrophage differentiation: Potential role of CD36 in foam cell formation. *Blood*. 1996;87:2020-2028
- 290. Muralidhar B, Carpenter KLH, Muller K, Skepper JN, Arends MJ. Potency of arachidonic acid in polyunsaturated fatty acid-induced death of human monocytemacrophages: Implications for atherosclerosis. *Prostaglandins Leukot Essent Fatty Acids*. 2004;71:251-262
- 291. Clarke MC, Bennett MR, Clarke MCH, Bennett MR. Cause or consequence: What does macrophage apoptosis do in atherosclerosis? *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol*. 2009;29:153-155
- 292. Thorp E, Li Y, Bao L, Yao PM, Kuriakose G, Rong J, Fisher EA, Tabas I, Brief report: Increased apoptosis in advanced atherosclerotic lesions of APOe-/- mice lacking macrophage Bcl-2. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol.* 2009;29:169-172
- 293. Napoli C, Quehenberger O, De Nigris F, Abete P, Glass CK, Palinski W. Mildly oxidized low density lipoprotein activates multiple apoptotic signaling pathways in human coronary cells. *FASEB J*. 2000;14:1996-2007
- 294. Carpenter KLH, Challis IR, Arends MJ. Mildly oxidised ldl induces more macrophage death than moderately oxidised ldl: Roles of peroxidation, lipoprotein-associated phospholipase a2 and ppargamma. *FEBS Lett.* 2003;553:145-150
- 295. Chi X, May JM, Chi X, May JM. Oxidized lipoprotein induces the macrophage ascorbate transporter (svct2): Protection by intracellular ascorbate against oxidant stress and apoptosis. *Arch Biochem Biophys.* 2009;485:174-182
- 296. Boullier A, Li Y, Quehenberger O, Palinski W, Tabas I, Witztum JL, Miller YI, Minimally oxidized LDL offsets the apoptotic effects of extensively oxidized LDL and free cholesterol in macrophages. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol.* 2006;26:1169-1176
- 297. Namgaladze D, Kollas A, Brune B, Namgaladze D, Kollas A, Brune B. Oxidized ldl attenuates apoptosis in monocytic cells by activating erk signaling. *J Lipid Res.* 2008;49:58-65
- 298. Chen JH, Riazy M, Smith EM, Proud CG, Steinbrecher UP, Duronio V, Chen JH, Riazy M, Smith EM, Proud CG, Steinbrecher UP, Duronio V. Oxidized LDL-mediated macrophage survival involves elongation factor-2 kinase. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol.* 2009;29:92-98

- 299. Thorp E, Kuriakose G, Shah YM, Gonzalez FJ, Tabas I. Pioglitazone increases macrophage apoptosis and plaque necrosis in advanced atherosclerotic lesions of nondiabetic low-density lipoprotein receptor-null mice. *Circulation*. 2007;116:2182-2190
- 300. Li AC, Palinski W. Peroxisome proliferator-activated receptors: How their effects on macrophages can lead to the development of a new drug therapy against atherosclerosis. *Annu Rev Pharmacol Toxicol.* 2006;46:1-39
- 301. Furuhashi M, Tuncman G, Gorgun CZ, Makowski L, Atsumi G, Vaillancourt E, Kono K, Babaev VR, Fazio S, Linton MF, Sulsky R, Robl JA, Parker RA, Hotamisligil GS, Treatment of diabetes and atherosclerosis by inhibiting fatty-acid-binding protein ap2. *Nature*. 2007;447:959-965
- 302. Park Y, Pariza MW. Evidence that commercial calf and horse sera can contain substantial amounts of trans-10,cis-12 conjugated linoleic acid. *Lipids*. 1998;33:817-819
- 303. Fan LJ, Karino T. Effect of serum concentration on adhesion of monocytic thp-1 cells onto cultured ec monolayer and ec-smc co-culture. J Zhejiang Univ Sci B. 2008;9:623-629
- 304. Weldon S, Mitchell S, Kelleher D, Gibney MJ, Roche HM. Conjugated linoleic acid and atherosclerosis: No effect on molecular markers of cholesterol homeostasis in THP-1 macrophages. *Atherosclerosis*. 2004;174:261-273
- 305. Tabas I, Seimon T, Timmins J, Li G, Lim W, Tabas I, Seimon T, Timmins J, Li G, Lim W. Macrophage apoptosis in advanced atherosclerosis. *Ann N Y Acad Sci.* 2009;1173 Suppl 1:E40-45
- 306. Wellendorph P, Johansen LD, Brauner-Osborne H, Wellendorph P, Johansen LD, Brauner-Osborne H. Molecular pharmacology of promiscuous seven transmembrane receptors sensing organic nutrients. *Mol Pharmacol*. 2009;76:453-465
- 307. Itoh T, Fairall L, Amin K, Inaba Y, Szanto A, Balint BL, Nagy L, Yamamoto K, Schwabe JWR. Structural basis for the activation of PPAR-γ by oxidized fatty acids. *Nat Struct Mol Biol*. 2008;15:924-931
- 308. Rayasam GV, Tulasi VK, Davis JA, Bansal VS, Rayasam GV, Tulasi VK, Davis JA, Bansal VS. Fatty acid receptors as new therapeutic targets for diabetes. *Expert Opin Ther Targets*. 2007;11:661-671
- 309. Obinata H, Hattori T, Nakane S, Tatei K, Izumi T. Identification of 9hydroxyoctadecadienoic acid and other oxidized free fatty acids as ligands of the g protein-coupled receptor G2A. *J Biol Chem.* 2005;280:40676-40683
- 310. Peter C, Waibel M, Radu CG, Yang LV, Witte ON, Schulze-Osthoff K, Wesselborg S, Lauber K. Migration to apoptotic "find-me" signals is mediated via the phagocyte receptor G2A. *J Biol Chem.* 2008;283:5296-5305
- 311. Liu QY, Quinet E, Nambi P, Liu Q-Y, Quinet E, Nambi P. Adipocyte fatty acid-binding protein (ap2), a newly identified LXR target gene, is induced by LXR agonists in human THP-1 cells. *Mol Cell Biochem*. 2007;302:203-213
- 312. Makowski L, Brittingham KC, Reynolds JM, Suttles J, Hotamisligil GS. The fatty acidbinding protein, ap2, coordinates macrophage cholesterol trafficking and inflammatory activity. Macrophage expression of ap2 impacts peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor gamma and ikappab kinase activities. *J Biol Chem*. 2005;280:12888-12895
- 313. Aeberli I, Beljean N, Lehmann R, I'Allemand D, Spinas GA, Zimmermann MB. The increase of fatty acid-binding protein ap2 in overweight and obese children: Interactions with dietary fat and impact on measures of subclinical inflammation. *Int J Obes (Lond)*. 2008;32:1513-1520
- 314. Karakas SE, Almario RU, Kim K, Karakas SE, Almario RU, Kim K. Serum fatty acid binding protein 4, free fatty acids, and metabolic risk markers. *Metabolism*. 2009;58:1002-1007
- 315. Rhee EJ, Lee WY, Park CY, Oh KW, Kim BJ, Sung KC, Kim BS. The association of serum adipocyte fatty acid-binding protein with coronary artery disease in korean adults. *Eur.* 2009;160:165-172

- 316. Haversen L, Danielsson KN, Fogelstrand L, Wiklund O. Induction of proinflammatory cytokines by long-chain saturated fatty acids in human macrophages. *Atherosclerosis*. 2009;202:382-393
- 317. Cabrero A, Cubero M, Llaverias G, Jove M, Planavila A, Alegret M, Sanchez R, Laguna JC, Carrera MV. Differential effects of peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor activators on the mRNA levels of genes involved in lipid metabolism in primary human monocyte-derived macrophages. *Metabolism: Clinical & Experimental.* 2003;52:652-657.
- 318. Suarna C, Dean RT, May J, Stocker R. Human atherosclerotic plaque contains both oxidized lipids and relatively large amounts of alpha-tocopherol and ascorbate. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol.* 1995;15:1616-1624
- 319. Obinata H, Izumi T, Obinata H, Izumi T. G2a as a receptor for oxidized free fatty acids. *Prostaglandins Other Lipid Mediat*. 2009;89:66-72
- 320. Parks BW, Gambill GP, Lusis AJ, Kabarowski JHS. Loss of G2A promotes macrophage accumulation in atherosclerotic lesions of low density lipoprotein receptor-deficient mice. *J Lipid Res.* 2005;46:1405-1415
- 321. Ohashi R, Mu H, Wang X, Yao Q, Chen C. Reverse cholesterol transport and cholesterol efflux in atherosclerosis. *QJM*. 2005;98:845-856
- 322. Gutierrez-Juarez R, Pocai A, Mulas C, Ono H, Bhanot S, Monia BP, Rossetti L. Critical role of Stearoyl-Coa Desaturase-1 (SCD1) in the onset of diet-induced hepatic insulin resistance. *J Clin Invest*. 2006;116:1686-1695
- 323. Brown JM, Chung S, Sawyer JK, Degirolamo C, Alger HM, Nguyen T, Zhu X, Duong M-N, Wibley AL, Shah R, Davis MA, Kelley K, Wilson MD, Kent C, Parks JS, Rudel LL. Inhibition of stearoyl-coenzyme a desaturase 1 dissociates insulin resistance and obesity from atherosclerosis. *Circulation*. 2008;118:1467-1475
- 324. Rovera G, Santoli D, Damsky C. Human promyelocytic leukemia cells in culture differentiate into macrophage-like cells when treated with a phorbol diester. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*. 1979;76:2779-2783
- 325. Territo MC, Koeffler HP. Induction by phorbol esters of macrophage differentiation in human leukaemia cell lines does not require cell division. *Br J Haematol*. 1981;47:479-483
- 326. Moore KJ, Freeman MW. Scavenger receptors in atherosclerosis: Beyond lipid uptake. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol.* 2006;26:1702-1711
- 327. Furuhashi M, Fucho R, Gorgun CZ, Tuncman G, Cao H, Hotamisligil GS. Adipocyte/macrophage fatty acid-binding proteins contribute to metabolic deterioration through actions in both macrophages and adipocytes in mice. *J Clin Invest*. 2008;118:2640-2650
- 328. Cabre A, Lazaro I, Girona J, Manzanares JM, Marimon F, Plana N, Heras M, Masana L, Plasma fatty acid binding protein 4 is associated with atherogenic dyslipidemia in diabetes. *J Lipid Res*. 2008;49:1746-1751
- 329. Gerry JM, Pascual G. Narrowing in on cardiovascular disease: The atheroprotective role of peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor gamma. *Trends Cardiovasc Med.* 2008;18:39-44
- 330. Chu K, Miyazaki M, Man WC, Ntambi JM. Stearoyl-coenzyme a desaturase 1 deficiency protects against hypertriglyceridemia and increases plasma high-density lipoprotein cholesterol induced by liver x receptor activation. *Mol Cell Biol*. 2006;26:6786-6798
- 331. MacDonald MLE, Singaraja RR, Bissada N, Ruddle P, Watts R, Karasinska JM, Gibson WT, Fievet C, Vance JE, Staels B, Hayden MR. Absence of stearoyl-coa desaturase-1 ameliorates features of the metabolic syndrome in ldlr-deficient mice. J Lipid Res. 2008;49:217-229
- 332. MacDonald ML, van Eck M, Hildebrand RB, Wong BW, Bissada N, Ruddle P, Kontush A, Hussein H, Pouladi MA, Chapman MJ, Fievet C, van Berkel TJ, Staels B, McManus BM, Hayden MR. Despite antiatherogenic metabolic characteristics, SCD1-

deficient mice have increased inflammation and atherosclerosis. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol. 2009;29:341-347

- 333. Erbay E, Cao H, Hotamisligil GS. Adipocyte/macrophage fatty acid binding proteins in metabolic syndrome. *Curr Atheroscler Rep.* 2007;9:222-229
- 334. Gotoh C, Hong YH, Iga T, Hishikawa D, Suzuki Y, Song SH, Choi KC, Adachi T, Hirasawa A, Tsujimoto G, Sasaki S, Roh SG, The regulation of adipogenesis through GPR120. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun.* 2007;354:591-597
- 335. Yin H, Chu A, Li W, Wang B, Shelton F, Otero F, Nguyen DG, Caldwell JS, Chen YA, Lipid g protein-coupled receptor ligand identification using beta-arrestin pathhunter assay. *J Biol Chem.* 2009;284:12328-12338
- 336. Wintergerst ES, Jelk J, Rahner C, Asmis R. Apoptosis induced by oxidized low density lipoprotein in human monocyte-derived macrophages involves CD36 and activation of caspase-3. *Eur J Biochem*. 2000;267:6050-6059
- 337. Chinetti G, Griglio S, Antonucci M, Torra IP, Delerive P, Majd Z, Fruchart JC, Chapman J, Najib J, Staels B. Activation of proliferator-activated receptors alpha and gamma induces apoptosis of human monocyte-derived macrophages. *J Biol Chem*. 1998;273:25573-25580
- 338. Seimon T, Tabas I, Seimon T, Tabas I. Mechanisms and consequences of macrophage apoptosis in atherosclerosis. *J Lipid Res.* 2009;50 Suppl:S382-387
- 339. Lee G, Elwood F, McNally J, Weiszmann J, Lindstrom M, Amaral K, Nakamura M, Miao S, Cao P, Learned RM, Chen JL, Li Y. T0070907, a selective ligand for peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor gamma, functions as an antagonist of biochemical and cellular activities. *J Biol Chem.* 2002;277:19649-19657
- 340. Leesnitzer LM, Parks DJ, Bledsoe RK, Cobb JE, Collins JL, Consler TG, Davis RG, Hull-Ryde EA, Lenhard JM, Patel L, Plunket KD, Shenk JL, Stimmel JB, Therapontos C, Willson TM, Blanchard SG. Functional consequences of cysteine modification in the ligand binding sites of peroxisome proliferator activated receptors by GW9662. *Biochemistry*. 2002;41:6640-6650
- 341. Seimandi M, Lemaire G, Pillon A, Perrin A, Carlavan I, Voegel JJ, Vignon F, Nicolas JC, Balaguer P. Differential responses of pparalpha, ppardelta, and PPAR-γ reporter cell lines to selective PPAR synthetic ligands. *Anal Biochem*. 2005;344:8-15
- 342. Hirakata M, Tozawa R, Imura Y, Sugiyama Y. Comparison of the effects of pioglitazone and rosiglitazone on macrophage foam cell formation. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun.* 2004;323:782-788
- 343. Bolick DT, Whetzel AM, Skaflen M, Deem TL, Lee J, Hedrick CC. Absence of the g protein-coupled receptor G2A in mice promotes monocyte/endothelial interactions in aorta. *Circulation research*. 2007;100:572-580
- 344. Yun M-R, Okajima F, Im D-S. The action mode of lysophosphatidylcholine in human monocytes. *J Pharmacol Sci*. 2004;94:45-50
- 345. Llaverias G, Vazquez-Carrera M, Sanchez RM, Noe V, Ciudad CJ, Laguna JC, Alegret M. Rosiglitazone upregulates caveolin-1 expression in thp-1 cells through a PPAR-dependent mechanism. J Lipid Res. 2004;45:2015-2024
- 346. Lee JY, Zhao L, Youn HS, Weatherill AR, Tapping R, Feng L, Lee WH, Fitzgerald KA, Hwang DH. Saturated fatty acid activates but polyunsaturated fatty acid inhibits toll-like receptor 2 dimerized with toll-like receptor 6 or 1. *J Biol Chem.* 2004;279:16971-16979
- 347. Schnoor M, Buers I, Sietmann A, Brodde MF, Hofnagel O, Robenek H, Lorkowski S. Efficient non-viral transfection of THP-1 cells. *J Immunol Methods*. 2009;344:109-115
- 348. Devaraj S, Glaser N, Griffen S, Wang-Polagruto J, Miguelino E, Jialal I. Increased monocytic activity and biomarkers of inflammation in patients with type 1 diabetes. *Diabetes*. 2006;55:774-779
- 349. Cipolletta C, Ryan KE, Hanna EV, Trimble ER. Activation of peripheral blood CD14+ monocytes occurs in diabetes. *Diabetes*. 2005;54:2779-2786

- 350. Tsiotra PC, Tsigos C, Anastasiou E, Yfanti E, Boutati E, Souvatzoglou E, Kyrou I, Raptis SA. Peripheral mononuclear cell resistin mrna expression is increased in type 2 diabetic women. *Mediators Inflamm.* 2008;2008:892864
- 351. Sun Y, Scavini M, Orlando RA, Murata GH, Servilla KS, Tzamaloukas AH, Schrader R, Bedrick EJ, Burge MR, Abumrad NA, Zager PG. Increased CD36 expression signals monocyte activation among patients with type 2 diabetes mellitus. *Diabetes Care*. 2010
- 352. Zhang HM, Zhang XL, Zhou X, Li D, Gu JG, Wu JJ. Mechanism linking atherosclerosis and type 2 diabetes: Increased expression of scavenger receptor CD36 in monocytes. *Chin Med J (Engl)*. 2005;118:1717-1722
- 353. Sampson MJ, Davies IR, Braschi S, Ivory K, Hughes DA. Increased expression of a scavenger receptor (CD36) in monocytes from subjects with type 2 diabetes. *Atherosclerosis*. 2003;167:129-134
- 354. Senanayake S, Brownrigg LM, Panicker V, Croft KD, Joyce DA, Steer JH, Puddey IB, Yeap BB. Monocyte-derived macrophages from men and women with type 2 diabetes mellitus differ in fatty acid composition compared with non-diabetic controls. *Diabetes Res Clin Pract.* 2007;75:292-300
- 355. Sarov-Blat L, Kiss RS, Haidar B, Kavaslar N, Jaye M, Bertiaux M, Steplewski K, Hurle MR, Sprecher D, McPherson R, Marcel YL. Predominance of a proinflammatory phenotype in monocyte-derived macrophages from subjects with low plasma HDL-cholesterol. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol.* 2007;27:1115-1122
- 356. Patsouris D, Li PP, Thapar D, Chapman J, Olefsky JM, Neels JG. Ablation of CD11cpositive cells normalizes insulin sensitivity in obese insulin resistant animals. *Cell Metab.* 2008;8:301-309
- 357. Saemann MD, Bohmig GA, Osterreicher CH, Burtscher H, Parolini O, Diakos C, Stockl J, Horl WH, Zlabinger GJ. Anti-inflammatory effects of sodium butyrate on human monocytes: Potent inhibition of IL-12 and up-regulation of il-10 production. *FASEB J*. 2000;14:2380-2382
- 358. Pietsch A, Weber C, Goretzki M, Weber PC, Lorenz RL. N-3 but not n-6 fatty acids reduce the expression of the combined adhesion and scavenger receptor CD36 in human monocytic cells. *Cell Biochem Funct*. 1995;13:211-216
- 359. Rios FJO, Jancar S, Melo IB, Ketelhuth DFJ, Gidlund M. Role of PPAR- $\gamma$  in the modulation of CD36 and FcgammaRII induced by LDL with low and high degrees of oxidation during the differentiation of the monocytic THP-1 cell line. *Cell Physiol Biochem.* 2008;22:549-556
- 360. Ruetten H, Thiemermann C, Perretti M. Upregulation of ICAM-1 expression on j774.2 macrophages by endotoxin involves activation of NF-κβ but not protein tyrosine kinase: Comparison to induction of iNOS. *Mediators Inflamm*. 1999;8:77-84
- 361. Springer TA. Adhesion receptors of the immune system. *Nature*. 1990;346:425-434
- 362. Beckman JA, Creager MA, Libby P. Diabetes and atherosclerosis: Epidemiology, pathophysiology, and management. *JAMA*. 2002;287:2570-2581
- 363. Meigs JB, Hu FB, Rifai N, Manson JE. Biomarkers of endothelial dysfunction and risk of type 2 diabetes mellitus. *JAMA*. 2004;291:1978-1986
- 364. Rahaman SO, Lennon DJ, Febbraio M, Podrez EA, Hazen SL, Silverstein RL. A CD36dependent signaling cascade is necessary for macrophage foam cell formation. *Cell Metab.* 2006;4:211-221
- 365. Cifarelli V, Libman IM, Deluca A, Becker D, Trucco M, Luppi P. Increased expression of monocyte CD11b (mac-1) in overweight recent-onset type 1 diabetic children. *Rev Diabet Stud.* 2007;4:112-117
- 366. Kunt T, Forst T, Fruh B, Flohr T, Schneider S, Harzer O, Pfutzner A, Engelbach M, Lobig M, Beyer J. Binding of monocytes from normolipidemic hyperglycemic patients with type 1 diabetes to endothelial cells is increased in vitro. *Exp Clin Endocrinol Diabetes*. 1999;107:252-256
- 367. Jiang H, van de Ven C, Baxi L, Satwani P, Cairo MS. Differential gene expression signatures of adult peripheral blood vs cord blood monocyte-derived immature and mature dendritic cells. *Exp Hematol.* 2009;37:1201-1215

- Steppan CM, Bailey ST, Bhat S, Brown EJ, Banerjee RR, Wright CM, Patel HR, Ahima RS, Lazar MA. The hormone resistin links obesity to diabetes. *Nature*. 2001;409:307-312
- 369. Kershaw EE, Flier JS. Adipose tissue as an endocrine organ. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab*. 2004;89:2548-2556
- 370. Rae C, Graham A. Human resistin promotes macrophage lipid accumulation. *Diabetologia*. 2006;49:1112-1114
- 371. Patel L, Buckels AC, Kinghorn IJ, Murdock PR, Holbrook JD, Plumpton C, Macphee CH, Smith SA. Resistin is expressed in human macrophages and directly regulated by ppar gamma activators. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun.* 2003;300:472-476
- 372. Jung HS, Youn BS, Cho YM, Yu KY, Park HJ, Shin CS, Kim SY, Lee HK, Park KS. The effects of rosiglitazone and metformin on the plasma concentrations of resistin in patients with type 2 diabetes mellitus. *Metabolism*. 2005;54:314-320
- 373. Haugen F, Zahid N, Dalen KT, Hollung K, Nebb HI, Drevon CA. Resistin expression in 3t3-11 adipocytes is reduced by arachidonic acid. *J Lipid Res*. 2005;46:143-153
- 374. Youn BS, Yu KY, Park HJ, Lee NS, Min SS, Youn MY, Cho YM, Park YJ, Kim SY, Lee HK, Park KS. Plasma resistin concentrations measured by enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay using a newly developed monoclonal antibody are elevated in individuals with type 2 diabetes mellitus. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab.* 2004;89:150-156
- 375. Fujinami A, Obayashi H, Ohta K, Ichimura T, Nishimura M, Matsui H, Kawahara Y, Yamazaki M, Ogata M, Hasegawa G, Nakamura N, Yoshikawa T, Nakano K, Ohta M. Enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay for circulating human resistin: Resistin concentrations in normal subjects and patients with type 2 diabetes. *Clin Chim Acta*. 2004;339:57-63
- 376. Degawa-Yamauchi M, Bovenkerk JE, Juliar BE, Watson W, Kerr K, Jones R, Zhu Q, Considine RV. Serum resistin (fizz3) protein is increased in obese humans. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab.* 2003;88:5452-5455
- 377. Considine RV, Sinha MK, Heiman ML, Kriauciunas A, Stephens TW, Nyce MR, Ohannesian JP, Marco CC, McKee LJ, Bauer TL, et al. Serum immunoreactive-leptin concentrations in normal-weight and obese humans. *N Engl J Med.* 1996;334:292-295
- 378. Haffner SM, Stern MP, Miettinen H, Wei M, Gingerich RL. Leptin concentrations in diabetic and nondiabetic mexican-americans. *Diabetes*. 1996;45:822-824
- 379. Fischer S, Hanefeld M, Haffner SM, Fusch C, Schwanebeck U, Kohler C, Fucker K, Julius U. Insulin-resistant patients with type 2 diabetes mellitus have higher serum leptin levels independently of body fat mass. *Acta Diabetol.* 2002;39:105-110
- 380. Verma S, Li SH, Badiwala MV, Weisel RD, Fedak PW, Li RK, Dhillon B, Mickle DA. Endothelin antagonism and interleukin-6 inhibition attenuate the proatherogenic effects of c-reactive protein. *Circulation*. 2002;105:1890-1896
- 381. Patel SS, Thiagarajan R, Willerson JT, Yeh ET. Inhibition of alpha4 integrin and icam-1 markedly attenuate macrophage homing to atherosclerotic plaques in APOe-deficient mice. *Circulation*. 1998;97:75-81
- 382. Doganay S, Evereklioglu C, Er H, Turkoz Y, Sevinc A, Mehmet N, Savli H. Comparison of serum no, TNF-α, IL-1β, sIL-2R, IL-6 and IL-8 levels with grades of retinopathy in patients with diabetes mellitus. *Eye (Lond)*. 2002;16:163-170
- 383. Grell M. Tumor necrosis factor (TNF) receptors in cellular signaling of soluble and membrane-expressed tnf. *J Inflamm.* 1995;47:8-17
- 384. Hube F, Birgel M, Lee YM, Hauner H. Expression pattern of tumour necrosis factor receptors in subcutaneous and omental human adipose tissue: Role of obesity and non-insulin-dependent diabetes mellitus. *Eur J Clin Invest*. 1999;29:672-678
- 385. Van Zee KJ, Kohno T, Fischer E, Rock CS, Moldawer LL, Lowry SF. Tumor necrosis factor soluble receptors circulate during experimental and clinical inflammation and can protect against excessive tumor necrosis factor alpha in vitro and in vivo. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*. 1992;89:4845-4849

- 386. Hube F, Hauner H. The two tumor necrosis factor receptors mediate opposite effects on differentiation and glucose metabolism in human adipocytes in primary culture. *Endocrinology*. 2000;141:2582-2588
- 387. Secchiero P, Corallini F, Pandolfi A, Consoli A, Candido R, Fabris B, Celeghini C, Capitani S, Zauli G. An increased osteoprotegerin serum release characterizes the early onset of diabetes mellitus and may contribute to endothelial cell dysfunction. *Am J Pathol.* 2006;169:2236-2244
- 388. Reinhard H, Lajer M, Gall MA, Tarnow L, Parving HH, Rasmussen LM, Rossing P. Osteoprotegerin and mortality in type 2 diabetic patients. *Diabetes Care*. 2010
- 389. Anand DV, Lahiri A, Lim E, Hopkins D, Corder R. The relationship between plasma osteoprotegerin levels and coronary artery calcification in uncomplicated type 2 diabetic subjects. *J Am Coll Cardiol*. 2006;47:1850-1857
- 390. Yla-Herttuala S, Lipton BA, Rosenfeld ME, Sarkioja T, Yoshimura T, Leonard EJ, Witztum JL, Steinberg D. Expression of monocyte chemoattractant protein 1 in macrophage-rich areas of human and rabbit atherosclerotic lesions. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*. 1991;88:5252-5256
- 391. Takeya M, Yoshimura T, Leonard EJ, Takahashi K. Detection of monocyte chemoattractant protein-1 in human atherosclerotic lesions by an anti-monocyte chemoattractant protein-1 monoclonal antibody. *Hum Pathol.* 1993;24:534-539
- 392. Mine S, Okada Y, Tanikawa T, Kawahara C, Tabata T, Tanaka Y. Increased expression levels of monocyte ccr2 and monocyte chemoattractant protein-1 in patients with diabetes mellitus. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun.* 2006;344:780-785
- 393. Waddington E, Sienuarine K, Puddey I, Croft K. Identification and quantitation of unique fatty acid oxidation products in human atherosclerotic plaque using high-performance liquid chromatography. *Anal Biochem.* 2001;292:234-244
- 394. Bouhlel MA, Staels B, Chinetti-Gbaguidi G. Peroxisome proliferator-activated receptors--from active regulators of macrophage biology to pharmacological targets in the treatment of cardiovascular disease. *J Intern Med.* 2008;263:28-42
- 395. Rigamonti E, Chinetti-Gbaguidi G, Staels B. Regulation of macrophage functions by PPAR-α, PPAR-γ, and LXRS in mice and men. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol. 2008;28:1050-1059
- 396. He B, Zhao M, Qi G. Activation of transcription factors and induction of cytokines from macrophages in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *Zhonghua Yi Xue Za Zhi*. 2001;81:1360-1364
- 397. Gordon S. Alternative activation of macrophages. *Nat Rev Immunol.* 2003;3:23-35
- 398. Lock AL, Corl BA, Barbano DM, Bauman DE, Ip C. The anticarcinogenic effect of trans-11 18:1 is dependent on its conversion to cis-9, trans-11 CLA by delta9-desaturase in rats. *J Nutr*. 2004;134:2698-2704
- 399. Li J-J, Huang CJ, Xie D. Anti-obesity effects of conjugated linoleic acid, docosahexaenoic acid, and eicosapentaenoic acid. *Mol Nutr Food Res.* 2008;52:631-645
- 400. Stachowska E, Dziedziejko V, Safranow K, Jakubowska K, Olszewska M, Machalinski B, Chlubek D. Effect of conjugated linoleic acids on the activity and mRNA expression of 5- and 15-lipoxygenases in human macrophages. *J Agric Food Chem.* 2007;55:5335-5342

APPENDIX 1- ETHICS APPROVAL

# Administrative documentation has been removed

## APPENDIX 2- LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

AA	Arachidonic Acid
ABCA1	ATP-binding cassette 1
ACS	Acyl-CoA Synthetase
AGEs	Advanced Glycosylation End Products
ALA	α-Linolenic Acid
ALBP/aP2	Adipocyte Lipid Binding Protein
ANOVA	One-way analysis of variance
AP-1	Activator Protein-1
APC	Allophycocyanin
CD36	Fatty acid translocase
СМ	Conditioned Medium
COX-2	Cyclooxygenase-2
CSF	Colony Stimulating Factor
DAB	3,3'-Diaminobenzidine
DAPI	4', 6-diamidino-2-phenylindole
DGLA	Dihomo-gamma-linolenic acid
DHA	Docosahexaenoic acid
DNA	Deoxyribonucleic acid
DPBS	Dulbecco's Phosphate Buffered Saline
EC	Endothelial Cell
EDTA	Ethylene Diamine Tetra-Acetic Acid
EFA	Essential Fatty Acid
ELISA	Enzyme-Linked Immunosorbent Assay
EPA	Eicosapentaenoic acid
ERK 1/2	Extracellular signal Regulated Kinase 1/2
EtOH	Ethanol
FA	Fatty Acid
FABP	Fatty Acid Binding Protein
FACS	Fluorescence Activated Cell Sorter
FASN	Fatty Acid Synthase
FBS	Fetal Bovine Serum
FFA	Free Fatty Acid

FITC	Fluorescien Isothiocynate
G2A	G-protein, 2 A-Accumulation
GAPDH	Glyceraldehyde 3-phosphate dehydrogenase).
G-CSF	Granulocyte Colony-Stimulating Factor
GLA	Gamma-linolenic acid
GM-CSF	Granulocyte-Macrophage Colony-Stimulating Factor
GPCR	G protein-coupled receptor
GRKs	GPCR kinase
GW9662	2-chloro-5-nitrobenzanilide
$H_2O_2$	Hydrogen peroxide
$H_2S$	Hydrogen Sulphide
HDL	High Density Lipoprotein
HETEs	Hydroxyeicosatetraenoicacid
HODEs	Hydroxyoctadecadienoic acid
HPODE	Hydroperoxyoctadecadienoic acid
HRP	Horseradish peroxidase
HUVEC	Human Umbilical Venous Endothelial Cell
ICAM-1	Intercellular Adhesion Molecule-1
IDL	Intermediate Density Lipoprotein
IFN-γ	Interferon- γ
IgG	Immunoglobulin-G
IL-6	Interleukin-6
IL-1β	Interleukin 1- beta
IL-8	Interleukin-8
ITGAM	Integrin Alpha-M
JNK	Janus kinase
LA	Linoleic Acid
LCFA	Long Chain Fatty Acid
LC-PUFA	Long Chain Polyunsaturated Fatty Acid
LDL	Low Density Lipoprotein
LDLR	Low-Density Lipoprotein Receptor
LO	Lipoxygenase
LOX-1	Lectin like oxidised LDL receptor-1
LpL	Lipoprotein Lipase
---------	---------------------------------------------------------------
LPS	Lipo polysaccharide
LRP	Low Density Receptor Related Protein
LT	Leukotrienes
МАРК	Mitogen-Activated Protein kinase
MCFA	Medium Chain Fatty Acids
MCP-1	Monocyte Chemoattractant Protein-1
M-CSF	Macrophage Colony-Stimulating Factor
mg	Milligrams
MI	Myocardial Infarction
mL	Mililitre
mM	Milimolar
mm-LDL	minimally modified-Low Density Lipoprotein
MNC	Mononuclear cells
MS	Magnetic Separation
MUFA	Monounsaturated Fatty Acid
NBF	Neutral Buffer Formalin
NF-κB	Nuclear Factor Kappa-B
oxLDL	oxidized LDL
oxoODEs	oxo-octadecaenoic acids
PAI-1	Plasminogen Activator Inhibitor type-1
PE	Phycoerythrin
PECY7	Phycoerythrin-cyanin7
PG	Prostaglandins
PGI	Prostacyclins
PMA	Phorbol Myristate Acetate
PPAR-α	Peroxisome Proliferator-Activated Receptor-α
PPAR-γ	Peroxisome Proliferator-Activated Receptor-y
PPIA	Peptidylpropyl isomerase A
RANTES	Regulated on Activation, Normal T cell Expresses and Secreted
RES	Reticuloendothelial system
RNAi	RNA interference
ROS	Reactive Oxygen Species

RT-PCR	Reverse Transcriptase -Polymerase Chain Reaction
RXR	9-cis-retinoic acid receptor
SD	Standard Deviation
SCD-1	Stearoyl-CoA Desaturase-1
SCRA	Scavenger Receptors
SDS-PAGE	Sodium Dodecyl Sulfate Polyacrylamide
SMC	Smooth Muscle Cell
T0070907	2-chloro-5-nitro-N-4-pyridinyl-benzamide
TBST buffer	Tris-buffered Saline tween-20; 0.05% Tween-20
TGF-β	Transforming Growth Factor-β
TLR-4	Toll-Like Receptor-4
TNF-α	Tumor Necrosis Factor-a
TR4	Testicular Receptor-4
TX	Thromboxanes
V-CAM-1	Vascular Cell Adhesion Molecule-1
VEGF	Vascular Endothelial Growth Factor
VLDL	Very Low Density Lipoproteins
VSMC	Vascular smooth muscle cells
β-actin	Beta-actin
μL	Microlitre
μΜ	micro Molar
12S-HpETE	12-S-hydroperoxy-5Z, 8Z, 10E, 14Z-eicosatetraenoic acid
12Ss-HETE	12S-hydroxyeicosatetraenoic acid
13-HPODE	13-hydroperoxy-oxydecadienoic acid
13S HODE	13S-hydroxyoctadecadienoic acid
13S-HpODE	13-S-hydroperoxy-9Z, 11E-octadecadienoic acid
15-LOX-1	15-lipoxygenase-1
15S-HETE	15S-hydroxyeicosatetraenoic acid
15S-HpETE	15-S-hydroperoxy-5Z, 8Z, 11Z, 13E-eicosatetraenoic acid
5-LOX	5-lipoxygenase
9 <i>S</i> HODE	9S-hydroxyoctadecadienoic acid
9S-HpODE	9-S-hydroperoxy-10E, 12Z-octadecadienoic acid

#### APPENDIX 3. LIST OF SUPPLIERS

Abcam (Sapphire Biosciences, Redfern, NSW, Australia).

BD biosciences (North Ryde, NSW, Australia).

Beckham Coulter (Gladsville, NSW, Australia).

BIO-RAD (Gladesville, NSW, Australia)

Invitrogen (Mulgrave, VIC, Australia).

Millipore (North Ryde, NSW, Australia).

Miltenyi Biotec (North Ryde, NSW, Australia).

Nunc (Thermo Fischer Scientific, Scoresby, VIC, Australia).

Perkin Elmer (Melbourne, VIC, Australia).

Perkin Elmer (Melbourne, VIC, Australia). Starfrost (Proscitech, Kirwan, QLD, Australia).

Promega (Alexandria, NSW, Australia).

Qiagen Pty Ltd (Doncaster, VIC, Australia).

SAbiosciences and Bender Medsystems Jomar Diagnostics Pty Ltd (SA, Australia).

Sarstedt (Ingle Farm, South Australia, Australia).

Sigma-Aldrich (Castle Hill, NSW, Australia).

Sigma-Aldrich (Castle Hill, NSW, Australia).

Thermo Fischer Scientific (Scoresby, VIC, Australia).

Vector Labs (Abacus ALS, Brisbane, QLD, Australia)

#### APPENDIX 4. REAGENTS AND SOLUTIONS

#### **1 X PHOSPHATE BUFFERED SALINE (PBS)**

For 1000 ml (stock 10X)
8g of Sodium chloride (NaCl)
0.2g of Potassium chloride (KCl)
1.44g of Disodium hydrogen phosphate (Na₂HPO₄)
0.24g of Monopotassium phosphate (KH₂PO₄)
Adjust pH to 7.4. Adjust volume to 1L with additional distilled H₂O.
For 100 ml (working 1 X)
10 mL of stock solution
90 mL of distilled water

#### FLOW CYTOMETRY BUFFER

100 ml of 1x PBS
2.5 % fetal bovine serum (FBS)
2mL 0.5% EDTA
Mix well. Adjust pH to 7.5. Sterilize by autoclaving. Stored at 4°C

#### **MAGNETIC SEPERATION BUFFER**

100 ml of 1X PBS
0.5 % bovine serum albumin (BSA)
2mM of EDTA
Adjust pH to 7.2. Degas the buffer. Sterilize by autoclaving. Store at 2-8°C

#### 0.25% TRYPSIN SOLUTION

2.5g/L trypsin0.38g/L EDTAA 0.05% solution was prepared by diluting in RPMI media.

#### **NEUTRAL BUFFER FORMALIN (10%)**

Formalin (40% formaldehyde) 100 mL 4g of Sodium phosphate, monobasic, monohydrate (NaH₂ PO₄ H₂O) 6.5 g of Disodium hydrogen phosphate (Na₂HPO₄) Make the volume to1 L adding distilled water

#### **1X TRIS-BUFFERED SALINE**

For 1000 ml (stock 10X)80g of Sodium chloride (NaCl)2g of Potassium chloride (KCl)100mL of 1 M Tris-HClAdd distilled water making it up to 1 LAdjust pH to 7.4 and autoclave to sterilizeFor 100 ml (working 1 X)10 mL of stock solution90 mL of distilled waterFor TBS-T, Tween was added as required

#### APPENDIX 5. COMMUNICATIONS ARISING FROM THIS WORK

#### 1. CONFERENCES AND PRESENTATIONS

## Hydroxyoctadecadienoic acids (HODEs) increase apoptosis in human THP1 monocytes and macrophages

V. Vangaveti, U. H. Malabu, V. Shashidhar, B. T. Baune, R. L. Kennedy

Department of Medicine, James Cook University, Townsville, QLD, Australia

Abstract accepted, Endocrine Society of Australia, (to be held) 28-31 August 2011, Perth

## Hydroxyoctadecadienoic acids (HODEs) regulate fatty acid binding protein-4 (FABP4) secretion in human monocytes and macrophages

V. Vangaveti, U. H. Malabu, V. Shashidhar, B. T. Baune, R. L. Kennedy

Department of Medicine, James Cook University, Townsville, QLD, Australia

Selected for Oral Presentation Endocrine Society of Australia, (to be held) 28-31 August 2011, Perth

#### Regulation of fatty acid binding protein (FABP-4) production in human Monocytes and macrophages by Isomers of Hydroxyoctadecadienoic acids (HODES)

R.L Kennedy¹, V.Vangaveti², V.Shashidhar³, U.H Malabu², BT Baune⁴

¹Medicine, Deakin University, Geelong, VIC, ² Medicine, James Cook University, Townsville ³ Pathology, James Cook University, Townsville, QLD, ⁴Psychhiatry, University of Adelaide, Adelaide, SA, Australia

#### Isomers of Hydroxyoctadecadienoic acids (HODE) regulate Apoptosis in Human THP-1 Monocytes and Macrophages independent of PPARgamma or GPR132 9G2A)

R.L Kennedy¹, V.Vangaveti², V.Shashidhar³, U.H Malabu², BT Baune⁴

¹Medicine, Deakin University, Geelong, VIC, ² Medicine, James Cook University, Townsville ³ Pathology, James Cook University, Townsville, QLD, ⁴Psychhiatry, University of Adelaide, Adelaide, SA, Australia

#### **Role of Oxidized lipids in atherosclerosis**

V.Vangaveti and R.L. Kennedy

Oral presentation, Celebrating 40 years of research, James Cook University, August 2010

## Specific effects of 9- and 13- Hydroxyoctadecadienoic acids on human monocyte activation and macrophage differentiation.

V. Vangaveti and R.L. Kennedy

Australian Society of Medical Research Post graduate conference, Brisbane, June 2010 Poster presentation, Travel grant from School of Medicine and Dentistry.

#### Omega fatty acids, how do they help us?

<u>V.Vangaveti</u> and R.L. Kennedy Oral presentation, so you think you can research? Townsville Research Festival, James Cook University, November, 2009

#### Regulation of Stearoyl-Coa Desaturase by Hydroxyoctadecadienoic Acids

<u>V.Vangaveti</u> and R.L. Kennedy Australian Society of Medical Research Post graduate conference, Brisbane 2009 Poster presentation, Travel grant from School of Medicine and Dentistry.

# Short Chain Fatty Acids influence Stromal Cell-derived factor-1 (SDF-1) regulation in Adipocytes

Thomas L, <u>Vangaveti V</u>, Wood F, Garland S, Kazi M & Kennedy RL *Townsville Research Festival, James Cook University, November 2008* 

#### 2. PAPERS

Hydroxyoctadecadienoic acids: novel regulators of macrophage differentiation and atherogenesis, <u>Venkat Vangaveti</u>, Bernhard T Baune and R. Lee Kennedy. *Ther Adv Endocrinol Metab. June 2010 1:51-60.* 

Free fatty acid receptors – emerging targets for treatment of diabetes and its complications, <u>Venkat Vangaveti</u>, V. Shashidhar, G. Jarrod, Bernhard T. Baune and R. Lee Kennedy. *Ther Adv Endocrinol Metab. October 2010 1:165-175*.

### GPR132 is a Novel Marker for Monocyte Activation in Diabetes, But Does Not Mediate Regulation of Fatty Acid Binding Protein-4 Expression by 9-Hydroxyoctadecadienoic Acid

Venkat N. Vangaveti, Venkatesh M. Shashidhar, Bernhard T. Baune & Richard L. Kennedy (Manuscript in preparation)

## Hydroxyoctadecadienoic Acids Regulate Apoptosis in Human THP1 Monocytes and Macrophages

Venkat Vangaveti, Usman H. Malabu, Venkatesh Shashidhar, Bernard T. Baune, R. Lee Kennedy (Manuscript in preparation)

#### 3. AWARDS

Recipient of School of Medicine and Dentistry faculty fee waiver scholarship, 2007-2010.

Recipient of James Cook University school scholarship, 2007-2010.

Awarded Graduate Research Studies research grant, James Cook University (2008) of value \$2430.

Travel grant from School of Medicine and Dentistry to attend Australian Society of Medical Research (ASMR) for successive years 2009 and 2010.